Contextual support of social engagement and reflection on the Web

The research reported in this thesis was carried out at the **Open University of the Netherlands** in the

Centre for Learning Sciences and Technologies celstec.org

in the context of the research school



(Dutch Research School for Information and Knowledge Systems)

and as part of the TENCompetence project.



The TENCompetence Integrated Project that is funded by the European Commission's 6<sup>th</sup> Framework Programme, priority IST/Technology Enhanced Learning. Contract 027087 (www.tencompetence.org).

© Christian Glahn, Heerlen, the Netherlands, 2009, All rights reserved

SIKS Dissertation Series - 2009-27 ISBN - 978-90-79447-26-8

Cover design: Jeroen Berkhout Printed by OCE

# Contextual support of social engagement and reflection on the Web

PROEFSCHRIFT

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor

aan de Open Universiteit Nederland

op gezag van de rector magnificus

prof. dr. ir. F. Mulder

ten overstaan van een door het

College voor promoties ingestelde commissie

in het openbaar te verdedigen

op vrijdag 18 september 2009 te Heerlen om 13.30 uur precies

door Christian Glahn geboren op 20 juni 1972 te Berlijn, Duitsland

### Promotores:

Prof. dr. E.J.R. Koper, Open Universiteit Nederland Prof. dr. M.M. Specht, Open Universiteit Nederland

## Overige leden beoordelingsommissie:

Prof. dr. P.M.E. de Bra, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven Prof. dr. G.J.P.M. Houben, Technische Universiteit Delft Prof. dr. R.L. Martens, Open Universiteit Nederland Dr. rer. nat. R. Klamma, Rheinisch- Westfälische Technische Hochschule Aachen

Preface	11
Chapter I General Introduction	15
Attention, footprints, and indicators	19
Question of research	20
Design research	21
Structure of the thesis	24
Part I Theories, Use Cases, and Technical Architecture	27
Chapter 2 Three Pillars for Research	29
The Situated Learning Pillar	33
The Indicator-Feedback Pillar	36
The Information Visualization Pillar	40
Summary	41
Chapter 3 Sensors and Indicators to Support the Learning Interaction Cycle.	43
The hypothetical scenario of Tim, the accountant	44
The learning interaction cycle	46
Requirements for smart indicators	47
Analytical model	48
Current perception of the learning interaction support	49
Sensors to monitor user interaction	50
Meaningful information through semantic aggregators	54
Control strategies for adaptation	55
Indicator Types	56
Validity of the reported approaches	57
Effects on the learning interaction cycle	59
Conclusions and questions of further research	59
Chapter 4 Smart Indicators on Learning Interactions	63
Defining indicator systems	64
An architecture for smart indicators	65
Learner and Context Modelling	66
Defining adaptation strategies	68
A prototype for smart indicators	68
Sensor Layer	69
Semantic Layer	69
Control Layer	71
Indicator Layer	72

# Contents

Conclusions	74
Part II Design Studies	75
Chapter 5 Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement	in online
communities	77
Conceptual background	79
Motivation for research	79
Setting	80
team.sPace	80
Setting of the study	
Research questions	83
Method	
Results	85
Interaction footprints	85
Interviews	
Discussion	
Lessons learned	
Chapter 6 Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web fo	r Reflection
Support in Self-directed Learning	93
Question for research	
Background	96
Design decisions	97
Method	
Observations	
Lessons learned for designing reflection support	
Implications for designing reflection support	
Conclusions	
Chapter 7 A Tag Cloud for the Reflective Self-directed Learner	107
Background	
Reflection	
TENCompetence reflection use case	
ReScope	
Architecture and implementation	
Context dimensions	116
ReScope and the TENCompetence reflection use case	
Research objectives and questions	
Method	
Results	

Analysis of the findings	
Limitations of the interaction design	
Limitations of the study	
Conclusions	
Chapter 8 General Discussion	
Key findings	
Design principles	
Lessons learned for research and practice	
Final remarks	
References	
Summary	
Samenvatting	
Curriculum Vitae	
SIKS Dissertation Series	

# Preface

A research thesis is not only made by smart research questions, hypotheses, and research result. More often it is the little things that cannot be reported to a scientific audience that provide the bit of inspiration that pushes the process forward.

In the case of this thesis it was a summer afternoon I spent at the terrace of the Nivon house in Heerlen, where I stayed the first months after joining the Open University of the Netherlands. That afternoon I enjoyed the visit of my good friend Martin Schleicher and his family. After talking a bit about the early ideas of this research project, he connected my ideas with his experiences as a psychologist and told me a little anecdote about a very different and yet related type of feedback, compared to the approaches that are discussed later in this thesis. At that time he was working in a clinic with depressed people. He told me about people who are caught in a vicious cycle of (mis-) interpretations of social interaction, their deep distrust in the outer world, and social isolation. These people lack of positive feedback on their endeavours to manage their malady from their social environment. As a result they assume that whatever they do, nobody else is willing to give them support, and so they cut down their social relations. By the time these people end up with my friend, they are at a stage where they see any kind of social interaction as a misinvestment. So Martin told me about a little exercise they do with their patients in order to give them the feeling that already very small social interactions pay off: on afternoon walks the care workers sometimes make a little extension to the round to a nearby highway bridge. The actual exercise is to wave at the passing cars. Often to the surprise of the patients, many drivers or co-drivers in the cars wave back.

There is not much technology involved in this little anecdote, but a lot of learning. This anecdote is important for this thesis, because people recognise the big achievements of others and forget about the value of their own activities. Sometimes someone or something needs to "wave back" in order to help people to recognise their achievements. With my mind filled with applications of social software, I wondered, why it is that so much "social software" does not wave back.

For me there are many other people to wave at and to thank for their role in letting this thesis becoming reality.

First and foremost I wave at my promoters Prof. Dr. Rob Koper and Prof. Dr. Marcus Specht. I thank them for their great support throughout this research project. Through my involvement in TENCompetence, Rob's ideas, remarks, and comments

#### Preface

were helpful to elaborate the ideas presented in this thesis, and to see the bigger picture of this work. To Marcus special thanks for turning me back to *context* as the fundamental concept of our joint research in the group, and for his guiding advices through all the ups and downs of the past three years.

Secondly, I wave at my partner Marion R. Gruber for her understanding and feedback during the entire process. Backing my decision to move to the Netherlands, her constant and grounding feedback, and reminding me that there are other important things than work and computers. Her effort was a critical success factor for this work.

Lynne Chisholm and Helmut Fennes at the Institute of Educational Sciences at the University of Innsbruck I thank for pointing me at the field of non-formal and informal learning in lifelong learning. The last year at the Institute working with them helped to refocus on the relations of technology and education beyond formal e-learning and VLEs.

Jocelyn Manderveld of the Surf Foundation not only for inviting me to the 10<sup>th</sup> Surf onderwijsdagen: connecting me to the Dutch community was as helpful as the lessons in the depth of the Dutch language and culture. Together with Ruud Lemmers, Louis Maessen, and Bas Krekels from Logica all official and inofficial TENCompetence meetings were great fun and proved that there is more than work to be done in the Netherlands.

Our colleagues from Bolton University Scott Wilson, Phil Beauvoir, Dai Griffiths, and Chris Kew, for the interesting perspectives and discussions of standards, learning design, widgets, the iPhone, and the Web2.0. Special thanks to Chris for promoting ReScope through the official TENCompetence communication channels, and to Scott and Dai for contributing to the TENCompetence Winter Schools.

For his great help at the TENCompetence Winter Schools I wave at Stephan Pröll. Without his training skills on the mountain these events wouldn't have been as great as they were – and I would have to spend much more time in organising and less time on my research.

Many thanks also to Moritz Stefaner, Ralf Klamma and Steve Wheeler for their input on Web2.0 in education. Particularly, Steve's suggestion to publish my work on tag clouds earlier speeded up the last bit of this project.

I wave at Stefanie Lindstaedt for the invitation to discuss interaction footprints and indicators at the KnowCenter in Graz; and Sandra Schaffert and Wolf Hilzensauer from Salzburg Research for promoting the ReScope tool among their project partners.

For their support on the team.sPod spin-off project I thank Dirk Börner and Jeroen Storm. This extension of team.sPace for the Apple iPhone did not make it into this thesis, but the work helped to develop a broader theoretical foundation of this work. Very special thanks go to my fellow PhD students Marco Kalz, Hendrik Drachsler, and Tim de Jong for the fruitful discussions and the great time sharing the desks in the "apecage". Much of the work was influenced by this group, although it is not visible. This is also the case for Malik Koné and Tim Sodhi who stopped their endeavours too early. Further, I wave at the rest of the PhD group at CELSTEC, those who finished recently, those who just started their projects, and all in between. Being part of this group is a great experience I would not like to miss.

Special thanks to Mieke Haemers also for proof reading this thesis and also to Danny Kostons and Sibren Fetter for helping with the translation of the abstract of this thesis into reasonable Dutch. Futhermore, I thank Jeroen Berkhout for his support in finalising the cover design.

I remember Jo Boon for always having an open door and an open ear for my struggles in project organisation. I thank my current and former colleagues at OTEC/CELSTEC for the nice atmosphere in the department. It has always been motivating in the whole process. Not forgotten is the support in organising all the little things in administration and project organisation of the secretaries at CELSTEC, foremost Mieke Haemers and Sabine Maassen.

Of course, there are many more people I have to wave at for being part of the process: our partners of the TENCompetence project, the lecturers and the participants of the TENCompetence Winter Schools in Innsbruck, the team of the Grillhof Vill, our partners in the GRAPPLE project, and my fellows of the #axkit-dahut group.

Last but not least I thank my parents. Without their support, love and patience I would not have gone as far as I am today; and my sisters Angi and Janine, without their help in my other projects this thesis would have taken much longer.

Waving at others at the end of a long way seems a bit like farewell, but it can also mean *"hello"*.

Christian Glahn

# Chapter I General Introduction<sup>1</sup>

Recently a new type of software tools has become popular on the Internet. These applications mark the advent of the Web 2.0 (O'Reilly, 2005). The Web2.0 refers not only to a new type of tools but also implies a new culture of using the Internet. The Web 2.0 stands for web-based services that allow their users to create and manipulate resources; that support sharing these resources with other users; and that help to build networks of peer users within the scope of the services' functions. This type of services is also referred to as social software, of which some success stories of commercial systems gained wider public attention (e.g., MySpace, Facebook, Flickr, Twitter). Another aspect of the Web 2.0 is that services are no longer considered to be standalone, but that they can be integrated into higher level services. Internet jargon calls these higher level services "mash-ups". For the interested user it is now possible to create simple mash-ups that integrate several services with the help of open standards, lightweight programming interfaces, and community specifications.

The ability of connecting services into new applications attracts also the educational technology community. One track in the related discourse is related to personal learning environments (PLEs). Different to institutional learning management systems (LMS), PLEs are learner centred mash-ups of the learners' Web 2.0 services (Wilson, Liber, Johnson, Beauvoir, Sharples, & Milligan, 2006). A PLE allows learners to link their learning experiences beyond the institutional learning environment, and support connecting more casual learning with official curricula. This view emphasises the relevance of self-directed and incidental learning for personal learning. The idea of PLEs as mash-ups of Web 2.0 services is directly connected to the constructivist concepts of emergence and self-organisation (Von Glasersfeld, 1995). This mashing of learning experiences holds potential for supporting learning beyond the boundaries of educational institutions. The supported kind of learning leads to communities of practice and self-directed lifelong learning.

<sup>1</sup> This chapter is partly based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008e). Supporting Reflection in Informal Learning. In Proceedings of the ECTEL Doctoral Consortium '08. September, 17, 2008, Maastricht, The Netherlands.

#### Chapter I

The term "self-directed learning" is a very broad and unspecific term for identifying learners or a specific type of learning. Therefore, it is necessary to define the term and narrow it down according to the definition and the problem setting. Self-directed learning is described as a process, "... in which individuals take the initiative, with or without the help of others, in diagnosing their learning needs, formulating learning goals, identifying human and material resources for learning, choosing and implementing appropriate learning strategies, and evaluating learning outcomes." (Knowles, 1975, p. 18) Over the years, self-directed learning has been applied in many settings as an educational technique. Marsick & Watkins (2001) connect self-directed learning to informal and incidental learning, which is the primary type of learning for knowledge workers and participants of communities of practice. In the following chapters *self-directed learning* is used for referring to *the conscious and unconscious learning processes of autonomous practitioners* such as knowledge workers for example.

Self-directed or incidental learning depends on a person's ability to reflect on her or his actions. Therefore, reflection is a key factor for this kind of learning (Schön, 1983, 1987; Ertmer & Newby, 1996). Schön (1983, pp. 141-156) notes that reflection is part of a self-directed learning process, in which move-testing inquiry guides the practice of professionals. Through this kind of exploratory on-the-spot research practitioners analyse complex situations and validate practical hypotheses based on the information they gather throughout the process. Feedback is a crucial aspect for this type of inquiry, because it is used by learners to assess the effect of their actions regarding their effects. In formal learning settings, feedback is often given by some kind of learning facilitator (e.g. a teacher or a tutor); sometimes it is given by the peer community. Formal learning environments are already designed in a way that allows learners to get feedback on their actions in an easy way. For example, repeated tests help the learners to understand their strengths and weaknesses; predefined curricula support learners to assess their performance in relation to the expectations and goals defined by the curriculum.

In self-directed learning the conditions of formal education are not always met. One difference between the different types of learning lies in the degree of role distinction (learner-teacher) and pre-defined learning scenarios (curriculum) in a learning environment. Formal education can be characterised by clear role distinction and a predefined curriculum that is provided for the learners, whereas self-directed learning is learner centred that often lacks of predefined roles and relies on a limited or even no form of a curriculum. To the extreme this may lead to situations in which reflection and exploratory experiments are no longer recognized as parts of learning processes (Bjørnåvold, 2000). The consequences of self-directed learning for the learning process are twofold. On one hand the learners gain more freedom, while on the other hand the implicit responsiveness of formal learning environments is missing in these settings. This

includes reduced "institutionalised" feedback given by teachers and trainers or even the absence of feedback.

This affects especially emerging professions (e.g. in ICT); domains with relatively low professional recognition (e.g. youth training); or have not developed a professional structure (e.g. art and cultural heritage mediation), in which informal and self-directed learning is of higher relevance for the development of job related competences due to the lack of formal vocational education and training (Cheetham & Chivers, 2005). The lack of formally organized learning is partly compensated by "communities of practice" (Lave & Wenger, 1991). In these communities practitioners exchange their experiences and develop joint solutions for practical problems. This enhances the repertoire of unique problems and solutions, which is crucial for developing solutions in new settings on-the-spot (Schön, 1983, p. 138). Furthermore, communities of practice contextualize knowledge and learning experiences in social practice. Thus, learning can be considered as the socialization process into the social practice of a community (Lave & Wenger, 1991).

Another area where the increased value of informal learning can be observed is related to the knowledge economy. The concept of the knowledge economy is grounded on the ability of each worker in an organisation to analyse existing information, to share the resulted knowledge with peers, and to develop appropriate strategies for improving the economical performance and success of the organisation. The so called "knowledge worker" is by definition in a continuous learning process that is directly linked to the needs and demands of the position that is held by the worker in the organisation (Steward, 1998). Again, communities of practice are important facilitators of the learning processes of knowledge workers, because traditional forms of formal and even non-formal education are not capable to meet the advanced and highly specialised learning needs of the knowledge worker. Good examples of knowledge workers can be found in research and development (Roos, Roos, Dragonetti, & Edvinsson, 1997), particularly in research focussed academia. Practitioners in research and development have a long tradition of developing their job related competences through self-directed learning actions and communities of practices within and across their institutional boundaries: while many of their learning endeavours are so highly specialised that it is actually the researchers who develop courses on the topics of their learning, rather than attending courses themselves.

For knowledge workers and practitioners within weakly structured or emerging professional environments, "self-directed learning" is a process, in which developing knowledge and competences are not separated from practice. This connectedness of learning and practice holds the danger that the practice is mainly focused, while the related learning process becomes unconscious.

### Chapter I

With regard to autonomous learners, two aspects for supporting learning can be identified from the existing literature. Firstly, participation in a community of practice is needed for sharing knowledge and developing ideas, concepts, and solutions. This aspect requires involvement in community learning and in the knowledge sharing process. This active engagement with a community cannot be presumed and requires support. Secondly, reflection is a meta-cognitive activity that is crucial for the personal learning process. By reflecting, learners actively evaluate their learning processes and the related outcomes. This process is a conscious activity and therefore stimulating reflection is a counter activity to avoid the development of tacit knowledge. Within the scope of this thesis social interaction and reflection have to be considered as personal or communal activities of informal learning, for which concepts and knowledge structures cannot be predefined.

Internet technologies are used by communities of practice for connecting their members, which is improved by the Web2.0 services that provide a better integration of different tools and ease the communication within the community. In these contexts technology support is considered as tools for communication and for information management that are arranged to meet the needs and the contexts of a community (Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005). With respect to the tools that are used in informal learning, Wenger, White, John, & Rowe (2005) argue that Web2.0 services play an increasing role for facilitating communication and information organisation between the peers of a community of practice. Furthermore, Web2.0 services allow the creation of enriched services by combining existing services through data exchange formats. This improved extensibility of services to the needs and contexts of a user or a community holds great potential for allowing further personalisation and contextualisation of services that support lifelong learning. The main novelty of PLEs for lifelong learning lies in the network perspective of these environments. In this sense allow the services that are connected in a PLE to connect learning networks across the boundaries of the individual communities (Koper et al., 2005). However, the related research is still in its early stages and the applications of social software reported in both the community of practice and the learning network contexts do not tackle the problem of raising attention to the learning processes that are part of the professional "artistry" (Schön, 1983) and professional competence development (Cheetham & Chivers, 2005). This thesis contributes to the discussion about the application of web2.0 technologies for supporting informal learning.

## Attention, footprints, and indicators

From the perspective of move-testing inquiry – or as Schön (1993, p. 146) calls it: "move-testing experiments" – it is reasonable that reflection support should follow a cyclic principle of refinement and testing (Chapter 2). In this cycle learning is not understood as a cognitive activity, but as a dialogue between a learner and the environment. This dialogue is a dynamic process, in which both sides develop and influence each other (Schön, 1983). In order to take both the individual's and the environmental perspective into account, the existing models provided by Butler & Winne (1995) and Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel (2002) were combined and extended with the systemic model of context aware systems, which has been described by Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz (2005). The resulting "learning interaction cycle" describes learning as an interactive process in which the environment is *aware of* and *responsive to* the activities of a learner.

In unstructured environments, such awareness of the system can be achieved by observing the learners' actions within their environment. From the data collected by these observations, which can be as simple as mouse clicks on links on a web-page or tags that were assigned to resources, it is possible to deduce higher level information. One example for such information is "attention meta-data" (Najjar, Wolpers, & Duval, 2006). However, attention meta-data appears not always to be flexible and informative enough to achieve the required responsiveness for supporting learners. For this reason, a more flexible approach for generating such activity-based information has been proposed. This approach is based on the data aggregators (Dey, 2001), which can be arranged with respect to the learners' situation and progress on their learning path.

Therefore, it is assumed that user-generated meta-data helps to identify explicit and implicit interests of users, which can be used to stimulate reflection on their personal learning processes. This research has similarities to utilizing information about explicit and implicit interest of users to support their interaction with online information systems (Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown, 2001). As such the research is closely related to the works in the area of attention meta-data (Najjar, Wolpers, & Duval, 2006), to user adaptive systems (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005), and to social awareness (Erickson, 2009; Erickson & Kellogg, 2003; Kreijns, 2004). The purpose of this work is to provide an integrating view for stimulating and supporting situated learning, that does not only reflect the temporal needs of learners but also allows adapting to the changing context of the learners. This implies that the learning process cannot be considered as a constant process, in which each response has always the similar effects. Instead, the learner's experiences are evolving, which changes the ways of interpretation of external

#### Chapter I

responses on a learner's actions. This is a well known effect in workplace related competence development (Cheetham & Chivers, 2005).

Although there are examples for visualising interaction footprints for supporting selfregulated actions of learners in online environments, they are limited to a single context, because all users are assumed to interpret the presented information similarly. For this reason the concept of a smart indicator has been introduced. Such an indicator is defined as *a context aware indicator system, which dynamically aligns data sources, data aggregation, and data presentation to the current context of a learner* (Chapter 4). Therefore, a smart indicator can be considered as a context adaptive system.

# Question of research

The objective of this research is to *explore* contextual dimensions for *learner support* in unstructured environments, in which no predefined curriculum and explicit educational guidance is available, and users might be at different stages on their learning course. The previous sections briefly introduced four concepts for supporting lifelong competence development: *self-directed learning, Web2.0, context, and interaction footprints.* These concepts are the cornerstones for the over arching research question of this thesis. Within this scope the particular interest of this thesis is phrased by the following question.

How to provide appropriate support strategies and use interaction footprints as a source of information that is suitable for stimulating engagement in social interaction and reflection of self-directed learners on the Web2.0?

This question is loosely guided by Schön's (1983) notion, that today's professionals are confronted with a range of situations that are highly complex, uncertain, and dynamic. In these situations it is not always possible to apply deterministic and hard empirically grounded methods in ways as it is taught in schools or universities. In other words, professionals have to manage "messes" and make sense of these in order to provide services to their clients (Schön, 1983, p. 18). However, the related learning processes might be unconscious to the learner. Considering this, the question for research becomes: "how to support learners in unstructured and emerging environments to become aware of their self-directed learning processes while using Web2.0 tools?" In order to support learning under these conditions, prior research (Mory, 2003; Ley & Young, 2001) argued that feedback has to be appropriate to the context and meaningful to the learner. This suggests that responses should be contextualised to the learners' needs.

The approach for providing feedback that is discussed by this thesis is called *indicators*. Indicators are simplified representations of selected aspects of complex environments. Actors depend on indicators as contextual information for organising, orientating and navigating through complex environments (Butler & Winne, 1995). Contextual information on the learning process has been proven to support learning. This information stimulates the learners' engagement in and commitment to collaborating processes; it helps to raise awareness of and stimulates reflection about social dynamics (Erickson, 2009) and acquired competences (Kreijns, 2004); and it supports thoughtful behaviour in navigation and on learning paths. Despite the evidence on the role of indicators as providers of relevant information for the self-directed learning process, research has so far considered indicators only as context free or context neutral sources of information. Contrasting this perspective the term *support strategies* in the question for research implies that the type of indicator may change depending on the context of the learners.

The novel idea underlying the proposed contextualisation of indicators is that visualisation of interaction footprints alone can simulate social engagement and reflection if it is appropriate for the context of the learner. The contextualisation of indicators for visualising interaction footprints can be seen as a minimalist form of personalised feedback on the learning process. Instead of being dependent on explicit learning goals and a fundamental model of the knowledge domain, this thesis proposes a type feedback that uses observations the learners' past actions and situations.

These concepts and ideas of this thesis are tightly coupled with their application. The question about "how to provide …" implies the relation of this research with the emerging practice of using Web2.0 technologies in education and learning. Therefore, the research question does not ask for the effectiveness and efficiency of the technology for supporting education and learning, but addresses the need for *exploring* the relation of contextual factors with the learning process and for *designing* solutions that utilize these contextual factors to support learners outside of formal educational settings.

# Design research

The scope of the research question towards the design of solutions for supporting learning in non-educational environments contextualises the method approach of this thesis within design research. This contextualisation has implications on the research process and how to interpret the findings of the underlying research. This section discusses design research and relates this method to the content of this thesis.

Design research describes research approaches that study the effects of artificial tools and solutions in their intended real world context. The tools and solutions are analysed

## Chapter I

as *designed* products and services from the perspectives of the perspectives of stakeholders that are involved in the existing application settings of the products and services. This analysis is carried out in so called *design experiments* (Brown, 1992). For the research process it is necessary to remark that "design experiments are contextualised in [real world] settings, but with a focus on generalizing from those settings to guide the design process" (Collins, Joseph, & Bielaczyc, 2004, p. 21). Therefore, design research covers a class of qualitative approaches to research that are guided by formative processes of inquiry. In order to underline the differences between the qualitative inquiry of design research and laboratory experiments, the term "design study" is used in the following instead of "design experiment".

According to Edelson (2001) the related process includes the following phases.

- I. The development of a theory.
- 2. The derivation of principles for design from the theory.
- 3. The translation of the principles into concrete designs.
- 4. The assessment of the designs to test whether they work as anticipated.

This process is then extended through "progressive refinement" (Collins, Joseph, & Bielaczyc, 2004), in which the design principles and the concrete design are revisited based on the results of the assessment outcomes. This refinement also influences the development of the theory. This notion of "theory" indicates also one of the major differences between design research and other types of research. From the perspective of design research, a "theory" is not necessarily fully specified or comprehensive, but it evolves with the design (Edelson, 2001; Kelly, 2004).

Edelson (2001) identifies three main types of theory that can be the result of a design research process: domain theories, design frameworks, and design methodology. Domain theories focus on the development of *descriptive* theories and models about the contexts for application of a design or the outcomes of its application. Design frameworks are *prescriptive* theories on educational models or technical architectures that are based on the *substantive design principles*. Design methodology refers to process theories that focus on the process of achieving appropriate outcomes using a design, on forms and conditions in which a design is applicable, or at social relations and social dynamics that influence the design. These theories develop and elaborate the *procedural design principles*.

In the educational domain, design research has been developed to address several issues that are central to the study of learning, among which the following are factors (Collins, Joseph, & Bielaczyc, 2004, p. 16).

• The need to address theoretical questions about the nature of learning in context.

- The need for approaches to the study of learning phenomena in the real world rather than the laboratory.
- The need to go beyond narrow measures of learning.
- The need to derive research findings from formative evaluation.

Although the design research is a tool for addressing these needs, the objective of generalizing yields some challenges that are related to the empirical methods and the process of theory testing of laboratory experiments. Kelly (2004) highlights that generalisation of design research results is not possible at the levels of actors, behaviours, and contexts, given to the qualitative approach of design testing that use often only one stetting with small samples and many uncontrolled variables (Kelly, 2004, p.120-121). Therefore, design research is not an approach to theory testing, but it is an approach to the development of useful and generalisable theories (Edelson, 2001) that focuses on the identification of necessary design principles and the creation of powerful hypotheses (Kelly, 2004).

For this thesis the design research approach was selected for three reasons. The first reason was that the underlying theories of cognitive psychology and the current state of research in the field of technology enhanced learning could not be combined to model sound and yet powerful experimental settings that would help to study the nature of supporting self-directed and incidental learning (Chapter 2). The second reason was that the concept of context puts some constraints in the design and the evaluation of learning supporting systems. Personal and inter-personal differences of context are involving a range of variables that cannot – and must not – be controlled during experimental studies in order to identify context related differences that are related to the incidental nature of this type of learning. The final reason is that there was no educational theory on the technological support for self-directed and incidental learning processes. The existing research analysed the application of software and online tools mainly as tools for communication or information management (Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005), but not as tools particularly designed for supporting learning processes.

The design objective of this thesis is anchored at the levels of design frameworks and design methodology. At the level of design framework is the focus on the development of design principles for supporting engagement and reflection in self-directed and incidental learning, based on existing motivational models and on an architecture for context aware systems. At the level of design methodology is the focus on forms and conditions for supporting learning processes in highly unstructured environments. The social context is given in this thesis through the knowledge worker who uses Web2.0 tools for personal and collaborative tasks. The underlying structure and principles of

#### Chapter I

using interaction footprints as a domain independent source for this kind of learning support can be (partially) transferred to other groups in equally unstructured settings, in which ICT tools are used for information management and communication in similar ways as used by the knowledge workers that are targeted by the design studies of this thesis.

Because of the design objectives, this thesis does not only include the successes of the design studies, but also takes a critical view on the pitfalls that were encountered during the experiment. Particularly, the participation and the use of the tools including start-up problems are of interest for identifying the underlying factors of online tools for supporting the self-directed and incidental learning process. This means that the learners choose the tools as they see them suit their personal benefit.

# Structure of the thesis

This thesis documents the design research process of studying how indicators that are based on interaction footprints can support self-directed and incidental learning, and how contextual factors influence the effects of indicators in this process. The thesis has two parts. Part I, *theories, use cases, a technical architecture,* combines the theoretical underpinnings and approaches of prior research with the initial design considerations for contextualised learning support. Part 2, *design studies,* targets the research questions that were raised by the theory as they are implemented in the design of indicator systems. This part reports on the results of design studies on context factors for learner support.

The first part starts with an analysis of the theoretical foundations of contextualised learning support for self-directed and incidental learning (Chapter 2). Chapter 2 elaborates the three theoretical pillars of this research. The chapter provides an overview on the theoretical foundations and models that were used in the other chapters. Within the design research process it defines the foundations of a theory, upon which the designs for supporting learning are based. Chapter 3 provides a first scenario of contextual learning support in self-directed learning processes; and uses a model of context aware information systems to analyse selected literature on the use of indicators for supporting learners in self-directed or informal learning. This analysis of the literature seeks for substantive design principles that can be applied in the initial design. The first part concludes with a study on the initial design of a system for contextual learner support (Chapter 4). This study embeds a context-adaptive indicator system in a group information portal of aggregated peer contributions. The study proposes a first contextualisation strategy for learners at different participation levels.

The second part focuses at two areas for supporting self-directed and incidental learning: *social interaction* and *personal information management*. Within these areas

two aspects of learning support were the major interest of this research: engagement and reflection. Chapter 5 and Chapter 6 focus on the area of social interaction. Both chapters are based on the results of the initial design study. Chapter 5 analyses the contextual boundaries that were suggested for the context adaptation strategy of Chapter 4. Two activity indicators are compared with regard to their effect on the engagement in a peer information portal of learners at different levels of participation. Chapter 6 analyses how tags were used actively (while bookmarking or blogging) and passively (while accessing links and blogs) by the participants of the first study. The chapter addresses the question if footprints of active resource tagging and the reading of tagged resources can be used to infer different kinds of topic related interests for learners across different levels of participation. Chapter 7 focuses at a contextual design of a tag cloud for supporting reflection on the personal bookmarking behaviour in a social bookmarking system. Chapter 7 concerns the design and evaluation of a tag cloud as an indicator for reflection support and discusses the findings of initial experiences using this indicator. The evaluation analyses if context based design considerations can be confirmed by the reflections reported by the users of the tag cloud. The final chapter (Chapter 8) discusses the lessons learned from the results of the three studies with respect to the research question.

# Part I

Theories, Use Cases, and Technical Architecture

# Chapter 2 Three Pillars for Research<sup>1</sup>

This chapter discusses the theoretical background of this thesis. The chapter starts with situating the research in the larger context of lifelong competence development and learning in the professions. Within this scope the focus on self-directed and incidental learning is contrasted with other types of education and learning. Based on these foundations the chapter elaborates the three theoretical pillars for this research: situated learning, feedback, and information visualisation. These pillars are contextualising the work in this thesis and provide a conceptual framework that has been applied for the system design and the evaluation of the concepts.

Every research needs some scientific backing and a theoretical model to build upon. This chapter covers the key concepts underlying contextualised learning support for self-directed learners. The topic of this thesis is interdisciplinary, and so is the theoretical background. Therefore, the scope of this chapter scratches the domains of continuing vocational education and training (CVET), of self-regulated and self-directed learning, and of information visualisation. Each domain has its own relation to technology and to technology enhanced learning. Although there are several publications for each of these

This chapter is based on: Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2007). Smart indicators on learning interactions. In E. Duval, R. Klamma, M. Wolpers (Eds.), *Creating New Learning Experiences on a Global Scale* (pp. 56-70). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008a). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities – results of first interviews. In M. Kalz, R. Koper, V. Hornung-Prähauser, & M. Luckmann (Eds.), *Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on Technology Support for Self-Organized Learners* (pp. 29-43). June, 2-3, 2008, Salzburg, Austria. Available at http://sunsite.informatik.rwth-aachen.de/Publications/CEUR-WS/Vol-349/glahn.pdf

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008b). Implications of writing, reading, and tagging on the web for reflection support in informal learning. In M. Specht & P. Dillenbourg (Eds.), *Times of convergence, technologies across learning contexts* (pp. 110-121). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008c). Reflecting on web-readings with tag clouds. Paper presented at the *Computer-based Knowledge & Skill Assessment and Feedback in Learning Settings* (CAF). Special track at the 11th International Conference on Interactive Computer aided Learning (ICL 2008), Villach, Austria.

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008d). Smart indicators to support the learning interaction cycle. *International Journal for Continuing Engineering Education and Life-Long Learning*, 18 (1), 98-117.

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2009). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities. *Journal for Educational Technology and Society*. (Accepted for publication)

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (submitted). A tag cloud for the reflective self-directed learner. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*.

### Chapter 2

domains, this chapter will not provide a comprehensive overview to all of them. Instead, selected perspectives of the different domains are integrated into a theoretical framework. This framework serves as the foundation for the empirical and technical concepts that are studied throughout this thesis.

The term *learning* has been used with various meanings in different contexts. Marsick & Watkins (2001) locate informal learning close to formal education. While formal learning is institutionally sponsored and highly structured, informal learning is less structured but it is guided by learning goals. Additionally the authors distinguish incidental learning, which is defined as the by-product of other activities. This last type of learning is almost always unconscious to the learners. Livingstone (2001) provides a definition based on the level of control and on knowledge structures. The control on the learning process can be either with the learners or with the trainers. Knowledge structures can be classified on a continuum between pre-structured and situational. Following this schema, formal education is defined by a high degree of teacher control and pre-structured knowledge. Non-formal learning is given, if the knowledge is prestructured but the learners are mostly in control over the learning process. Informal learning or informal education is defined by a high degree of teacher control and a situational knowledge structure. If the knowledge structure is situational and learners are in control of their learning processes, Livingstone speaks of self-directed or collective learning. Incidental learning in Marsick & Watkins' (2001) terminology is according to Livingstone (2001) a special type of self-directed learning, which the author calls tacit learning.

Given this categorisation, this research focuses mainly on "self-directed learning" including forms of tacit learning. This type of learning is a key factor for individual competence development in the context of CVET (Chisholm, Spannring, & Mitterhofer, 2007; Elkær, Høyrup, & Pedersen, 2007). Traditional forms of competence development in the professions are often based on teacher centred approaches as well as on explicit concepts, ethics, and processes (Cheetham & Chivers, 2005; Eraut, 1997). Such approaches to competence development cover by no means all the problems, challenges, and tasks of the daily working routine. Many competences have to be learned through practice. On the one hand, the knowledge and competences that are developed that way are of great relevance for effective professional performance (Gherardi, 2006). On the other hand, the daily routine masks the learning processes that are involved in the professional practice (Schön, 1983). As a result, many individuals are unaware of their informally developed competences or have difficulties to value these competences. This unawareness hinders them regarding their self-esteem, productivity, and employability (Evans, Kersh, & Kontianen, 1996; Preißer, 2005; Gerzer-Sass, 2005). Using digital tools in non-formal and self-directed learning have been used to

overcome the barrier of unconscious competences (Ajello & Belardi, 2005). However, the full potential has yet to be explored. With this respect research challenges were identified in the areas of pedagogical models for learning beyond formal learning environments, knowledge management and sharing, and task related support (Koper & Specht, 2007).

Within the scope of supporting self-directed learners it is the primary goal of this research to stimulate the learners' engagement and reflection about their learning processes and retain the self-directed nature of their learning course. The secondary goal is to find a solution to learning support that is independent from specific knowledge about the knowledge domain and the learning goals of the learners. Taking both goals together learner support in self-directed learning has to deal with some uncertainty regarding the learning goals, the learning content, and the learning process.

One approach to these problems is provided by recommendation systems (Claypool et al., 1999; Drachsler, Hummel, & Koper, 2009). Although recommendation systems approach the problem of uncertainty, these systems try to infer possible learning goals from the learners' activity and try to suggest possible pathways for the learning process.

An alternative approach to this problem is to provide feedback on the past learning activities. Feedback is defined as "any communication or procedure given to inform a learner of the accuracy of a response" (Mory, 2003, p. 745). Such a response can be considered as any type of learner action. With respect to technology enhanced learning feedback is also considered as "any message or display that the computer presents to the learner after a response" (Mory, 2003, p. 745). From a constructivist perspective, feedback "would occur in the form of the interactions between the learner and the activity of solving real-world problems. Rather than providing predetermined instructional sequences, feedback can be used as a coaching mechanism that analyses strategies used to solve these problems" (Mory, 2003, p. 772). Although most approaches to provide feedback emphasize instructional settings that require explicit knowledge about the learning domain and the learning goals (Mory, 2003), this restriction is not a requirement for feedback from the constructivists' point of view. In order to clarify this, feedback is defined for the purpose of this chapter as any message or display of an interactive system presented to a learner that is based on the analysis of the learner's actions. The type of messages given by recommendation systems clearly falls under this definition, but the definition also opens space for a type of feedback that does not include direct recommendations of suitable actions. This feedback uses the outcomes of the analysis of the learner's actions as an instrument for coaching. This kind of feedback does not offer an interpretation of the analysis but allows the learners to develop a meaningful understanding of the provided information in relation to their actions.

#### Chapter 2

One form of displaying analysis results is through graphical presentation. Graphs, charts, and diagrams are commonly used to present statistical data. Using data visualisations also allows abstracting from the actual content and the actual activities. If a data visualisation presents the results of an activity analysis of an ongoing process, this visualisation is called an *indicator*. Indicators are not uncommon in educational systems, but most of them are used for teaching support rather than for coaching the learners. In those cases where indicators are available commonly only one indicator is used for all learners.

Eraut et al. (2004) note that inadequate feedback can weaken motivation and reduce commitment to the learning process; and that with regard to learning in the professional workplace, learning factors appear to be related to context factors that seem to influence the individual learning experiences. This means that learners in different contexts and situations may have different understandings of feedback – even if they receive similar responses. Therefore, it appears to be useful to personalise the feedback according to the context of a learner in order to provide adequate responses on learner actions.

These considerations lead to the three pillars in theory of this research. The first pillar is the field of self-directed learning of adults. These ideas are closely related to the research on CVET. The second pillar is related to research about *motivation* and *feedback*. The related research focuses on the relations between learner performance and related external responses. The third pillar focuses on data and information visualisation and how such visualisations can be used for learner support. The general findings in the field of CVET indicate that it is also required to contextualize feedback meaningfully to the situation of a learner. Therefore, the intersection between the first and the second pillar can be located in the area of *situated learning* and *situated cognition*. The concept of indicators is located in the intersection of the second pillar and the third pillar. The areas of CVET and information visualisation are connected through the broad term *learner support*. This means that information visualisation is mainly used to support learning processes by visualising complex structures, for example in training simulations, or to visualise social processes and dynamics. Figure 2.1 visualises the relations of the three pillars.

The three pillars leave a white space in their common intersection. This intersection of the three pillars can be titled as "indicators for learner support in situated learning" or as "contextualised indicators for learner support". In Figure 2.1 this space is intentionally left blank, because no research addressed this area, yet.

For the view on the three pillars, the reader has to bear in mind that the objective of this chapter is to develop the grounding for designing technical solutions that support self-directed learning. Therefore, this chapter focuses on selected theories and concepts that can be used for this purpose. This reasoning implies that this chapter covers theories that are practical enough to define design and evaluation criteria for technical solutions. In order to show this relevance for the practical applications in technology enhanced learning, this chapter relates the theories to relevant concepts of information technology research.



Figure 2.1: Relations of the three pillars of research

The following sections develop the theoretical framework for the following chapters. The sections of this chapter present the three pillars from the perspective of the intersections that lead towards the space that is addressed by this work. First, this chapter discusses "situated learning" from the perspective of contextualising learning experiences. This section addresses educational variables of contextualisation. This is the "situated learning pillar" of this research. After that, the focus is on models for understanding and designing feedback to stimulate and support self-directed learning. This is the "indicator feedback pillar". The third section analyses different theoretical concepts of information visualisation for learner support. The section analyses different perspectives on analysing and presenting learner actions to the learners to stimulate social participation and learning. This will provide the "information visualisation pillar". Finally, this chapter arranges the three pillars and formulates the research agenda for this thesis.

# The Situated Learning Pillar

Lave & Wenger (1991) have introduced the terms "situated learning" and "legitimate peripheral participation". Both terms reflect the social dimension of learning. Situated

### Chapter 2

learning emphasizes that learning is always embedded and contextualized by the social practices of the social community, in which the learning takes place. "Legitimate peripheral participation" (Lave & Wenger, 1991) refers to the process of a person becoming a fully participating and accepted member of a community through participating to this community. Therefore, learning is defined as the process of "understanding in practice" that is embedded in participating in day-to-day activities (Lave, 1993; Wenger, 1998). In such settings, learning is influenced by cognition, action, and context, which cannot be separated from each other and equally affect the learning process (Collins, Brown, & Newman, 1989; Lave, 1993). Lave & Wenger (1991) use the term context to describe both physical and social settings in which people act.

Situated learning therefore covers three fundamental aspects: understanding, social participation, and context. This means that learning depends on the context in which it takes place. Intuitively, this can be translated into the question: what are the constitutive relationships between persons and the contexts in which they act? This question addresses the relation of cognition, action, and context. The related research highlights that the learning context is based on the relationships between local practices that contextualize the ways people act together, both in and across contexts. From this perspective the notion of *context* is twofold. On the one hand, context defines possible activities. On the other hand, context is defined through the activities of people. This means that learning cannot be reduced to a set of "contextual learning events", but needs tight coupling to the social practices in which learning is situated.

The coupling of social practices, learning, and context is linked by Wenger (1998, 2007) to the concepts of "identity" and "meaning". Identity refers to self identity, including knowledge and skills, the personal history, and the role in a social community. Meaning refers to the personal model of the world, which is used for physical and social orientation, sense making, and navigation. Both concepts are part of "socio-cultural production" (Lave, 1993) and are actively constructed by the learners. This construction process is contextualized by six dimensions (Lave, 1993), which can be summarized as following.

- 1. Process
- 2. Group or peers
- 3. Situation and event
- 4. Participation
- 5. Concept
- 6. Organization or culture (the contextual "world" of the learners)

Wenger, White, John, & Rowe (2005) analyse the role of technology for communities of practice. This analysis mainly focused on social software that is used by online

communities of practice. While this analysis focused mainly on integrated (commercial) platforms, a newer study of the authors takes a wider perspective on social software by analysing the use of tools and tool sets in terms of the Web2.0 (Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005). The authors identify thirteen fundamental elements in which technology can affect the success of a community of practice – and thus influences the learning processes within (Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005, p. 45). These elements have contextual functions within the collaborative learning process. Figure 2.2 shows the relation between Lave's (1993) contextual dimension and Wenger's (1998) context factors.

Lave, 1993 $\rightarrow$	Process	Peers	Event	Partici- pation	Concept	World	
Wenger, 1998↓				<b>r</b>			
Presence		Х	Х	Х			
Rhythm	Х		Х				
Interaction		Х		Х			
Involvement				Х			
Value		Х			Х	Х	
Connections		Х			Х	Х	
Personal Identity				Х			
Communal Identity		Х		Х			
Relations		Х					
Boundaries		Х		Х		Х	
Integration	Х	Х					
Community building	Х	Х		Х			

Figure 2.2: Context dimensions and context factors

This mapping allows identifying the types of possible interpretations of the learning processes that can be expected for each context dimension. For example if the participation dimension is focused as the primary context dimension, it can be expected that learners relate meaningful learning experiences to the following factors: *presence, interaction, involvement, personal identity, communal identity, boundaries,* and *community building.* 

Recently, Zimmermann, Lorenz, & Oppermann (2007) provided an analysis of sensor information regarding their technical dimensions. These dimensions allow the design of different personalisation and adaptation strategies on the grounds of sensor information. This categorisation can be considered as a technological approach to the high-level contextual dimensions of Lave (1993) and Wenger (1998).

The technical approach to context aware systems of Zimmermann, Lorenz, & Oppermann (2007) is based on the context definition given by Dey (2001). Dey (2001) defines context as any information that can be used to characterise the situation of an entity. Typically this information falls into one of the following five categories:

#### Chapter 2

"individuality", "activity", "location", "time", and "relations" (Zimmermann, Lorenz, & Oppermann, 2007). These dimensions can be used to design sensor networks. The sensors of these networks can then provide data from which the situation of an entity can be inferred relative to each of the dimensions. The sensor data also helps to detect changes of the context of entity or to identify overlapping contexts between different entities.

# The Indicator-Feedback Pillar

Both awareness and reflection are needed for learning processes and competence development. Particularly in unstructured and unguided environments, like workplaces or online communities, a person's ability to reflect on his or her actions is a factor for competence development (Schön, 1983, 1987). Schön (1983) distinguishes two variations of reflection that are relevant to learning: reflection on action and reflection in action. In both cases the learner creates a relation between past experiences and a situation. The main difference of the two kinds of reflections is the time when the reflection takes place in relation to the actual action. *Reflection on action* refers to those activities in which the "learner" reflects on past actions. This implies that the action that is focused by the reflection has already been completed and cannot be changed by taking insights resulting from the reflection into account. Compared to this perspective, *reflection in action* takes a different perspective on reflection and refers to those cognitive processes that are involved in the application of knowledge and experiences for assessing and controlling an ongoing task. In this case, reflection is directly related to and intertwined with the action in progress.

The key aspect of Schön's theory is the connection between action and reflection, which is created through external feedback. The reflective process is therefore part of a continuous interaction between the learner and the surrounding environment. This section examines concepts that focus on this interaction and its relation to reflection as process control at a micro level.

A single interaction is defined by two parts: an action performed by an actor and a response to this action from the system. With this regard, the use of a computer system as well as the related cognitive processes can be described as interaction chains. Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel (2002) define the "learning interaction cycle" by single interactions that are connected by the interpretation of a system's response by the learner. At this level a learning process is a flow of interactions between a learner and a corresponding system. This model has been inspired by concepts of self-regulated learning and has many similarities with the self-regulation model presented by Butler & Winne (1995). The main difference of the models provided by Butler & Winne (1995) and by Garries,
Ahlers, & Driskel (2002) is their focus on different aspects of motivation and engagement.

Butler & Winne (1995) ground their model on the concept of self-regulation, in which a person continuously (and consciously) evaluates or assesses his or her actions, tactics, and strategies against the responses that were received from the environment. The results of this evaluation are then used to align goals and knowledge with the current situation, in which the person is situated. The motivation for the person's follow-up action is explained through the level of achievement and satisfaction in relation to the goals and prior experiences.

Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel (2002) relate their motivational model to the concept of flow (Csikszentmihaly, 1991), in which the motivation of a person is related to his or her goals as well as to complexity and difficulty of the tasks of a situation in relation to the person's perception of the situation. Whether a situated task is recognized as achievable and affordable depends on the person's (subconscious) estimation of the complexity and challenge of the task. The motivation for the person's follow-up actions is related to the emotional perception of a situation. This emotional perception is related to the prior experiences that are related to the current situation.

Both models treat the responding system as a block box. However, this does not mean that a system's responses are independent from the cognitive processes. According to Ley & Young (2001) system responses rely on three main principles in order to support the learning processes: firstly, the responses have to depend on the *monitoring* of a learners actions; secondly, the responses have to be *adaptive* to the learner's goals, actions, performance, achievements, and history; and finally, the *responses* have to relate to a learner's actions but do not need to be immediate reactions. This suggests that the system's responses should not only provide a connection to the current interaction, but consider previous learning activity as well.

Research on user modelling discusses various approaches to allow systems to relate and to adapt to previous actions of a learner (Kobsa, 2001, McTear, 1993). A more general approach has been taken in the domain of context aware computing (Dey, Abowd, & Salber, 1999; Dey, 2000, Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005). From this perspective the interaction cycle appears as a symmetrical process between an actor and a system that is connected by the system's interface (Figure 2.3). The actions of an actor on the interface are analysed and assessed by the system. Based on this analysis the system provides a response to the actions on the interface. The actor analyses and reflects on this response to judge the results of the initial action.

Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz (2005) describe an architecture for context aware systems. This architecture can get used as a substitute for the black box of the "external system" in the learning interaction cycle. The architecture has four layers and specifies

operations on the data and information flow through a system from the learner input to the system response (Figure 2.4). The layers are the sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer. The first two layers are also considered as *interaction assessment* (Brusilovsky & Eklund, 1998) or *user modelling* (Kobsa, 2001; McTear, 1993). The last two layers are mentioned in the literature as *adaptation decision making* (Brusilovsky & Eklund, 1998). The control and indicator layer are commonly integrated as part of the user interface (Brusilovsky, 2001; Cheng & Vassileva, 2006; Kreijns, 2004).



Figure 2.3: Learning Interaction Cycle

The sensor layer is responsible for capturing the actions of a learner. A sensor is a measuring unit for a single data type. The objective of sensor layer is to trace learner actions, but it may also include other measures that are relevant for the learning process. Sensors that track the interactions of a learner with the system are called *interaction sensors*. Sensors that do not gather information about a learner's interactions are called *contextual sensors*. Examples for contextual sensors are location tracker, or tagging activities and contributions of peer-learners. In the architecture the sensor layer adds data to the process log in order to allow the adaptation to the interaction history.

The *semantic layer* collects the data from the sensors and from the process log and aggregates this data into higher level information. The semantic layer defines operations

or rules for processing sensor data (Cristea & Calvi, 2003). A definition of how the data from one or more sensors has to be transformed is called an *aggregator* (Dey, 2000, 2001). These rules are named according to their meaning, for instance *activity* or *interest*.

The aggregated information is interpreted by the *control layer* according to the history and context of a learner. The specific approach for interpretation is called a *strategy* (Cristea & Calvi, 2003). It defines the conditions for selecting and combining aggregators as well as their presentation according to the learner's context. A strategy also controls the personalization of aggregators.



Figure 2.4: Layers for context-aware information processing

Finally, the aggregated information has to get presented to the learner. The *indicator layer* handles this part of the interaction. At this level the actual response is created by translating aggregated values into representations that are not just machine-readable but also accessible to humans. The active strategy of the control layer selects these representations and provides the aggregated information to them.

The first two layers are also considered as *interaction assessment* (Brusilovsky, Karagiannidis, & Sampson, 2001) or *user modelling* (Kobsa, 2001; McTear, 1993). This suggests the integration of the sensor and semantic layer, although they expose different feature sets: the sensor layer is concerned with data collection of "low level information [...] including, for example, key strokes, task initiation and completion, answers of quizzes etc." (Brusilovsky, Karagiannidis, & Sampson, 2001) Its main objective is to organise incoming interaction footprints for further processing. In contrast, the semantic layer enriches, clusters, or transforms the data.

The last two layers are mentioned in the literature as *adaptation decision making* (Brusilovsky, Karagiannidis, & Sampson, 2001). The control and indicator layer are commonly integrated as part of the user interface (Chapter 3). This is not always desirable because different combinations of strategies and indicators have varying effects on the learning processes and outcomes (Specht & Kobsa, 1999).

#### The Information Visualization Pillar

Research in the field of cognitive psychology found that humans actively search for relations between their actions and their previous interactions. Such relations can be created with the help of indicators that provide information on the success and value of their interactions. This is especially the case if the actions are based on strategies that require alignment during the process (Jamieson-Noel, Chu, & Winne, 2004; Weber, 2003). This means that learners actively seek for indicators for verifying or modifying their learning strategies. In terms of the learning interaction cycle, this can be translated into indicators that use the *interaction history* to support learners while they are active in an environment.

Wexelblat & Maes (1999) define *interaction history* as traces of interactions between learners and objects. The authors argue that interaction history is extensively used by learners to guide actions, to make choices, and to find things of importance or interest (Wexelblat & Maes, 1999). Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell (2001) use the term *footprint* to indicate the value and meaning of each interaction in creating social spaces. The authors introduce this process as *stigmergy*. This concept has been previously applied for social navigation (Dieberger, 1997). Recently, Farzan & Brusilovsky (2005) use the term *interaction footprint* to refer to different traces that are left during the interaction process. Examples for such traces are notes about accessing a document in a repository, or the time a learner spent reading a document (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005).

When seen isolated, most interaction footprints are of little or no direct value to a learner. Of greater interest is information that is aggregated from interaction footprints. Visualisations of this aggregated information are one approach to provide meaningful connections to the learners' actions and the system's responses.

Erickson & Kellogg (2003) use interaction footprints of chats and discussion forums for graphical presentations of social dynamics in online spaces such as discussion forums or chats. The authors call their visualizations *social proxies*. These indicators are "minimalist graphical representations that portray socially salient aspects of an online situation" (Erickson & Kellogg, 2003, p. 23). These indicators present the status of and the relations between participants in an online environment. Displaying social interaction in social software to the users of the software is called by the authors: *social*  *translucency* (Erickson & Kellogg, 2003, p. 18). One effect of social translucency has been reported as *waylay*. "Waylay refers to the practice in which a user monitors the Cookie [a social proxy] for signs of another person's activity [...], and then initiate contact." (Erickson & Kellogg, 2003, p. 35) The concept of waylay is different to what has been described as stigmergy (Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell, 2001). While stigmergy refers to pathways of activities that emerge through collaborative activities, waylay refers to virtual landmarks which are used by users to structure and plan their social activities, individually. Thus, stigmergy refers to the emerging structures that are created through social activity.

*Waylay* is related to a user's observations of public spaces. Kreijns (2004) identified a similar effect for group awareness indicators on distributed activities of peer user, which the author calls "social affordance". This effect has been observed with indicators that display the activity of other users within an online environment. Different to social proxies, these indicators are not limited to a single social space, but they provide information about the activities of users relative to the activities of their peers, without providing information how these activities are interrelated.

Social affordance refers to information that stimulates activities that are aligned to the social practice within a collaborative environment. According to the author social affordances create and depend on two relationships between the learner and the environment: the reciprocal relationship and the perception-action coupling. The reciprocal relationship is based on the social intentions of a learner and on how meaningful an environment can respond to these intentions. The perception-action coupling refers to the connection of the learners' recognitions of their environment, including the actions that they will perform in accordance to it (Kreijns, 2004).

## Summary

This chapter discussed the three theoretical pillars of this thesis. The chapter started with some general remarks on learning in order to frame the domain of the research problem. The focus of this research lies on supporting learner controlled learning in weakly structured knowledge domains. This type of learning is also referred to as "selfdirected learning". Three basic requirements for supporting self-directed learning were defined.

- I. The support should stimulate engagement and reflection on learning processes.
- 2. The support has to be independent from a knowledge domain or specific working processes.
- 3. The support must not recommend learning actions to the learner.

The research grounds on three theories: the theory of "situated learning", "motivation and self-regulation", and "information visualisation for learning support". The theory of situated learning (Lave & Wenger, 1991) tells us, that learning is always part of social activity. From this perspective learning is a constructive process that is contextualised by the social environment in which it takes place. The research in this domain has identified several contextual dimensions and factors that are relevant to learning. These factors can be mapped to context dimensions of context aware computing (Zimmermann, Lorenz, & Oppermann, 2007). The theories on motivation and self-regulation emphasize the connectedness of action, feedback, and reflection. This connectedness puts reflective processes as a part of ongoing social interaction. The chapter discussed two models that embed reflection as part of the interaction of a learner with an external system. The first model focuses on self-regulation (Butler & Winne, 1995). The second model focuses on engagement (Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel, 2002). These models were extended with a general architecture for context-aware systems. The resulting learning interaction cycle allows to design and structure feedback systems for self-directed learning. The third pillar of this research is information visualisation for learning support. The related research used visualisations of "interaction footprints" to support learning in open online environments (Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell, 2001; Erickson & Kellogg, 2003; Kreijns, 2004). This research indicated that minimalist information visualisations that are based on the learners' interaction footprints can stimulate social interactions. The related concept is "social affordance", which describes the degree to which a visualisation lays ways for the learners to participate in a social environment.

The learning interaction cycle provides a generic system model that helps understanding self-directed learning processes at a micro level. The contextual dimensions that are based on theories of situated learning and context aware computing help to identify variables that influence the learning interactions. The combined concepts help to understand, to design, and analyse contextualised support for selfdirected learners. The visualisations of interactions can be considered as special types of feedback that can be fitted to this framework.

The three pillars leave a white space in their common intersection. This space can be titled as "contextualised indicators for learner support". Based on the related research it can be expected that the social affordance of interaction footprint visualisations depends on the interaction context of a learner.

# Chapter 3 Sensors and Indicators to Support the Learning Interaction Cycle<sup>I</sup>

This chapter focuses on the relevant information for collecting and presenting contextual information, its effects and impact on the learning interaction cycle, and mechanisms of controlling it. The core principle of the learning interaction cycle is the interaction of learners with their learning environment. Previous research highlights that such interaction is related to the experience and progress of learners. However, a conceptual gap between the learner actions within a learning environment and the responses that are provided to the learners is identified. To bridge this gap a layered model of context-aware systems that meets the requirements for supportive responses has been adopted. The model has four layers and describes the information processing of interaction footprints of learners in a learning environment: the sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer. This model has been applied to analyse the results that are reported in the literature.

Indicators are mechanisms to provide simplified information that is valuable to a task. With some background knowledge we can understand the meaning of an indicator without the need of knowing about the details of the underlying process or mechanism. For instance, the fuel needle of a car is an indicator. Whoever is familiar with driving cars knows that the fuel needle indicates how much fuel is left in the tank and that it is useful to check it regularly, if one wants to keep driving instead of walking. We understand that it is necessary to find a filling station if the fuel needle points towards the lower end of the scale. However, to make the appropriate decision it is not necessary to know the size of the fuel tank, the exact amount of fuel that is left in it, or about the fuel consumption of the motor. Some cars switch on an additional light, if the fuel level falls below a critical level. Such indicators focus our attention on important facts that we would miss or ignore otherwise. The telephone bell is another example for such indicators: it indicates that someone is calling on the phone. Without it we would not be aware of the incoming call, unless we were checking the telephone line actively. This leads to another characteristic of indicators: they help us to focus on relevant information when it is required, whereas we do not have to bother about it most of the time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter is based on: Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008). Smart indicators to support the learning interaction cycle. *International Journal for Continuing Engineering Education and Life-Long Learning, 18*(1), 98-117.

This chapter is a review on current approaches of using indicators to support the learning interaction cycle. The learning interaction cycle addresses the interaction between a learner and a learning environment as the core of the learning process. Previous research indicated that providing contextual information via indicators is beneficial for supporting learning processes. Contextual information stimulates the learners' engagement in and commitment to the learning process (Beenen et al., 2004; Ling et al., 2005; Rashid et al., 2006); helps to raise awareness of and stimulates reflection about acquired competences (Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002); and support thoughtful behaviour in navigation and on learning paths (Van Nimwegen, Van Oostendorp, Burgos, & Koper, 2006). This chapter analyses different approaches of using indicators to support the learning interaction cycle.

This chapter focuses on the relevant information for collecting and presenting contextual information, its effects and impact on the learning interaction cycle, and mechanisms of controlling it. In other words, it analyses variables and concepts that make indicators on the learning process 'smart'. The objective is to enrich learning experiences in informal and non-formal learning environments, such as on-line communities of practice. Indicators of contextual information display effects and progress of the ongoing learning process where they otherwise would be hidden to the learner.

The next section illustrates the problems and the underlying concepts with a hypothetical scenario for an application of context-aware indicators. This scenario is used to elaborate one view on the learning interaction cycle by developing a layered model for smart indicators. This model is based and validated on educational requirements. Later the model is applied to analyse the existing research, which focuses on the approaches of collecting data from the learners, as well as aggregating and indicating information back to them. The chapter concludes with an analysis of the reported effects of indicators for the learning process and derives some questions for further research from these results.

## The hypothetical scenario of Tim, the accountant

For the last eight years Tim has been working as an accountant in a small company specialised in the production of medical instruments. He considers his job as boring, but since Tim and his wife have bought a small house he depends on his job.

Recently, a new ERP system has been installed in his company and Tim has received an introductory seminar to the new environment. Unfortunately, he has no fellow colleagues to exchange and discuss about experiences in using the new system, but he feels that he could do a better job if he would have a better understanding of how to use the different modules, components and interfaces of the new software. After hours of browsing the web searching for information, he subscribed to an on-line community in which problems, news and best practices about the ERP system are presented and discussed.

As Tim logs in the first time he recognises that the community portal provides an 'activity' widget. The widget displays the number of pages and forum postings Tim has accessed while he is clicking through the community's web-site. The widget displays a bar chart, in which a coloured bar grows a bit with each link that Tim follows. Tim receives more detailed information about his activity when he clicks on the widget, such as history of pages he has visited.

At his fifth visit to the community portal, Tim receives a message that he now has passed the starter phase and Tim is asked if he likes the widget to display his activity level in relation to the rest of the community. Tim likes this idea and activates the new function.

The new widget has three components: first it shows the number of actions Tim has performed today at the community portal. These actions include downloads of documents, reading of postings at the community's discussion forum and contributions to forums and Wiki pages. Second, it indicates the average number of actions that were performed today. Third, it shows Tim's average number of actions that he has performed during the visits of the last four weeks. Now Tim can see that he is accessing more information than the average community member.

An additional bar chart appears in the widget after some time. This second bar chart has the label 'effort'. It has a similar set up like the one Tim is already familiar with. The chart displays the relation of the time Tim spends reading information and the size of that information. Like the first bar chart, it has also two additional markers: one shows the same value for the community, the other one displays the value for the last four weeks.

When Tim investigates the two charts he sees that his activity level is quite high, but the effort appears to be quite low. Tim wonders about this and understands that he was flipping through the information most of the time, but did not read thoroughly. He decided to focus a bit more on the examples and relate them to his daily tasks in the office. Throughout the next sessions Tim realises that he develops a better understanding of the ERP system, while his effort bar and activity bar align to each other.

Over the time Tim starts to contribute regularly to the community's forum and Wiki pages. He sees that his activity widget started to display a third bar chart. This bar chart

reports on the rates of his contributions that are accessed by other users. He sees that his contributions get high access rates and he is satisfied that he could provide useful information back to the community.

One day Tim visits the community portal and sees a new marker on the third chart about his contributions in the activity widget. This marker has the shape of a star. He becomes curious what it could mean and checks his report in more detail. The information shows that some of his contributions were highly rated by other members of the community as helpful. Finally, Tim starts to understand that he developed some expertise in mastering the ERP system – and that his knowledge is also valuable for his job.

#### The learning interaction cycle

The scenario refers to principals of what Schön (1983) calls a "reflective practitioner" in a self-organised learning situation. Schön's theory states that reflection on practices is a core principle for competence development in the professions (Schön, 1983, 1987). In the scenario, Tim's awareness of and reflection about his learning process is triggered by system generated information about his learning activities and those of his peers.

The previous chapter introduced the *learning interaction cycle*. It described the underlying model for system support of a learner's reflection, where the support is based on the learner's activities and context. The concept of learning interaction cycles addresses learning interactions as the core of the learning process.

Schön's (1983) concept of *reflection in action* highlights also the relation of past experiences and the current situation of a practitioner. In terms of the learning interaction cycle this can be translated to utilizing the interaction history to support learners while they are active in a learning environment. Wexelblat & Maes (1999) define *interaction history* as traces of interactions between users and objects. The author argues that interaction history is extensively used by users to guide actions, to make choices, and to find things of importance or interest (Wexelblat & Maes, 1999). Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell (2001) use *footprint* to indicate the value and meaning of each interaction to the interaction history of an object in a social space. The authors introduce the term *stigmergy* to describe the role of footprints for emerging social spaces. This concept was already applied for supporting social navigation (Dieberger, 1997). Recently, Farzan & Brusilovsky (2005) use the term *interaction footprint* to refer to different traces that are left during the interaction process. Such traces can be a note about accessing a document in a repository, or the time a learner has spent reading a document (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005).

Humans actively search for relations to their previous interactions, in particular for indicators that provide information on the success and value of their interactions. This is especially the case if the actions are based on strategies that require alignment during the process (Jamieson-Noel, Chu, & Winne, 2004; Weber, 2003). In other words, learners continuously seek for indicators that help them to verify or modify their learning strategy.

When seen isolated, most interaction footprints are of little or no direct value to a learner. As discussed in Tim's case, it is the higher level information or combinations of information that triggers his awareness and reflection. In the scenario the higher level information is information about *learning activity* within the community.

The scenario outlines that the possible indicators depend on the learner's history within the learning environment: certain information can be useful during early phases while the same information is of less value to the learner in later stages of the learning process. In the beginning, Tim receives information that is deduced from his activity in the community system. The provided information evolves while more interaction footprints become available. For Tim it makes no sense to receive information about peer ratings on his contributions if he has nothing contributed; but if this information becomes available it can be of higher value to Tim than his access rate of the learning material.

### Requirements for smart indicators

In order to provide smart indicators for learner support in the learning interaction, it is necessary to develop an understanding about general principles of this process. These principles are the foundation of the core requirements for smart indicators.

From research on feedback and self-regulated learning (Butler & Winne, 1995; Ley & Young, 2001; Mory, 2003; Orange, 1999) we learn that *external feedback* is needed for the learning process. According to Ley & Young (2001) it relies on three general principles:

- External feedback relies on monitoring of the learning actions and the learning context.
- External feedback has to adapt according to a learner's goals, actions, performance, outcomes and history.
- External feedback is a response to a learner's actions, which it is not necessarily immediate.

These principles are relevant to this research for two reasons. First, external feedback is a special kind of response within the learning interaction cycle (Butler & Winne,

1995; Mory, 2003). Second, this research addresses learning in the professions and in particular learning in open environments such as communities of practice, as the scenario already illustrates. Considering general principles of self-regulated learning is reasonable for the support of learning interactions in such contexts, because adult learners commonly demand more control on their learning activities (Illeris, 2003).

The principles of Ley & Young (2001) focus on the effects of responses on the learner. However, they do not consider the way of presenting this information to the learners. This is partly due to the fact, that they are based on the results from research on self-regulated learning or feedback. The research focuses largely on cognitive processes of the learner. Generating and communicating responses to the learner are usually beyond the scope of such research. However, in terms of the learning interaction cycle, indicating information to a learner is a critical factor (Dey & Abowd, 1999; Kreijns, 2004).

Besides the information that relates directly to the user, several authors (Dieberger, 1997; Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell, 2001; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Kreijns, 2004) stress the relevance of contextual parameters on the learning process. Being informed on the social, spatial and logical context helps learners to select activities and assess the results of their actions.

To reflect indicators and context explicitly, an extension of Ley & Young's principles is proposed:

- External feedback relies on monitoring of the learning actions and the learning context.
- External feedback has to adapt according to a learners' goals, actions, performance, outcomes, and history as well as to the context in which the learning takes place.
- External feedback is an indicator that responds to a learner's actions or to changes in the context of the learning process, where the response is not necessarily immediate.

## Analytical model

Different to research on self-regulated learning or feedback, this research addresses the system's side of the learning interaction cycle. Therefore, the analytical model of the present research describes information processing from sensors to indicators, rather than the cognitive processes of the learner. In this study, the analytical model is derived from concepts of context-aware systems (Dey, 2000; Dey, Abowd, & Salber, 1999; Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005). Dey (2000) defines context as follows:

"Context is any information that can be used to characterise the situation of an entity. An entity is a person, place, or object that is considered relevant to the interaction between a user and an application, including the user and applications themselves." (Dey, 2001, p. 5)

Chapter 2 introduced a general architecture for context aware and context adaptive systems. This architecture has four logical layers: the sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer. This review applies these four layers to analyse the literature, because the model meets the four principles of external feedback:

- *Monitoring* is facilitated by the sensor and the semantic layer of the model. The sensor layer collects footprints of the learning interactions. The semantic layer clusters and organises the data provided by the different sensors in order to make it accessible for presentation or further processing.
- Adaptation to the learner's goals, actions, performance, outcomes, history and learning context is handled by the strategies of the control layer. Depending on those strategies the results of the semantic layer selects parts of that information for indicating them to the learner. The control layer uses strategies to select aggregators that are appropriate to a learner's situation. A strategy in the control layer may also adapt timing and style of an indication.
- Each indicated information is a *response on the learners' actions or on the context of the learning process* because it results from a monitoring process. *Indicating the results back to the learner* is managed by the indicator layer. It transforms the information that is provided by the underlying layers regarding the interface that is used by the learner.

The systematic analysis of the existing research in this chapter is based on this model. According to the four layers of the model, the literature is reviewed on the sensors, aggregators, strategies, and indicators that were applied. A second step focuses on the reported effects on the learning process.

## Current perception of the learning interaction support

This section reports on four different research perspectives of indicating information that is relevant for a learning process. These research perspectives are:

Approaches from the domain of adaptive hypermedia (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Vassileva, 2004).

- Solutions for social awareness web- and collaborative environments (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004).
- Recommendation systems (Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004; Ng & Martin, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004)
- Approaches that focussed only on contextual information without taking any user interaction footprints into account (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004).

This review does not consider solutions that focus entirely on social interaction, such as chat or instant messaging as it was reported by Erickson and his colleagues (e.g. Ding et al., 2007; Erickson et al., 1999). Also, this review does not cover approaches of the use of mobile devices in education, or ubiquitous interactions in smart places.

The selection criteria for the literature were that the reported approaches utilize graphical indicators to display information that is relevant to learners. All approaches are analysed according to the layers of the model that was introduced in the previous section.

Based on these criteria a wide range of approaches that utilise sensors, aggregators, strategies and indicators for different purposes were found. In general, most work applies one strategy that is based on a fixed set of sensors and just a single aggregator (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Ellis & Dix, 2004; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004; Ng & Martin, 2004). Also it appears that the problem is partly recognised as a problem of *information visualisation*.

#### Sensors to monitor user interaction

At the input level of the analytical model is the sensor layer. Sensors capture interaction footprints and make them available for further processing. At this level the literature was analysed regarding to the sources used in the interaction process. Four main sensor groups were identified. The sensors within each group vary on the actual data they capture, but share common characteristics. The four sensor groups are:

- *Time sensors* cover all timing measures, such as timestamps or durations;
- Social context sensors track the interaction behaviour of the peers of a user;
- User sensors monitor the interactions of a single user;
- *Environment sensors* collect data about the context of a learner.

*Time* sensors cover concepts such as timestamps, for instance the event time (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004), such as page accesses (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Greer et al., 1998) or document manipulation (Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002); durations, or more precisely the time spent reading a document (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005); and time intervals such as the beginning and the end of user sessions (Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004).

*Social context* sensors refer to all measures of the interaction behaviour related to the peers of the user who is the target of the response. Social context sensors are not used to indicate the collected data for each user, but are aggregated for a group of users (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Kreijns, 2004). These sensors include the following aggregations.

- Information access (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Ellis & Dix, 2004; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004)
- Number of contributions such as documents and forum posts; (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b)
- Peer ratings, comments and reviews (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a; Greer et al., 1998; Ng & Martin, 2004)
- Search terms used (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004)
- Connection to other peers (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006)
- Self assessment (Greer et al., 1998)
- Time a task has been conducted by a user (Greer et al., 1998).

These sensors collect information about the social context of a learner.

User sensors cover those sensors that measure the interaction of the user who will receive the response. In principal, these sensors are the same as social context sensors. The main difference is that these sensors capture data directly from the learner for whom the information will be aggregated. Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown (2001) analysed and validated a set of sensors (which the authors call indicators) according to the reliability and validity of these sensors for measuring a user's interest and attention. From that study five groups of user sensors are applicable for this review:

- Explicit interest sensors like sensors that capture for example the text a user has typed into a query form.
- Marking interest sensors are for example sensors that track the ratings about the quality of a document.

- Manipulation interest sensors such as sensors that recognise if a user has created or changed an object.
- Navigation interest sensors like sensors that track which links a user follows.
- External interest sensors that track the keywords of a learning object's metadata, for instance.

	User	Social Context	Environment	Time
Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006	Requested pages; goal definition	Requested pages; annotation; ratings	Keywords; content meta-data	
Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003		Requested pages; ratings; contributions; annotations; peer relations; used search terms		
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Vassileva, 2004		Requested pages; ratings; contributions; annotation		Interval (Online Time)
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a	Forum contributions	Forum postings; ratings		
Ellis & Dix, 2004		Requested pages		Time stamp of page access
Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005		Requested pages	Content meta-data	Duration (reading Time)
Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004			Geographical position; related events	Event time
Greer et al., 1998	Self recognition questionnaire; times of task completion	Ratings		Action time stamp
Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002	Action counter	Action counter; peer notifications		Action time stamp
Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004	Document selection; search query		LOM Data-sets; DRM privileges;	
Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006	Contributions	Contributions; rating; Relations		
Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004	Session identifier		Content meta-data; link structure	Duration (reading time)
Ng & Martin, 2004	Document selection	Rating	Content meta-data	
Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004			Content meta-data; link structure	

Figure 3.1: Sensor usage reported by the literature, ordered by origin

*Environment* sensors are those sensors that collect data about the context of a learner. These sensors may capture the following types of information.

- Spatial information (Greer et al., 1998)
- Learning object meta-data (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004)
- Hyper-link structures (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004).

The review indicates that time and social context sensors play a key role in the reviewed literature (Figure 3.1). These types of sensors are heavily used in higher level aggregators.

Although user sensors were also mentioned, they are mostly used to select peer user and context information. In combination with social context sensors the user sensors generate the learning history. This interaction history is then used to bias the data from peer user sensors (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Greer et al., 1998). In combination with environmental sensors, actual user sensors refer to previous or current selections or search terms that are used by a learner (Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004). Only Kreijns (2004) describes an indicator that is entirely based on actual user sensors.

Despite the range of identified sensor combinations, it appears that a group of sensors is particularly popular (Figure 3.I).

- Among *time sensors* the event time (including time stamps of page accesses) was mentioned four times (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Greer et al., 1998; Kreijns, 2004).
- The most applied social context sensors are peer ratings (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Greer et al., 1998; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006; Ng & Martin, 2004) and requested pages (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Ellis & Dix, 2004; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005).
- Content meta-data is a popular environmental sensor (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004; Ng & Martin, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004).

• *Contribution sensors* are used for gathering information about both the user and social context (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006).

## Meaningful information through semantic aggregators

On the levels of the semantic and the control layer a great number of approaches were found. The review indicated that the identified approaches for each layer are closely related to the goals of the overall application. Therefore, interoperability between systems and transferring a solution to other domains or data sources was not considered by the literature under review.

It was found that in the majority of the research a single aggregator and a single strategy are used (Figure 3.2). Only few researches were interested in multiple semantic aggregators. In these cases personalisation, in terms of control strategies, is of no interest (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004) or is conducted by applying user profile filters to the information from the semantic layer (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003).

The literature discussed three types of semantic aggregators:

- Simple arithmetic aggregators
- Naïve statistic aggregators
- Network aggregators

Simple arithmetic aggregators cover all approaches that include only basic arithmetic operations, such as the following

- Sums (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Ellis & Dix, 2004; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002)
- Enumerations (Greer et al., 1998; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004)
- Equity (Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004).

Naïve statistics refer to those approaches that aggregate the sensor data with a simple statistical function like the arithmetic mean (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a; Ng & Martin, 2004).

Network aggregators analyse relations between learners and information (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006). The identified approaches provide information on the context of the learner. Others make use of environmental relations (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004). In such cases the information of a system is organised according to a user's selection or profile. This helps learners to understand the structure of an information space while they explore it.

	Semantic aggregator	Control strategy
Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006	Multiple	Single
Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003	Multiple	Single
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Vassileva, 2004	Single	Single
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a	Single	Single
Ellis & Dix, 2004	Single	Single
Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005	Single	Single
Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004	Multiple	N/A
Greer et al., 1998	Single	Multiple
Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002	Multiple	N/A
Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004	Multiple	N/A
Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006	Single	Single
Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004	Single	Single
Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004	N/A	Single
Ng & Martin, 2004	Single	Single

Figure 3.2: Types of semantic aggregators and control strategies

## Control strategies for adaptation

For the control layer no approaches were identified that dynamically adapt the control strategy according to the learner's prior activities. In those cases where multiple control strategies were identified, the approaches were concurrently available to the users. Nonetheless, the review identified three different groups of control strategies:

Null strategies select information from the semantic layer according to the users' preferences. The data from the semantic layer is not further processed. Personalisation means at this level that whether information is accessible or not, depends on a learner's profile. The null strategies include those approaches that do not personalise the information at all. Null strategies are applied in social awareness systems (Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006) and navigation support for content repositories or databases (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004).

- *Clustering strategies* organise the information from the semantic layer into clusters or groups. Clustering organises the similar information according to the learner's profile. The clustering process includes reorganising the information before it is passed to the indicator layer. This approach is used in content recommendation systems (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005) but also for navigation support in content repositories (Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004).
- Scoring and sorting strategies create an order between sensor measures, users or contents. This approach is of a higher level than clustering, because it reflects the order between elements during the clustering process. This approach is used in content recommendation systems (Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004; Ng & Martin, 2004) as well as in collaboration support (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b).

## Indicator Types

The indicators are those parts of the responding system that present the interaction footprints to the learners. Therefore, they often depend directly on the system in which they are used. With this regard, four groups of indicators were identified:

When *embedded content indicators* are used, the information indicator is embedded in the content structure. This includes modified backgrounds, highlighted content and coloured links (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005).

*ID-graphical indicators* include all indicators that present information in scales or embedded with other content. This includes approaches such as status indicators that use colour encodings to indicate the following information.

- Level of a user in the system (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b)
- Ratings (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b)
- Progress (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Ng & Martin, 2004).

2D-graphical indicators help display relations between information in 2D space. These can be of the following types.

- Relations of complex hierarchical data such as it can be found in content repositories (Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004)
- Computer supported collaborative work (CSCW) (Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006)

 Social interaction patterns on a web site (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004).

If very complex information has to get reported to the learner, *3D graphical indicators* can be used. These indicators display complex structures (Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004) or different information dimensions in a 3D space (Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004).

## Validity of the reported approaches

One result of the review is that not all of the reported aggregators and strategies are based on empirically validated concepts. On the one hand this indicates explorative research and the need of further empirical work. On the other hand, it is difficult to validate an approach or to explain the origin of effects on the learning process. For this reason this section analyses the validity of those approaches that are discussed in this review. It has been assumed validity of an approach on one layer, if other research has been quoted, which had successfully applied the approach and/or found similar effects. Figure 3.3 shows which parts of the approaches are based on previously validated concepts. This task did not include the underlying models on internal and statistical validity or on predictability, because the reviewed literature does not provide sufficient information for this task.

Although most authors refer to other research with regard to the sensors they have applied, these references regularly do not provide empirical validity on the sensor. Only Farzan & Brusilovsky (2005) argue the selection of the sensors on the base of a correlation between the sensors and the information that should be aggregated from them.

Most authors define aggregators and conditions of using them in a scenario, but only a few authors specify their aggregators precisely (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005). These aggregator definitions are sound, but lack of empirical evidence regarding their relevance for the learning process. This may lead to wrong expectations and even disappointment of the learners (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005).

Although most authors mention a strategy for their approach, no one provided a specification for it. Only for one approach the authors base the use of the strategy on external references (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Vassileva, 2004). The reason for this could be the tight relation between the strategy and the indicator that was presented with many approaches.

	Sensor layer	Semantic layer	Control layer	Indicator layer
Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006	ОК	-	-	ОК
Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003	-	-	-	OK
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Vassileva, 2004	-	(OK)	ОК	OK
Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a	OK	-	-	OK
Ellis & Dix, 2004	OK	OK	-	OK
Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005	OK	-	-	OK
Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004	ОК	ОК	N/A	OK
Greer et al., 1998	OK	-	-	-
Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002	-	-	N/A	ОК
Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004	OK	-	N/A	OK
Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006	ОК	-	-	OK
Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004	ОК	ОК	-	ОК
Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004	ОК	-	-	ОК
Ng & Martin, 2004	OK	-	-	-

Chapter 3

Figure 3.3: Components that are grounded in research

Almost all approaches adopted an indicator that has been successfully implemented elsewhere. Where the indicators where entirely graphical, the indicators have been developed in the field of information visualisation (Ellis & Dix, 2004; Gatalsky, Andrienko, & Andrienko, 2004; Klerkx, Duval, & Meire, 2004; Mealha, Sousa Santos, Nunes, & Zamfir, 2004; Nguyen, Huang, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2004). These approaches have in common that they refer neither to usability nor to educational research to argue the use of an indicator. The reason for this can be that these aspects were not the primary focus of that research. Where the indicator had a clear educational purpose, the use of the indicator was also grounded in that field (Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002; Vassileva, 2004). Embedding the indicator into the content structure of the learning environment is an alternative approach of applying indicators (Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005). Such approaches appear useful if the indicator helps the learner to

navigate through the content. Therefore, it is not surprising that the use of these indicators is grounded in the research of adaptive hypermedia.

## Effects on the learning interaction cycle

A large number of the analysed approaches did not report effects of indicating information on the learning interaction cycle, but described the technology and possible solutions. Nevertheless, some effects on the learning interaction cycle were found by empirical evaluation and reported (Cheng & Vassileva, 2005b; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Kreijns, 2004; Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita, 2006).

Cheng & Vassileva (2005b) successfully stimulated learner contributions to the learning environment through the additional indicator. In this case the strategy implemented a rewarding mechanism. The users became aware of this rewarding mechanism and set strategic goals according to it. As a side effect, the authors reported a decrease in the quality of the contributions.

Farzan & Brusilovsky (2005) reported that learners participated more continuously to a course if the indicator was provided. The findings indicate that the non-rewarding mechanism helped learners to identify and use high-quality material in a content repository. However, the authors assume that the positive effects were constrained because the actual decision of which contents to use was to the learner.

Marcos, Martinez, Dimitriadis, & Anguita (2006) found positive effects of providing graphical indicators. This includes higher commitment and more contributions in collaborative activities.

Kreijns reports that learners felt more aware about their presence in a virtual learning environment, when they received graphical responses (Kreijns, 2004, p. 190). However, the author also detected that the provided graphical group awareness tool encouraged spying among peers. Kreijns concludes that graphical representations should provide suggestions of their usage, in order to avoid false expectations or misuse.

## Conclusions and questions of further research

This chapter focused on the relevant information for collecting and presenting contextual information, its effects and impact on the learning interaction cycle, and mechanisms of controlling it. The core principle of the learning interaction cycle is the interaction of learners with their learning environment. Previous research highlights that such interaction is relevant for the experience and progress of learners. However, a conceptual gap between the learner actions within a learning environment and the

responses that are provided to the learners has been identified. To bridge this gap a layered model of context-aware systems and self-directed learning has been applied. This model meets the requirements for supportive responses as they were defined by Ley & Young (2001). The model has four layers and describes the information processing of interaction footprints of learners in a learning environment: the sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer. This model provided a guiding line for analysing the results that were reported in the literature.

It is remarkable that in the reviewed literature, the sensors and indicators where grounded on existing research, while this was not always confirmed for aggregators and strategies. Also, most studies reported on combinations of a single approach each on the semantic and the control layer. Taking these results into account, it appears that the research on factors for generating responses to learner is in an early stage. This finding on the state of research is confirmed by the identified experimental settings and effects of indicators on the learning process that were reported by prior research.

The review did not identify case or experimental studies that were similar to the scenario that has been described earlier in this chapter. In other words, there is no evidence whether or not "smart indicators" have a positive impact on the learning interaction cycle and on the learning process. This leads to fundamental questions for further research:

# What contextual information is relevant to support the learning process and does this information change throughout the individual learning process?

This question addresses the problem of the learning interaction cycle at large. It addresses the way how to provide meaningful responses to learners, as it has been reported in the literature. From a more technological perspective, this question can be rephrased as:

How can a system collect data and aggregate contextual information in a way that it can provide meaningful information in the different stages of a learning process?

This second question addresses the effects of indicators on the learning process. The literature does not provide clear evidence of positive effects of using indicators in the learning process. It appears that the even similar approaches result in different effects. Therefore are answers to the following question essential for providing 'smart indicators':

Sensors and Indicators to Support the Learning Interaction Cycle

What is the effect of different aggregators, strategies and indicators on the learning process and how can they effectively be combined and applied for supporting the learning process?

Although, the review of the literature provided several approaches to supporting learners, the answers to these questions remained unspecific. Further research has to address these questions, empirically.

# Smart Indicators on Learning Interactions<sup>1</sup>

Indicators help actors to organise, orientate, and navigate through environments by providing contextual information that is relevant for performing learning tasks. This chapter analyses the requirements, presents a model and an initial prototype of a software system that uses smart indicators to support learners to be more engaged into the learning process. It is argued that indicators need adaptation as learners develop on their learning paths in order to support interactions throughout the learning process. The learning interaction cycle of self-regulated learning is used as a model for developing an architecture that supports the interaction between a learner and a learning environment. The technical feasibility of the architecture has been shown by an implementation that critically reflects on technical and educational concepts.

When performing a learning task, people need various types of information in order to monitor the progress of the task. The basis for this information is provided by what is called *indicators*. Indicators provide a simplified representation of the state of a complex system that can be understood without much training. For instance, the fuel needle of a car is an indicator that summarizes how full the tank is and how far one can drive. Without much training people understand that it is necessary to find a filling station if the fuel needle points towards the lower end of the scale. To make the appropriate decision it is not necessary to know the size of the fuel tank, the exact amount of fuel that is left in it, or about the fuel consumption of the motor. Some cars switch on an additional light, if the fuel level falls below a critical level. Such indicators focus on the attention to important facts that one could miss or ignore otherwise. The telephone bell is another example for such indicators: it indicates that someone is calling on the phone, of which one would not be aware of, unless the telephone line is checked actively. This leads to another characteristic of indicators: they help to focus on relevant information when it is required, while people do not have to bother about it most of the time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter is based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2007a). Smart indicators on learning interactions. In E. Duval, R. Klamma, M. Wolpers (Eds.), *Creating New Learning Experiences on a Global Scale* (pp. 56-70). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2007b). Processing learner profiles for smart indicators. Paper presented at the *ePortfolio 2007 Conference*. October, 18-19, 2007, Maastricht, The Netherlands. Glahn, C. (2008). *SIRS Source Bundle*, Version 1.0.0 [Computer Software and Manual]. Available at http://hdl.handle.net/1820/1543

Actors depend on indicators in order to organise, orientate and navigate through complex environments by utilising contextual information (Butler & Winne, 1995; Weber, 2003). Contextual information on the learning process has been proven as relevant for learning support. This information stimulates the learners' engagement in and commitment to collaborating processes (Beenen et al., 2004; Ling et al., 2005; Rashid et al., 2006); it helps to raise awareness of and stimulates reflection about acquired competences (Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002); and it supports thoughtful behaviour in navigation and on learning paths (Van Nimwegen, Van Oostendorp, Burgos, & Koper, 2006). Despite this evidence on the role of indicators, little research has been conducted on the problem of adapting indicators to the changing needs of the learners throughout their learning process.

The research presented in this chapter investigates how to make non-formal and informal learning more attractive. The main focus is on how to support learners in their engagement in and reflection on the learning process by providing smart indicators. This chapter critically reflects on the earlier work on smart indicators: based on the concept of context aware systems (Dey, Abowd, & Salber, 1999) and the learning interaction cycle of self-regulated learning (Butler & Winne, 1995; Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel, 2002) the requirements of smart indicators are specified. These requirements are discussed in the adjacent two sections. In order to meet these requirements, the conceptual models were integrated and translated into a system architecture. Section four explores this architecture and analyses the gaps in current research on indicators related to it. The technical feasibility of the architecture is shown by implementing a prototype. The fifth section critically reflects the technical and educational concepts that were implemented into this system.

## Defining indicator systems

The previous section highlighted some principles of indicators. With regard to learning technology, feedback and recommender systems meet these principles. Therefore, it is necessary to distinguish indicator systems from them. Feedback systems (Passier & Jeuring, 2004; Rieber, Tzeng, Tribble, & Chu, 1996) analyze user interactions to inform learners on their performance on a task and to guide the learners through it. Recommender systems analyze interactions in order to recommend suitable follow-up activities (Adomavicius & Tuzhilin, 2005). The objective of both system types is to affect a learner's future activities by providing useful information. Both approaches are tightly coupled to goals or processes that are shared within a learning community. In contrast, indicator systems provide information about past actions or the current state of

the learning process, without making suggestions for future actions. Having these considerations in mind, indicator systems are defined as following.

An indicator system is a system that informs a user on a status, on past activities or on events that have occurred in a context; and helps the user to orientate, organize or navigate in that context without recommending specific actions.

This definition is related to self-directed and self-regulated learning (Butler & Winne, 1995; Ley & Young, 2001; Mory, 2003; Orange, 1999). In this relation it suggests that information about learner actions is supportive to learning processes because people continuously seek for indicators that help them to verify or modify their actions, tactics and strategies (Jamieson-Noel, Chu, & Winne, 2004; Weber, 2003). In that sense, indicators are facilitators of these processes and are based on the following three general principles (Dey & Abowd, 1999; Kreijns, 2004; Ley & Young, 2001).

- Indicators rely on monitoring of the learning actions and the learning context.
- Indicators have to adapt according to a learners' goals, actions, performance, outcomes, and history as well as to the context in which learning takes place.
- Indicators are responses to a learner's actions or to changes in the context of the learning process, where the response is not necessarily immediate.

Most indicators implement a static approach of providing information to learners rather than adapting to the learning process (Chapter 3). These approaches are considered as static as they follow a fixed rule-set to collect, to aggregate and to indicate information to learners. In contrast, *smart indicator systems* adapt their approach of information aggregation and indication according to a learner's situation or context.

## An architecture for smart indicators

Indicators are part of the interaction between a learner and a system, which is either a social system, such as a group of learners who are supported by a trainer, or a technical system like software for computer-supported training. Chapter 2 discussed the relation of learner actions and meaningful responses for self-regulated learning. The chapter already concluded that meaningful responses depend on the context in which they are provided. This means that a smart indicator has to be aware of the context of a learner. This section describes a system's architecture for smart indicators and how to use traces of learner interactions and other contextual data for providing meaningful information in response to learning actions.

The smart indicator architecture is an application of an architecture for context aware and context adaptive systems as it has been described in Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz

(2005). The architecture has four layers and specifies operations on the data and information flow through a system from the learner input to the system response (Figure 4.1). The layers are the sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer, which were already described in detail in Chapter 2.



Figure 4.1: Component interaction of the prototype

Many approaches in adaptive hypermedia implement adaptation on the level of the semantic layer, while the main strategy at the level of the control layer does not adapt to the learning process (e.g., Ahn, Brusilovsky, & Farzan, 2006; Bretzke & Vassileva, 2003; Cheng & Vassileva, 2005a, 2005b; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Vassileva, 2004). In contrast, the approach of smart indicators adapts the strategies on the control layer in order meet the changing needs of a learner. By doing so, the adaptation strategies are adaptable to the different contexts of learning.

## Learner and Context Modelling

With regard to the three defining principles of indicator systems, learner monitoring and learner modelling are central factors in the process of offering indicators for the learning process. The first requirement defines that indicators rely on learner and context monitoring and the second requirement defines that indicators have to adapt to the learning progress and learning context. These requirements specify that an indicator system has to develop concepts of both the learners and the learning context. Based on this information the indicator system can select appropriate information and representations of that information for a learner.

In order to identify learning processes and changes in the learning context it is necessary to maintain a history of the learner's interactions. A learner model is basically a collection of traces of past interactions with the system. These interaction footprints can be used to assess certain factors of the learning process, such as activity or interest (Dron, Boyne, & Mitchell, 2001; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Wexelblat & Maes, 1999). In the proposed architecture the learner modelling is performed in two steps. The first step is the data collection and homogenisation; and the second step is the semantic aggregation and assessment.

The system's view on the learners and learning context depends on the data that is available for interpretation. This underlying data is collected and homogenised by the sensor layer. The sensor layer accepts data coming from different sensors types and origins. The sensor layer clusters the incoming data into named sensor groups in order to maintain and organise the incoming data. Within a sensor group each data set contains the same type of information. For instance, in the scenario of the design study a sensor collects data about which tags were used by a learner. This data may originate from the use of tags for social book-marking or web-logging; or from detected selections of links in the system's user interface. From the system's perspectives, this data belongs to the same class and is therefore organised within the same sensor group in the learner's process-log.

The sensor data is stored in a database. This database organises the incoming data in alignment with the activity notation of the IMS Learner Information Package specification (IMS LIP) (Smythe, Tansey, & Robson, 2001). IMS LIP activity information allows collecting process information on learner activities within a learning environment which is similar to a log-file.

Although the described approach of learner and context modelling is suitable for the scenario of this study, this approach is limited to social and temporal contexts. The given approach excludes spatial contexts that are defined by special sensor measures that are independent from learner actions. Examples for such independent data sources are GPS sensors or thermometers. While being aware of possible limitations, spatial sensor information was excluded from this research.

#### Defining adaptation strategies

On the semantic layer the sensor data in the process-log is enriched. The definition of aggregators is defined as rule-sets. For these rule-sets IMS Learning Design (IMS LD) level B conditions (Koper, Olivier, & Anderson, 2003) were used as an anchor. However, IMS LD conditions support neither data sets nor arrays in properties, while the sensor information in the process-log is available as data-sets. By extending IMS LD conditions with simple set operations such as "sum", "average" or "range" it was possible to define the aggregators by using a well tested approach. The aggregators are referred to through unique names and are exported as global properties of an IMS LD monitoring service.

The adaptation strategies on the control layer are defined as IMS LD activities. IMS LD activities are defined by pre- and post-conditions and a set of resources that should be used during the activities. For defining an adaptation strategy the output of the aggregators of the semantic layer are used to define pre- and post-conditions for a part of the strategy. The aggregators that are used while a strategy is active are referred as resources of the IMS LD activity.

## A prototype for smart indicators

In order to develop a better understanding of supporting strategies of the learning interaction cycle a web-based prototype of smart indicators has been implemented (Glahn, 2008). The prototype integrates smart indicators into a community system. This system combines learner web-logs with del.icio.us link lists and tag clouds (delicious.com, n.d.) of the community members. The indicator provides information on the interest and the activity to the learners. It contains two core components: an interest tag cloud and an overall activity chart. To maintain these indicators the system tracks selection activities, tagging activities, and contributions. The system adapts the presented information according to a learner's activity and interest level: it provides richer information the more a learner contributes to the community. Therefore, new participants will have different information indicated than those who contribute regularly to the community.

According to the architecture the prototype has the following functional layers. A sensor layer monitors the learners' activities and collects traces of interest. A semantic layer provides two aggregators to transform the data provided by the sensors. A control layer controls the indicator behaviour according to the results of the aggregators of the

semantic layer. The indicator layer transforms the information into widgets that are integrated into the user interface of the system.

#### Sensor Layer

The sensor layer captures sensor information on contributions, tagging activities and selections. This layer gathers and organises the interaction footprints of a learner in the community system. The prototype implements this by immediate and delayed interaction tracing. Immediate interaction tracing is implemented only for selections (so-called click-through), through which the system gathers information about requests of web-log entries or links from the link list. Data about contributions is accumulated from information feeds in the RSS2 (Winer, 2003) or ATOM (Nottingham & Sayre, 2005) format. This process is independent from a learner's activity on the user interface. Information on the collected links and comments for the community is gathered through delicious.com's RPC interface (delicious.com, n.d.). The tagging activities are extracted from the data on tag clouds that are provided from both the link lists and the learner's web-logs. A learner tags a link or a web-log entry if a tag is added to the contribution. The data collected by the different sensors is stored in a central process-log for further processing.

The prototype uses six sensors to monitor the actions and interest of the community members:

- 1. *Tagging sensor*, which traces the tags that a learner applied either to a link in del.icio.us or to an entry in a web-log.
- 2. *Tag selection sensor*, which traces those tags that were selected from a tag cloud or a tag list of an entry in a web-log.
- 3. *Tag tracing sensor*, which traces the tags that are assigned to web-log entries or del.icio.us links when a learner visits this entry.
- 4. Entry selection sensor, which traces the hyperlinks a learner has accessed.
- 5. *Entry contribution sensor*, which traces the contributions of a learner to the community.
- 6. Access time sensor, which traces the time of an interaction.

#### Semantic Layer

The semantic layer of the prototype provides two aggregators: an activity aggregator and an interest aggregator. The semantic layer analyses the sensor data according to a definition given by the aggregators. Different to the sensor layer, the semantic layer is

not limited to organising incoming sensor data, but it uses the aggregators to *transform* the sensor data into meaningful information.

The activity aggregator selects the data from the *entry contribution sensor, entry selection sensor, tag selection sensor,* the *tagging sensor,* and the *access time sensor.* Activity is defined as the number of actions per time interval. The activity aggregator calculates the activity for a time period and for a learner or for the entire community. Additionally, the activity aggregator provides absolute or relative activity values. The absolute activity value is the total number of a learner's activities per time interval. The relative activity value is defined by the relation of the absolute activity values of a learner or the community and the best performing community member. Both activity values are provided as numbers.

The activity aggregator respects that the sensors do not contribute in the same way to the results with regard to effort, frequency and relevance. The aggregator rates contributions much higher than selections by adding a bias to the contribution activities. For example, selecting a hyperlink requires less effort than tagging some information, which itself requires less effort than contributing a new web-log entry or commenting a link in del.icio.us. It is also less likely that a learner tags a web-page or a web-log entry that has been already tagged by another learner. Thus, selections are likely to occur more frequently than tagging activities or contributions.

The interest aggregator selects data from the *tagging sensor, tag selection sensor, tag tracing sensor,* and entry contribution sensor. Interest is defined as the number of actions that relate to a tag. In other words, the more actions of a learner that are related to a tag, the higher is the interest in it.

Claypool and colleagues identified that different types of sensors have varying relevance for identifying the learners' interest (Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown, 2001). They distinguish between explicit and implicit interest sensors. Learners show explicit interest in a topic, if they select a tag from a tag cloud, label a link using a certain tag, or contribute a web-log entry on the topic. Implicit interest is given if learners follow tagged hyperlinks, or visit web-log entries that are related to a topic.

In this context, entry contributions, tagging actions and tag selections are explicit interest sensors while tag tracing sensors and entry selection sensors are implicit interest sensors. For the interest value, explicit sensor data is of higher relevance and has therefore a greater impact on the results of the aggregator. The interest aggregator reflects this by adding a bias to the values of the implicit interest sensors. This aggregator calculates for each tag in the tag cloud the interest value, and provides a dataset of tags and interest values as a result. The interest value provides information about the kind of interest a learner has in a topic. The prototype distinguishes between passive and active interest. Learners have passive interest in a topic if they access or tag information. Active interest is given if learners contribute comments on items of the link list and through the web-log entries. The interest aggregator indicates this information by signed interest values. A positive value identifies those topics that are of active interest, while negative values refer to a learner's passive interest.

#### Control Layer

The control layer defines how the indicators adapt to the learner behaviour. The prototype implements two elemental strategies. The first strategy aims at motivating learners to participate to the community activities. The objective of the second strategy is to raise awareness on the personal interest profile and to stimulate reflection on the learning process and the acquired competences. The prototype adapts the strategies according to a learner's participation to the community.



Figure 4.2: Sample indicator of the first level strategy

The typical activity for learners who are new to a community is to explore the environment in order to develop knowledge about the community's interests, activities and participants. Hence, it is unlikely that learners start contributing actively to the community from the very beginning. During this phase the smart indicator displays only the absolute activity values in an activity chart and the raw tag list of the community (Figure 4.2). With each selection of a link or a web-log entry the learner's activity status grows and indicates that each activity has its value. The community's tags are shown as a plain list of tags. This gives the learners the opportunity to explore and to understand the different topics and relate themselves to the community's interests, without receiving suggestions on the most relevant tags in the community so far.

Once a learner starts contributing links or web-log entries to the community, the control strategy selects relative activity values from the activity aggregator (Figure 4.3).

The information displays the activity of the learner and the community for the last seven days as well as for the previous seven days. This adds a competitive element to the indicator: learners see their activity in relation to the average community member and the best performing one. Additionally, it allows the learners to assess the changes of their activity levels from one week to another. For motivational reasons, this is not applied before a learner starts contributing, because contributions have a greater impact on the average activity value than selection activities have. Therefore, it is difficult for noncontributing community members to reach the average activity level, whereas the bias on the contributions allows contributing members to reach activity levels above the average level more easily.



Figure 4.3: Indicator of the second level strategy

After ten web-log entries, the tag cloud starts to display the learner's active and passive interests in the tag cloud (Figure 4.4). A large number of contributions mark the end of the exploration phase. From this point in time trends of a learner's interest in different topics become accessible. Therefore, the third level control strategy uses the activity aggregator as well as the interest aggregator. By highlighting the interest in the different topics to the learners, the learners are enabled to identify the most beneficial topics of the community for their own learning process. This stimulates the awareness of concepts and their relations to the community activities.

#### Indicator Layer

The main purpose of the indicator layer is to embed the values selected by the control layer into the user interface of the community system. The indicator layer provides different styles of displaying and selects an appropriate style for the incoming information. To display information, the indicator layer of the prototype uses stylesheets to transform the data provided by the control layer into a learner accessible form. Depending on the style sheet the indicator layer generates an image or a widget.

For the prototype two graphical indicators and one widget indicator are defined. One graphical indicator is used during the first level of the control strategy. This indicator 72
shows the amount of activities for the last seven days. The indicator has ten scales. Kreijns (2004) suggests using logarithmic scales to give early steps a greater visual impact. This scale was used for the scales of the activity indicator: the first seven levels represent each three item accesses; the eighth scale represents 21 item accesses, the nine levels in the middle represent 50 accesses, and the last part of the scale represents 200 accesses. This assures a high visible impact of early interactions, while the activity bar is difficult to fill by active learners as Figure 4.5 shows.



Figure 4.4: Indicator of the third level strategy

The second control strategy uses a different graphical indicator. It displays the activity in comparison to the average community member. The maximum value of the scale used by this indicator is that of the most active community member (Figure 4.6 (a)). The upper bar indicates the relative activity of the learner for the last seven days. The lower bar indicates the activity of the average community member during the same time period. Additionally, the indicator has two arrows. The upper arrow indicates the learner's activity for the previous seven days, whereas the lower arrow indicates the average community activity during that time. If a learner is the most active community member, a star is added to the end of the activity chart (Figure 4.6 (b)).



Figure 4.5: Different stages of the initial activity indicator

At the third level of the control strategy, the indicator layer provides a tag cloud widget for displaying the interests of a learner. In principle this widget is a list of hyperlinks. The tag cloud indicates higher interest values for each topic as the bigger

font sizes of the related tags. For those tags that were of passive interest, the tag is set in italics. Figure 4.4 shows a tag cloud for an active learner.



Figure 4.6: Different activity visualisations of contributing community members

## Conclusions

This chapter discussed a first prototype for smart indicators. Its implementation is based the principles of the learning interaction cycle and context aware systems. The prototype serves as a proof of concept for the feasibility of implementing the architecture for smart indicators in a non-formal learning environment.

# Part II Design Studies

# Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement in online communities<sup>1</sup>

Contextualised and ubiquitous learning are relatively new research areas that combine the latest developments in ubiquitous and context aware computing with educational approaches in order to provide structure to more situated and context aware learning. The majority of recent activities in contextualised and ubiquitous learning focus on mobile scenarios, with location as the primary contextual dimension. However, the meaning of context aware learner support is not limited to location based solutions, as it is highlighted by the educational paradigms of situated learning and communities of practice. This chapter analyses learner participation as a contextual dimension of adapting graphical indicators of interaction data for engaging and motivating learners in participating and contributing to an open community. The analysis is based on interaction data and interviews with participants in a nine weeks study, during which the effect of two indicators on the engagement of the participants in the group activities has been compared. The trend of the results supports the presumption that the learners' perception of their activity visualisations is context dependent. It has been found that more engaging visualisation also polarised the participants in this group: while contributing participants were attracted to contribute more to the community, non-contributing participants were distracted by the same visualisation.

Contextualised and ubiquitous learning are relatively new research areas that combine the latest developments in ubiquitous and context aware computing with educational approaches in order to provide new forms of access and support for situated learning. The majority of activities in contextualised and ubiquitous learning focus on mobile scenarios, in order to identify the relation between educational paradigms and new classes of mobile applications and devices (Naismith, Lonsdale, Vavoula, & Sharples, 2004). However, the meaning of context aware learner support is not limited to mobile learning scenarios by default. The educational paradigms of situated learning and communities of practice (Lave & Wenger, 1991) highlight the need for contextualisation of informal learning, particularly where the learning activities are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter is based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2009a). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities. *Journal of Educational Technology and Society*. (Accepted for publication)

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008a). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities – results of first interviews. In M. Kalz, R. Koper, V. Hornung-Prähauser, & M. Luckmann (Eds.), *Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on Technology Support for Self-Organized Learners* (pp. 29-43). June, 2-3, 2008, Salzburg, Austria. Available at http://sunsite.informatik.rwth-aachen.de/Publications/CEUR-WS/Vol-349/glahn.pdf

related to the workplace. In these scenarios learning processes are often unstructured, unguided, and sometimes even unintended.

Chapter 3 analysed the potential of contextualised visualisations of interaction data for supporting informal learning. These visualisations are called *action indicators*. They are called *smart indicators*, if the visualisation follows rule-based adaptation strategies (Chapter 3, Chapter 4). Such indicators may help actors to organise, orientate, and navigate through environments as well as reflecting on their actions by providing relevant contextual information for performing learning tasks, informally.

The purpose of this chapter is to identify variables and conditions for selecting and adapting visualisations of "interaction footprints" (Wexelblat & Maes, 1999) in order to facilitate context sensitive learner support in informal learning. Such learning usually takes place in unstructured environments, where *unstructured* refers to the lack of predefined roles and instructional designs. In these environments learners interact at different expertise and activity levels in changing or implicit roles. The footprints of user interactions can be used to determine the current context of a learner (Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005) by defining rules for the boundaries of each context.

In order to evaluate the benefits of indicators for learning, an adaptation strategy for visualizing interaction footprints in team.sPace has been proposed in Chapter 4. It was necessary to evaluate the indicators of the adaptation strategy regarding their supportive effects and their contextual boundaries, because the design of the adaptation strategy is based on basic presumptions that were sound from the perspective of prior research but could not be sufficiently grounded on prior empirical evidence. This chapter reports on the findings of a first design study on the contextual boundaries regarding the level of participation and analyses if the proposed indicators are suitable for engaging learners in participating and contributing to a community. This design study is a qualitative exploration for the design principles for contextualised learner support and focuses on the presumptions made for the adaptation strategy.

The following sections in this chapter report on this evaluation. The next section discusses the conceptual background of this research. This section compares and links psychological models and educational concepts with the findings of research on technology enhanced learning. The third section links the concepts to identify the gap for further research. This gap is used to set the question for research. The fourth section describes the setting of the evaluation. In this section the team.sPace system is introduced and the set-up of the indicators is explained. The fifth section links the research question and the setting towards the four presumptions that were analysed by the present study. The method of analysing the setting regarding the given presumptions is given in the sixth section. The seventh section reports the results of the automatically collected interaction footprints and the results of the interviews with participants. Finally, section eight discusses the results regarding the implications for the research questions.

## Conceptual background

This chapter combines the feedback and the situated learning pillar that are discussed in Chapter 2. The context framework for situated learning is used to analyse the effects of interaction footprint visualisations on self-regulation processes of self-directed learners. With respect to information visualisation, the three concepts waylay, stigmergy, and social affordance as well as the related approaches can be explained by the model of Butler & Winne (1995). They all provide external responses on the learners' actions, which can be used for self-assessment and self-regulation. It is also possible to associate each approach to one of the contextual dimensions of Lave (1993) and Wenger (1998). However, similar to other visualisations of interaction footprints, these approaches were not analysed regarding their situated effects that were assumed in Chapter 4.

## Motivation for research

Although there is some evidence that context is a critical factor for learning, the related research on technology enhanced learning has not analysed if learner support is context dependent. Therefore, it is not possible to infer from prior research, how contextualised visualisations influence engagement and reflection in informal learning. This gap in research leads to the question that indicates the motivation for research of this chapter: *what is the effect of interaction footprint visualisations in different contexts?* 

Regarding this research question, the main research interest is if waylay and social affordance are dependent to the participation level of participants of online communities. Therefore, the participation has been chosen as the contextual dimension. For evaluating the initial adaptation strategy the levels of participation are distinguished as contributing and not-contributing. This chapter focuses on the ways of how indicators affect the engagement of the participants while using team.sPace (Chapter 4). Hence, the following question is the guiding line for the present research: *what are the effects of interaction footprint indicators on the engagement of participation?* 

#### Setting

#### team.sPace

The main research question was approached by a usage analysis of the team.sPace system (Chapter 4). This analysis is based on the data of a nine week lasting design study within a research department at the Open University of the Netherlands. team.sPace is a group information portal for online communities of practice, which jointly form a larger learning network (Koper et al., 2005). Each community in team.sPace is built around the topics and the interests of their participants. The participation in team.sPace is open and people can register and set their personal information as they would do, if they were using any other social-software platform on the web. Figure 5.1 shows a typical view of team.sPace for an authenticated user.

The information presented in team.sPace is aggregated from the participants' web-logs and social bookmarks from delicious.com. The system aggregates the information from different services using information feeds. This allows the participants to use their tools while contributing and sharing information. In order to participate, the participants had to register and add the URLs of their personal services to their user profile in team.sPace. After registering the preferred service URLs, team.sPace started collecting information from these services. team.sPace limits the aggregated information to public resources that have been "tagged" by the participants. Private or non-tagged resources are ignored.

The front-end of team.sPace presents the aggregated information in three columns. The left column displays the latest social bookmarks, the middle column displays the latest web-log contributions, and the right column presents the tag cloud of the community. The separation of different contribution types is based on the different pace of the two information streams. While social bookmarks are frequently added, writing web-log entries requires more effort. If both resource types would be presented as a single stream of information, web-log contributions will hardly receive any visibility in the community. While the first two columns contain the recent activities of the community members, the tag cloud displays those tags that are shared by them and provides an impression of the community's global interests. Besides the presentation of community interests, the tag cloud serves also as a navigation tool, through which participants can apply filters to the other columns' content.

A small information indicator extends the basic functions. The visualisation of the indicator displays the recent activity of the participant. The information shown is based on the participant's recent contributions, the visits to the portal, the number of filters

Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement in online communities

that were applied, as well as the contributions, which were accessed by the participant through the portal. This indicator takes up the concepts of social proximity (Erickson, 2009) and group awareness (Kreijns, 2004; Kreijns & Kirschner, 2002).



Figure 5.1: team.sPace screen for an authenticated user

#### Setting of the study

Two information indicators were provided for analysing the influence of context on the perception of interaction footprint visualisations. Each participant was randomly assigned to one indicator group during registration time. Apart from the different indicators all participants had access to the same instance of team.sPace.

The first indicator was an activity counter. It displays interaction footprints of a participant. Each action of a participant is counted; and all actions have the same impact on the visualisation. The activity is visualised in a horizontal raster bar-chart (Figure 5.2). This chart does not grow homogeneously with each action, but a participant has to "earn" each field with a pre-defined number of actions. With an increasing number of

activated fields more actions are required to complete a field, similar to the logarithmic activity scale that has been used by Kreijns (2004).



Figure 5.2: Activity counters after 3, 72, and 196 actions

The second indicator is a performance chart. This indicator is different to the first indicator in three ways. Firstly, it values the different activities by assigning activity points for each action. This means that the actions have a different value for the activity of the participant. For example an entry on a web-log is worth ten points, whereas selecting a link is only worth a single point. Secondly, the activity is not displayed in absolute terms, but relative to the activity of the most active participant in the group. Finally, the indicator integrates a second bar, which charts the same information for the average participant of the community. The performance indicator is shown in Figure 5.3.



Figure 5.3: Performance indicator in action.

Both indicators have a time constraint. The displayed information presents only the activity of the last seven days. This hinders participants for piling-up actions and keeping their status while being inactive. Furthermore, both indicators provide the participants detailed information of the underlying data. The participants can access the details by clicking on the indicator. This action opens a small window that presents the sources and the values in detail, which were visualised by the indicator. This assures that the participants know what is displayed by the indicator.

## Research questions

The design study intended to analyse visualising interaction footprints in relation to engagement and motivation at different stages of the learning process. Based on the considerations on self-regulated learning and context adaptation in Chapter 2 and the background section of this chapter, four research questions were formulated for this design study.

- 1. Is the activity counter stimulating the engagement of non-contributing participants?
- 2. Will contributing participants ignore the activity counter after an initial phase of using team.sPace?
- 3. Does the performance indicator stimulate engagement and motivation in participating in the environment for contributing participants?
- 4. Is the performance indicator distracting for non-contributing participants?

The four research questions refer to the adaptation strategy that has been proposed in Chapter 4. This adaptation strategy argues that non-contributing participants should receive information about their action on team.sPace in a way that is not competitive, while contributing participants receive information how they relate to others in the group. The purpose of this separation was to allow non-contributing participants to build relations to the community and to start contributing, without being distracted by strong performing participants.

## Method

In order to come as close to the learning processes within a community of practice among knowledge workers, the study has been conducted with the participation of selected researchers of the Open University of the Netherlands. This group of scientific "knowledge workers" was selected to identify the design principles for supporting incidental learning processes in collaborative information organisation. The invited participants were selected according to the similarity of their research topics, while previously these persons were not collaborating intensively with each other. All researchers within the group have the joint research interest of supporting lifelong competence development through web-based technologies. This selection has been made to achieve personal benefits for the information sharing by using team.sPace. Prior to the study, the group used neither an integrated environment for sharing web-resources and web-blogs nor similar tools for other types of resources.

14 persons volunteered in the team.sPace study over a period of nine weeks. During this period the participants should set team.sPace as the starting page of their web browser. For taking part in the study, the participants had to register on the team.sPace website. During the registration, the participants were automatically assigned to one of the indicators. In order to guarantee to have about the same number of participants in each group, the selection algorithm assigned the participants alternating into the two groups.

Once registered the participants were able to authenticate to the system. The indicators were only available to authenticated users. During the observation period all actions of authenticated visitors were stored in a database. This action logging was used to aggregate the information for the indicators, as well as for the analysis of the user activities after the observation period. The recorded information included the access of the team.sPace website (visits), the access of resources (reading actions), filtering using tags in the tag cloud, social bookmarking, and web-log contributions. Because bookmarking and contributing web-logs were actions that were performed not within team.sPace, contributing participants could be active, even without visiting team.sPace directly.

Regarding the research questions the visits to the portal are relevant, because the actions are directly linked to the visibility of the indicator. In terms of the interaction footprints recorded by team.sPace, engagement is translated as *more actions per visit at the system's portal*. The other actions can be considered as indicators for the engagement of the participants. Therefore, the relation of the visits with the other actions is analysed.

For getting also a qualitative impression of the participants' experience, six participants were selected for face-to-face interviews. Three participants of each group were interviewed. In each group one participant contributed both bookmarks and web-logs to the community, one contributed only bookmarks, and one did not contribute at all. The interview partners were selected according to their frequency of using the system, their user type, and the treatment that they have received. All interviews were semi-structured and were between 20 and 30 minutes. During the interview the participants were asked to reflect on their use of team.sPace, about the parts of the system, which they liked and disliked, and on their impression of the indicator that was available to them.

## Results

Of the 14 persons who registered themselves to team.sPace 7 participants were assigned to the performance indicator and 7 were assigned to the activity indicator. Five participants registered their research web-log in team.sPace; 8 participants registered their nick name for delicious.com. All participants who contributed their web-logs also contributed their delicious.com bookmarks.

Out of the 14 participants 4 stopped using the system directly after registration, of which I participant was assigned to the performance indicator. Another 2 participants were excluded from the evaluation, because they registered and defined the contributing services, but never visited the system afterwards. After this cleaning of the participant information, 4 participants were assigned to the performance chart and 4 participants had access to the activity counter.

The contributing participants posted 549 bookmarks and 48 web-log entries over the period of the study. During this period the team.sPace portal has been visited 232 times by the participants. The participants followed 153 times a link to a contribution and used 140 times a tag of the tag cloud to filter the information on team.sPace.

#### Interaction footprints

Due to this small number of participants, the data from the user tracking can get only used to highlight some trends that were observed during the study. However, the trends can only be seen in the context of the interviews that are discussed later in this chapter. This is relevant because this chapter argues on the grounds of qualitative information, drawn from the user tracking that is presented below.



Figure 5.4: Weekly user activity

When analysing the activities over time, it shows that the number of activities is increasing throughout the study (Figure 5.4). If the actions are separated with respect to the groups that used the different indicators, it is remarkable that the majority of the actions have been performed by the group who was assigned to the performance chart, whereas the participants in the group that was assigned to the action counter there was constantly less active during the same observation period (Figure 5.5).



Figure 5.5: Absolute weekly activity by indicator group, excluding visits

Given this difference in user activity, it is analysed if this difference can also be observed with respect to visits on the portal. However, this was not the case because both groups had similar visiting patterns (Figure 5.6). In other words, the participants of both groups used team.sPace in comparable ways, regardless to which indicator they were assigned. More importantly, the visits cannot be related to the activity of each group.



Figure 5.6: Absolute weekly visits by indicator group

Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement in online communities

For the participants who were assigned to the performance chart it is found, that the increase of activity was entirely caused by the contributing participants of that group.

#### Interviews

After the end of the observation period, six participants were selected for interviews. Each interview partner was asked the same three questions that are listed in the method section.

All interviewed participants replied on the first question about their general use of the system, that they frequently visited the portal, but they admitted that they did not use it as a start-up page of their browser. Instead they visited the page when it suited their working schedule. In these cases they checked what the other participants were bookmarking or posting on their web-logs. Nevertheless, they followed links only, if its abstract was interesting.

The interviewed participants reported that they liked the content organisation of team.sPace for providing a quick overview of the topics the other group members were dealing with. The participants that were contributing social bookmarks and web-logs reported that through team.sPace they started to estimate features of the external systems that they used prior to this study. An example of such experiences was the ability to comment bookmarks in delicious.com. Although adding notes and comments to bookmarks is an integral feature of all bookmarking systems, it is rarely used by default. However, in a group context, the comments can be used to highlight special features of a URL that is relevant to the community. Another example was provided by two participants: they reported that they learned about the value of social bookmarking when it is used within a group. One participant mentioned realising this as a surprise, because the participant used delicious.com for some time before the launch of team.sPace.

With regard to the general use of the system, the participants who received the performance indicator were also focussing more consciously on the quality and quantity of the contributions of the other participants. One contributing participant was complaining about link "stealing", when others bookmarked links that were previously posted by that participant on team.sPace and – from the perspective of that participant was contributing only social bookmarks and mentioned that the "bloggers" were "ruining" the performance by posting three or four postings almost simultaneously.

For the participants from the activity indicator group none of the interviewed contributors mentioned their recognition of such dynamics on team.sPace during the

interviews. The participants of this group reflected more about their experiences with the usability and the interface functions of team.sPace.

All interviewed participants reported that they disliked the content browsing feature of team.sPace. They found the collaborative tag cloud little helpful to find the contents they were looking for. One participant reported that it was not possible to find a contribution via the tag cloud, although the participant remembered that the entry was on team.sPace. The participants would have also liked to see the tags that were related to an entry. Furthermore, the participants were requesting a peer information feature, which provides a link to the participant's web-log, a link to the bookmarks on delicious.com; user based content filtering, or the tags that were used by another participant. Finally, the authentication procedure was not well received by the participants.

Regarding the question, how the participants experienced the indicators that were displayed to them, the two groups responded very differently. Those participants, who saw the activity indicator, responded that they checked their indicator at the beginning of the observation period, and used it for finding out how the indicator responds to which interactions. Two within this group even "admitted" that they "tricked" the system to gain more points. However, for all three participants of this group the indicator quickly lost its attraction and all three participants used team.sPace mainly as a news portal for the group, and in case of the contributors they contributed at their own pace. The participant, who was contributing bookmarks and web-log entries, stated that the indicator was "irrelevant for visiting" the portal.

The group that received the performance indicator answered differently. At the beginning of the observation period all three participants reported similar to the first group that they were playing around with the system in order to get familiar with the impact of their activities on the indicator. Because the underlying aggregator weights the different activities, it is more challenging for non-contributors to keep their performance up with the group. The non-contributing participant of this group reported this experience as "frustrating", because the "bloggers" and "taggers" get all the points while the own activity chart hardly took off. In this particular case this frustration lead to a counter reaction: the participant created a new delicious.com account and posted a few links in order to see their impact on the performance. After the short reaction phase the participant did not contribute any other resources.

The contributing participants perceived the performance indicator more positive and connected it to the challenge of keeping up and outperform the community. In the interview both participants even asked if the indicator was displaying random information, because sometimes they estimated their performance better than what the indicator displayed. Nevertheless, both participants managed to become superior to the group and gained a maximum peek on the chart. According to the participants, this was very satisfying. The participant who contributed only bookmarks via delicious.com made this even a personal objective, which was reported as "pretty challenging" because of the random "waves" of web-log postings. Both participants reported that they followed the dynamics of the contributions carefully, as they related them to their impact on the performance indicator. Besides this generally positive connotation, both participants also mentioned that while they were "underperforming" the indicator was a constant reminder. The participant who contributed both bookmarks and web-log entries, reported "high pressure" in those cases where the personal performance chart was dropping and there was no time for new contributions due to other obligations.

## Discussion

The results of the observation provide some insights regarding the research questions for the design. With this regard, the combination of the analysis of interaction footprints and the results of the interviews indicate a trend. This trend is related to the different effects of the two indicators on the engagement of the different groups that were reported in the interviews. For initial validation of the research questions, the interviews need also to be in line with the interaction footprints of the participants.

The results do not allow answering the research questions I and 4, because in both cases it was not possible to attract enough participants. In case of question 4 only the interview with a non-contributing participant in the performance chart group suggests that this research question might be positively answered with a larger user group. A similar suggestion cannot be made for research question I.

While both groups were initially attracted by understanding the relation between their activities and the visualisation of the indicator, after the initial phase of using the system, the participants that were using the activity counter were less engaged with the group. Instead their responses focussed more on the general functions and usability of team.sPace. Particularly the responses from the contributing participants support the second research question.

The responses of participants from the performance indicator group had a greater emphasis on recognising the group dynamics with a strong relation to valuing mechanisms of their activities related to team.sPace. With that regard, the responses of the contributing participants are in line with research question 3.

The interaction footprints partially support these conclusions. Particularly, by relating the visits and the overall activity of the participants, the interviews are in line with the research questions 3 and 4. The presumption was that contributing participants will be

more engaged in contributing to the community if they are exposed to the performance chart. I.e., they should perform more actions per visit than other participants of team.sPace. This is supported by the interaction footprints of the participants as Figure 5.7 illustrates.

Figure 5.7 shows the relation of visits to team.sPace and all other actions per participant. This diagram shows that all three contributors who were exposed to the performance chart performed relatively more actions than the three contributors who saw the action counter. This diagram also shows that although the performance visualisation was reported as discouraging by the non-contributing participant, this participant was more active than the contributing actors of the group that saw the action counter.



Figure 5.7: Visit to action relation per participant

The findings that are in line with the research questions 2 and 3 suggest that social affordance of interaction visualisations is sensitive to the level of *participation*. Although the empirical evidence provided by the data of this study is limited, the finding is of interest for research in two directions. Firstly, "participation" is suggested as a contextual dimension, as it was initially proposed by Lave (1993). Secondly, within their limitations the findings indicate that providing a standard visualisation of interaction footprints to all users does not meet the needs of all users in the same way. The effects of a visualisation might be positive for some users, but this is not guaranteed for all users.

As the relations between context dimensions and factors of Lave (1993) and Wenger (1998) predicted, the findings of this study suggest that the participants in the performance chart group were more sensitive towards the social dynamics and topics within team.sPace. These reports are interesting because the participants did not use the portal more frequently than other participants and did not spend more effort in studying the contents on team.sPace. This might be a side effect of *playing the system* that was reported by the participants of the performance chart group. Such playing appears to have positive effect on the participants' reflection on contents and social dynamics. This finding is relevant for supporting self-directed learning for two reasons: firstly, the participants reflected more on their social context and contextualized their activities to the community; secondly, the indicator itself contains no content related information and provides only limited information about the social dynamics. This can be related to the presence of the indicator, because all other information was the same for all participants of team.sPace. Future research will have to focus on this effect more thoroughly.

## Lessons learned

This chapter analysed two different visualisations of interaction footprints regarding their effects on the engagement of participants in an online community portal. The goal of this qualitative study was to identify variables and conditions for selecting and adapting visualisations of interaction footprints in order to facilitate context sensitive learning support in self-directed and incidental learning. For this purpose the visualisations were embedded in a setting that was used in an initial design study. This setting was in use for nine weeks. To understand the effects on the different user groups, the interaction footprints of the participants were analysed and selected participants were interviewed about their experiences with the system.

The chapter compared the results of the user actions with their interviews, in order to identify if the level of participation can be used as a dimension for contextualisation, as it has been suggested by prior research. As expected for an initial design study, the results do not provide hard evidence. However, the trend of the results supports the presumption that the learners' perception of their activity visualisations is context dependent. Moreover, more engaging visualisation seems to polarise the participants in this group: while contributing participants were attracted to contribute more to the community, it appeared that non-contributing participants got distracted by the same visualisation.

From the results of this qualitative study it can be suggested that the concept of social affordance is context dependent. With regard to information visualisation this implies that the same visualisation can influence learners differently, depending on their level of participation. This supports the initial research question for the design of the adaptation strategy.

# Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning<sup>1</sup>

The use of tags as user generated meta-data on the web as well as the visualisation of tags in tag clouds have recently received a lot of attention in research and practice. The main focus of prior research lies on indexing and accessing content for learning, but not how tags and tag clouds can be used for supporting the actual learning process. This chapter focuses on supporting reflection of learners by using different presentation approaches of user generated meta-data for reflection support. Previous research has found that implicit interest expression can be a valuable source for reflection support. Visualising implicit or "tacit" interest in tag clouds could help learners to understand the connections of their content related activities to the tags that are assigned to the content. For grounding this potential in the social practice of using tags in teams and small communities, this chapter analyses the different uses of tags of the participants of the study that was presented in the previous chapter. This analysis looks at the personal level at tagging related activities of the participants during the three month that they worked with the system. Therefore, this study focuses on the social practices of using tags explicitly and implicitly, particularly with regard to social navigation of teams and small communities, relations of implicit and explicit interest in tags, and usages of tags on different participation levels. The findings on these dimensions of the social practice of using and sharing tags in groups help to develop a better view on the requirements of providing reflection support in self-directed and incidental learning.

The use of tags as user generated meta-data on the web has recently received a lot of attention in research and practice. A large number of scientific contributions focus on community driven creation of meta-data (Heymann & Garcia-Molina, 2007; Hsieh, Lai, & Chou, 2006), or on improved accessibility of contents through this kind of meta-data (Ishikawa, Klaisubun, & Honma, 2007; Michlmayr & Cayzer, 2007). The majority of these contributions exploit the explicit use of tags for these purposes. Only few publications have so far focussed on the relations between the explicit and implicit use of tags with contributions, search queries, and information access (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005; Millen & Feinberg, 2006). Particularly, contributions on applying tags in the

<sup>1</sup> This chapter is based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008b). Implications of writing, reading, and tagging on the web for reflection support in informal learning. In M. Specht & P. Dillenbourg (Eds.), *Times of convergence, technologies across learning contexts* (pp. 110-121). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.

educational domain basically address the value of this kind of meta-data for improving access to relevant content. This research addresses the acquisition of knowledge that is already available in an operational form to the learners. The knowledge that is operational in learners resembles their usage of certain tags to label information, or their ability to translate their needs for information into appropriate search terms. From an educational perspective this covers only a limited part of learning processes, because these processes include – amongst others – reflection activities. Reflection is a fundamental learning activity and is needed to articulate, express, and apply knowledge appropriately (Schön, 1983).

clear selection taas admin administration agenda aggregator ajaX aktivitäten annotation api apple application architecture archive art articles audio authoring audiocaster biblio bildungstechnologie blackboard blog blogging bookmarking books browser cakephe ctp cms code coding collaboration comic communication community competence computer conference conferences conferencing CONTENT context cool coolstuff crafts css culture data database demo design development directory dvx documentation downloads drupal dutch e-learning e-pedagogy ectel2008 editor education elearning elo elo2b emotion eportfolio eqf eu eVents facebook filesharing flash flex forum (p7 framework free freeware triends tun tuture

Figure 6.1: team.sPace tag cloud (detail view)

This chapter addresses the need of supporting reflection of self-directed learners. The research is particularly interested in using different presentation approaches of user generated meta-data for reflection support. A common example of such a presentation is a *tag cloud*, in which the tags are not only listed, but their frequency of use is represented in the display size of each tag i.e. tags are of a larger size if they were frequently used than less frequently used tags (Figure 6.1). The frequency of a tag is therefore *encoded* in its display size. Chapter 4 already suggested that different forms of information encoding in tag clouds can stimulate and support reflection on learning processes that are embedded in other activities. How this can be achieved for stimulating and supporting engagement in social interaction was also outlined in the previous chapters. Furthermore, the theory presented in Chapter 2 suggests that reflection support could be dependent to the context in which learners are active. However, these approaches of reflection support are to this stage conceptual outlines, which require a better understanding of the social practice of the contexts in which tags are applied.

Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

One aspect of supporting reflection by using tag clouds in collaborative learning settings lies in bringing the attention to a user's interests in different tags in relation to the interests of the larger group. Given the goal to support users in recognising their tacit knowledge, the interest in tags is not necessarily restricted to the explicit use of tags, but can be extended towards the implicit usage of tags. So far only limited research has reported on implicit interest expressions and the relations of interest and social practices in online communities. Therefore, this chapter analyses the use of tags not only while contributing and searching content, but also while reading the contributions of other users. This analysis is based on the data on tag usage that has been collected from the team.sPace (Chapter 4) environment during the initial design study (Chapter 5).

## Question for research

For supporting reflection in informal learning scenarios, this chapter concerns learning processes related to knowledge creation and knowledge exchange in teams or small communities. For this purpose it is necessary to develop more insights about the contributions of different user activities to information from which the user's interests can get deduced. As noted by Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown (2001), one has to distinguish between explicit and implicit references to a user's interests. Such references are related to different types of user actions. The authors focused on understanding which user activities are relevant for deducing a user's interest. However, it has not been studied if the different user activities express the interests of a user in similar or different ways. Therefore, this chapter seeks to answer the question, if a user's *implicit* expressions related to tags provide in different information about a learner's interests than *explicit* tagging expressions do.

*Explicit interest expressions* are all actions that are directly related to a user's interest and provide evidence of interest. Such expression can be that a user rates a certain content, that a resource is bookmarked and tagged by a user, or if a user writes a web-log entry and categorises it by using tags. Typically, *implicit interest expressions* do not provide direct evidence about a user's interest, but support its chance. Examples for implicit interest expressions are: a user accesses a resource, the time a user spends viewing a resource, a link that is followed to a bookmark, or a user selects a tag in a tag cloud to filter content.

Understanding the hidden life of user generated meta-data is a prerequisite for any approach that seeks to bring knowledge to the attention of a user, which would otherwise remain tacit. In this case this study provides the insights if the initially drawn

ideas on facilitating reflection support based on user generated meta-data are actually feasible based on the habits of real people with regard to the explicit and implicit use of tags. These insights on user generated meta-data and social navigation are useful for supporting the learners' reflection in and about action, and for leveraging the impact of knowledge management in small scale environments.

## Background

Given the perspective of the three pillars of research that are discussed in Chapter 2 it is reasonable that reflection support should also follow the principles of the learning interaction cycle. Therefore, it can be assumed that user-generated meta-data such as tags helps to identify explicit and implicit interests of users, which can be used to stimulate reflection on their personal learning processes. This research has similarities to utilizing information about explicit and implicit interest of users to support their interaction with online information systems (Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown, 2001); and with link sharing and social navigation (Millen & Feinberg, 2006).

Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown (2001) compared implicit with explicit interest expressions in web-based content. The goal of their research was to identify if implicit expression of interest in content can be used as an alternative to explicit rating of content. The authors distinguish between explicit expressions of interest, such as rating content, and implicit expressions of interest like reading content or bookmarking content. In a pilot study different kinds of user interactions have been analysed regarding their relation to a user's interest in contents. The authors identified that not all "promising" types of interactions can be used to infer the users' interest about a resource. The findings of this study were largely confirmed by a study in the educational domain (Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005). Although this research also focuses on user interest, it differs from this previous research in two ways. First, Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown (2001) and later Farzan & Brusilovsky (2005) analysed the user interests relative to single resources, while the present research addresses interests regarding tags and concepts that are shared between resources. Second, this chapter analyses the conceptual differences of implicit and explicit interest, while the previous research addressed only the users' interests in resources.

Millen & Feinberg (2006) have analysed the social dimension of sharing and browsing resources on the worldwide web in an organisational context. The authors were interested, if providing social bookmarking within an organisation leads to social exchange across the organisation, or if it leads to accumulation of information, in which only parts are relevant to the individual members of the organisation. The related field

Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

experiment used the "dogear"-environment (Millen, Feinberg, & Kerr, 2006) and identified that social bookmarking stimulates social exchange of information in a relatively large organisation (Millen & Feinberg, 2006). In a way, the present research takes up these findings and investigates if they can be extended to teams or smaller organisational structures as well. Additionally, it emphasizes qualitative aspects of the social exchange that has been observed by Millen & Feinberg (2006), as it focuses on the developments of different kinds of interests that were developed through the general social practice regarding the content.

The studies of Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown (2001) and of Millen & Feinberg (2006) do not provide any implications on context dependency of the findings, because in both cases the experimental groups as well as their behaviour were treated as homogeneous. Both studies have not addressed contextual variables that might possibly affect the interest of the individual users. Given to the findings of the previous chapter, it is not reasonable to assume that the expression of interests is context dependent.

In short, this section identified three gaps in research: firstly, research on implicit interest expressions has been focused on single resources, but not on tags that are used with several resources; secondly, social navigation was analysed in large user communities regarding the potential of this general concept of social activity for stimulating social exchange, but not regarding its application in teams or small communities and regarding its benefit for the individual participants; finally, user-generated metadata and social navigation have been only analysed from the perspective of homogeneous groups, but not as practices that are possibly connected to context.

## Design decisions

Based on the questions of research and on the gaps, which were identified in the previous section, four key research questions are defined to analyse the data of this study. The first research question is regarding the implicit and explicit tagging habits of the participants.

*I.* Do participants in teams and small communities make use of social navigation if tools for link and information sharing are provided?

This research question implies that the participants of the team.sPace study access also the resources of others, which results in social navigation in the small community. The underlying presumption is that the findings of Millen & Feinberg (2006) on social navigation of large groups and communities are also applicable in smaller groups or communities. 2. Do implicit interest expressions of the team.sPace participants replicate the community's aggregated explicit interest that is represented in the tag cloud of the system?

This research question directly addresses the overarching question for research. It has the implication that the participants' implicit interest is not biased by the tag cloud of the system. This verifies the initial presumption that the use of tags in reading and searching is not biased by visualisation of the community's tag cloud.

Two additional research questions were defined subordinate to the second question. The prior question addresses the implicit usage of tags at different levels of participation. The latter question addresses the routine participants develop in using tags, explicitly and implicitly.

3. Are the implicit interest expressions of contributing participants more focused in certain tags then the interest expressions of non-contributing participants?

This research question refers to varying interaction patterns for participants at different participation levels. It is expected that non-contributing participants tend to explore the different topics more than contributing participants. Therefore, a wider distribution of tags for non-contributing participants than for contributing participants can be expected.

4. Are participants who contribute more to social bookmarking or blogs more likely to replicate the tags they use for their own contributions also in their implicit interest expressions?

This final research question addresses the differences of perceiving tags among the groups of participants. It suggests that participants who actively contribute in blogs and social bookmarking are more aware of their interests and therefore are more focused in their reading habits than participants who are less active. This question implies that the participants' tagging habits on one side and their reading and searching habits on the other side are not independent from each other.

## Method

The tagging data was collected over a three month period of using the team.sPace environment (Chapter 4) for answering the four subordinate research questions. team.sPace is a web-based community portal that allows its participants to share del.icio.us bookmarks and their personal blogs among a group of participants. The Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

portal has three main sections: the first part contains a feed to social bookmarks, the second part contains the blog information, and the third part contains user and navigation tools, such as a tag cloud that can be used for information filtering. The team.sPace tag cloud does not contain all tags, but only those tags that were used at least by two participants or were used by a single participant at least five times. The information provided in each part of the portal, is aggregated from all participants of a group, who have registered sources to the information of the sections. While indexing the contributions, team.sPace excludes all contributions that were not tagged. This step assures that all contributions in the portal have tags assigned.

The data of the tagging behaviour is based on the initial design study was introduced in Chapter 5. The invited participants registered themselves with team.sPace and configure team.sPace in order to enable the portal integrating their contributions into a community feed. The participants could freely choose if and which information they contribute to the group. Given the types of resources this creates four user groups: fully contributing participants who contribute blogs and bookmarks, blogging participants who contribute only blog entries, delicious.com participants who contribute only bookmarks, and reading participants who did not contribute.

In addition to aggregating contributions from delicious.com and from the participant's web-logs, team.sPace traces the participants' explicit interests through the tags they assign to their bookmarks and web-log entries. Implicit interest is traced on conceptual browsing while participants click on tags in the tag cloud; and by tracking the participants' accesses of the contributions. Within team.sPace the participants can perform three different types of activities: contributing, reading, and exploring. Because all contributions in team.sPace have tags assigned, all user actions are automatically related to tags. For analysing the tagging behaviour only the user actions were tracked, but no feedback on the participants' interests was provided based on this tracking information. After the design study the explicit and implicit uses of the tags in team.sPace were analysed in four steps in order to address the research questions. At each step the explicit and implicit tagging was analysed for each participant. The individual cases are then compared within and across the "peer group". For this purpose, the statistical analyses of the individual tagging behaviours are analysed regarding possible similarities between the members of the different groups of participants.

The first step analysed the social navigation of the participants by comparing the number of explicit and implicit tags that were used by a participant. Explicitly used tags are only assigned to the contributions of a participant, while implicitly used tags could have been also assigned to contributions of other participants. By removing all tags from

the list of implicitly used tags if they were used by a participant in both ways, only those tags that were assigned to the contents of other participants remain in the list. A larger number of tags in this list indicate that a participant utilised social navigation more actively.

The second step should verify that a participant's implicit interest does not simply replicate the community's explicit interest. In order to do so, it had to be shown that the participants did not simply use tags that were highlighted in the tag cloud. To prove that this does not only replicate the participant's conscious concepts the most relevant tags for explicit and implicit activities were ranked. This ranking has been calculated for the community as well as for each participant. A tag has been considered in the ranking if a participant used it at least twice. Based on these rankings the overlap of tags was calculated for the 30 most relevant tags of the participants' implicit interest expressions with the top 30 of the ranking of the group's tag cloud. This procedure has been repeated for the overlap of the implicit and the explicit interest expressions of each participant. A lower degree of overlap in both runs indicates that the implicit interest expressions in social navigation hold potential to unveil tacit knowledge and concepts.

The third step analysed if the implicit interest expressions of non-contributing participants are more random than those of contributing participants. For this purpose the relevant tags of the second step were reused. The mean frequency and the standard deviation using the relevant tags were computed for each participant. A lower average frequency and a low standard deviation mean that the tags were used more randomly by this participant. The results have been compared for contributing and non-contributing participants.

The last step analysed if active participants are more focused in their reading behaviour and align their implicit and their explicit interest expressions. The focus on the interest in tags can be defined by the relation of the number of tags that were used only implicitly with the number of tags that were used implicitly and explicitly. A higher level of tags that were use only in implicit interest expressions means that the participant was less aligned with the explicit interests. Of course, this relation is only meaningful for contributing participants, because in team.sPace non-contributing participants cannot express their interests explicitly.

#### Observations

Over an extended period of three months the tagging information has been collected by the initial design study (Chapter 5). During this period 847 individual tags were assigned 3068 times to the contributions. In average a contribution has 2.2 tags Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

assigned. 326 tags or 40% of the tags can be considered as relevant to the community, as these tags have been used more than twice during the observation period, either as explicitly assigned to a contribution, or implicitly while accessing an article or while using the tag cloud. The minimal threshold of three usages per tag assures that a tag was not used once and has then been read or selected incidentally. The relevant tags were assigned 2431 times to a contribution and therefore cover 79% of the overall explicit tag usage.

365 individual tags were assigned to contributions that were read by the participants, and 133 unique tags were accessed through the tag cloud. The average contribution that has been accessed by the participants had 3.7 tags assigned. 232 tags were assigned by at least two participants to their contributions. The majority of these tags are shared among less than four participants (78%). Another 30 tags were assigned more than five times by a single participant. The tag cloud in team.sPace displayed therefore 262 tags at the end of the observation period. 159 tags were read, and 97 were accessed through the tag cloud by at least two participants. 43 tags were accessed by different participants while reading and searching.

Among the relevant tags within team.sPace several concept clusters were recognised. These clusters contain tags that reflect semantic similarities. An example of such a cluster is learning, which is reflected by the tags: "bildungstechnologie", "e-learning", "elearning", "e-leren", "e-pedagogy", "educationaltechnology", "learning\_technology", "learning\_technology", "learningtechnology". The tags in these clusters were accessed very differently. Although a detailed analysis of these tag clusters would be interesting, it is beyond the scope of this study.

The range and variety of this data set allows the application of the analytical steps, which have been defined in the previous section, and draw first conclusions with regard to the research questions of this chapter. The following paragraphs report on the results of the four analytical steps.

In average, the contributing participants "reused" their tags in their implicit interest expressions 37% (n=8;  $\sigma$ =17%). This result includes all tags that were assigned to the resources. With regard to the tags that were relevant to the group, 56% (n=8;  $\sigma$ =23%) of the tags that were assigned to a participant's contribution, were also used in implicit interest expressions.

The 30 most frequently used tags in the participants' implicit interest expressions overlapped with the most relevant tags of the shared tag cloud in average to 40% (n=11;  $\sigma$ =11%). The implicit interest expressions of the non-contributing participants overlapped the communities interests to a lower extend (34%; n=3;  $\sigma$ =13%) than the

interest expressions of the contributing participants (43%; n= 8;  $\sigma$ =11%). This step has been repeated with the ten most frequently used tags of each participant. The average overlap of implicit interest expressions and the tag cloud was for noncontributing participants 20% (n=3;  $\sigma$ =20%), and 48% (n=8;  $\sigma$ =13) for contributors.

The average implicit interest of contributing participants in these tags has been expressed by 2.5 requests (n=8;  $\sigma$ =1.7), the average range of interest was 2 tags (n=8;  $\sigma$ =1.6). Compared to these results, the non-contributing participants expressed their implicit interest in average by accessing 1.6 tags (n=3;  $\sigma$ =0.8) with a range of 1.2 tags (n=3;  $\sigma$ =1.4).

With regard to the focus of interest of the participants, in average 53% of the tags were used only in implicit interest expressions (n=8;  $\sigma$ =20%). With regard to the participation to the group, more active participants were compared with less active ones. The threshold for more active participation was defined as a minimum of 100 tags in implicit interest expressions. This threshold created two sub-groups of each four participants. With regard to their focus of interest, the more active participants were more interested in tags, which they did not use themselves (57%; n=4;  $\sigma$ =11%). In comparison, less active participants were less focused on the tags, which they did not use themselves (49%; n=4;  $\sigma$ =27%).

## Lessons learned for designing reflection support

The observations support the research question I that team.sPace supports social navigation in teams and small groups. The low ratio of overall repetition of explicitly used tags in implicit interest expressions (37%) indicates that the participants were interested in the contributions provided by the other participants. As for each contribution a short description is provided in the portal, the participants are more likely to access information in which they are interested. More relevant tags appeared more often (56%) in implicit and explicit interest expressions, as these tags were shared among the participants and thus were assigned to more resources. These observations suggest that tags are not only used to structure the own resources, but are also relevant for exploring interesting content of other participants. Thus, principles of social navigation also appear to apply also to smaller groups.

The results are in line with research question 2. The overlap of the most frequently used tags in the participants' implicit interest expression and the most relevant tags of the team.sPace community was relatively low. This indicates that the tag cloud affects the actual reading habits to a limited extend. This was particularly the case for non-102

Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

contributing participants. However, from the ranking of implicit interest expressions it seems that all participants partially referred to semantically similar tags. This can be explained with the low sharing rate of tags, because the majority (78%) of shared tags have been shared by two or three participants. Therefore, it seems to be likely that another participant labelled similar contents with different tags. If participants access these contents, it does not necessarily mean that they are unaware of the underlying concepts.

The tendency of the results is in line with research question 3. The data indicates that the average frequency of tag usage and its deviation were lower for non-contributing than they were for contributing participants. However, the differences between the groups are too small to draw conclusions. These results imply that non-contributing participants would not need different support for exploring resources of a community than other participants. For getting more detailed insights on this question more data is necessary.

With respect to research question 4, it has been expected that participants, who contribute more actively, are more focused in their reading habits with respect to the tags they use themselves. The results did not support this expectation. Instead, the opposite was found: less active contributors appear to focus more on the tags they use, while more active participants were exploring the content to a larger extent. This finding suggests that the more active participants of the community may reflect more on the usage of tags by themselves and by the community. It appears that more active participants focus on a greater variety of contributions and to relate their choices of tags to their insights. As the observations were only focused on the implicit and explicit usage of tags, more research is needed to verify this interpretation of the data.

The initial presumption made in Chapter 4 that hiding information about the implicit and explicit interests of the non-contributing participants supports their endeavours of exploring the contributions of a community. The current findings suggest that this design decision should not be taken into account. However, the observations suggest the use of thresholds before interests are expressed, because not all tags that are used by participants contribute equally to their personal interests.

The observations of the participant's habits of creating and sharing tagged information showed that the participants used different tags to describe similar concepts. While this habit may lead to not preferable results for information standardisation it can be beneficial for supporting reflection on concepts and group activities. The observations suggest that not all tags were used by the participants to group resources, and that the resulting groupings are not necessarily reflecting a common sense in the

group. This means that different participants related different tags to resources even if these tags have similar meanings. However, the slightly different perspectives of the participants might be beneficial for their personal learning process in the community environments for two reasons. Firstly, the use of tags of similar concepts might refer to subtle differences that are relevant to the community. Secondly, through the visibility of the similar concepts may support reflection on these concepts that may yield new insights for the participants.

## Implications for designing reflection support

The goal of this analysis was to identify if a participant's implicit expressions of interest provide different information then the information gathered from explicit interest expressions. The findings are in line this presumption. Therefore, it can be assumed that implicit interest expressions can be used for stimulating reflection on tags or concepts of which otherwise the participants would not be aware of. However, there are two restrictions to this finding.

First, a large number of tags appear to be used for personal structuring, but seem not to be relevant to the community. These tags are part of the so called long-tail and are used only once or twice by a participant. This finding suggests that it was appropriate to exclude tags from the tag cloud if they were not shared.

Second, the observations suggest that the unknown tags of implicit interest expressions hold the potential to identify the learners' personal interests in a topic. "Unknown" tags are those tags that are assigned to accessed resources, but that are not actively used by the learners themselves. They could highlight semantic variations of concepts that a participant is already aware of, but also help the participant to develop a more coherent knowledge model of the domain. Conceptual similarity of tags and the relation to understanding of the domain knowledge outlines a possible demand of participants for being able to express the relations between the tags they use. Future research will have to address the effect of active and passive reflection on tag and concept visualisation, and develop a better understanding whether semantic similarities make a difference for the reflection process.

For the design principle of the adaptation strategy, the trends of this analysis can indicate that the differences of implicit tagging of non-contributing and contributing participants can serve as a factor for adapting a tag cloud visualisation might be wrong. Implications of Writing, Reading, and Tagging on the Web for Reflection Support in Self-directed Learning

## Conclusions

This chapter analysed the explicit and implicit use of tags in an open community portal. The initial idea was to visualise a participant's interests on the different topics of the community in the tag cloud of the portal. Therefore, it was expected that particularly implicit interest expressions can be used to highlight *tacit* knowledge on the participants' interests on the contributions made to teams and small communities. Such tacit knowledge is expressed implicit through interest driven activities that do neither replicate the explicitly expressed interests nor the structure of the tag cloud. Furthermore, it was expected to identify different usage patterns among the participants of different participation levels. Although the study on the usages of tags as information sources to the interests of the detected no contextual relations of the way how tags are used, this study suggests that implicit interest expressions can be used to make *new* tags of interest available to the participants.

The current study has only focused on the usage of tags by users in teams and small groups. Future work will analyse if integrating visualisations of explicit and implicit interest expressions actually stimulate the reflection on tags and concepts.

# A Tag Cloud for the Reflective Self-directed Learner<sup>I</sup>

This chapter reports on a qualitative study about the application of tag clouds for supporting meta-cognition in self-directed and incidental learning. Tag clouds are a popular and simple visualisation of the usage of free form keywords on the Internet. The study in this chapter analyses the use of the ReScope system that provides a personal tag cloud visualisation of the tags that are used at a public social bookmarking service. ReScope is based on a reflection support use case developed by the TENCompetence project. The study focuses on the types of meta-cognitive control based on reflection notes of the learners. These notes were analysed regarding the contents of the reflections as well as regarding their meta-cognitive type. The results indicate that a personal tag cloud can stimulate reflection on the tagging activity of a learner. Furthermore, it indicates that reflecting on the tagging activity is not built into the design of a tag cloud.

This chapter reports on a qualitative study about using tagging visualisations to stimulate reflection about self-directed or incidental learning activities. The term tagging is used to describe labelling of arbitrary resources found on the Internet by using free form key words – the tags. The concept of tagging has been widely adopted by many social software services in the context of the Web2.0 (Smith, 2008). Prior research (De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke, 2008) has argued that labelling and tagging supports meta-cognitive processes in self-regulated learning. The conceptual structures that result from free labelling can be complex to understand without additional support. Visualisations of selected aspects of such structures help people to recognize and to manage this complexity (Card, Mackinlay, & Shneiderman, 1999). A tag cloud is a visualisation of tag information, in which the number of tag uses is coded into different sizes and colours of the tags. A tag cloud makes the overall structure of tagging habits visible and provides a view on the learner's personal knowledge expressions.

For supporting self-directed and incidental learning tag clouds hold some potential to stimulate reflection on concepts and learning processes. This chapter focuses on tag clouds that are based on the personal tagging information of a learner. Although such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter is based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (submitted). A tag cloud for the reflective self-directed learner. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning.* 

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008c). Reflecting on web-readings with tag clouds. Paper presented at the *Computer-based Knowledge & Skill Assessment and Feedback in Learning Settings* (CAF). Special track at the 11th International Conference on Interactive Computer aided Learning (ICL 2008), Villach, Austria.

visualisations do not provide valid information in terms of approved domain knowledge, they provide associative information about the learner's tags. This information can stimulate reflection because the visible tags are meaningful to the learner and allow associations to the actual learning experiences. This chapter analyses if the visualisation of a learner's tagging activity in the form of a tag cloud can stimulate meta-cognition of self-organised learners. Tag clouds are widely implemented visualisations of tagging information and can be identified with many services on the Internet. The present study analyses the types of reflection that are stimulated by a personal tag cloud that is based on the data provided by the public social bookmarking service delicious.com (delicious.com, n.d.).

## Background

Tagging stands for applying free form keywords (the tags) to resources that result in user-generated metadata. Tagging is closely related to the developments in the context of the Web2.0. (O'Reilly, 2005). The Web2.0 stands for web-based services that allow their users to create and manipulate resources; that support sharing these resources with other users; and helps to build networks of peer users within the scope of the services' functions. This type of services is also referred to as social software, for which some success stories of commercial systems gained wider public attention (e.g., MySpace, Facebook, Flickr, and Twitter). Tagging has become one of the key activities of Web2.0 applications and has received some attention in research and practice. It has not only been integrated by a large number of social software but is also a feature of famous e-commerce services, such as Amazon or e-Bay.

A number of scientific contributions focus on tagging as a type of user and community driven creation of meta-data (Heymann & Garcia-Molina, 2007; Hsieh, Lai, & Chou, 2006), or used tags to improve the accessibility of contents (Ishikawa, Klaisubun, & Honma, 2007; Michlmayr & Cayzer, 2007). Because free form tags provide an easy and flexible way for organising content and information, the number of commercial Web2.0 services supports tagging. Rivadeneira, Gruen, Muller, & Millen (2007) analysed different visualisations of tagging data with regard to the effectiveness of tag clouds on concept recall and visual recognition of information patterns.

A recent study (De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke, 2008) analysed tagging with a predefined vocabulary with regard to the effect on accuracy and self-efficacy. The study analysed if peer tutors can appropriately tag their tutoring activities given the predefined vocabulary and if the tagging supports the tutors' self-efficacy beliefs. This research focused entirely on the effect of tagging for self-monitoring and self-regulation using a limited set of five tags. The authors found that tagging influences self-efficacy beliefs 108
and self-regulation processes. Reflection *on* tagging was not considered by the study of De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke (2008).

Other researchers (e.g., De Jong & Van der Hulst, 2002; El-Bishouty, Ogata, & Yano, 2006; Nussbaumer, Steiner, & Albert, 2008; Ogata & Yano, 1998) proposed and analysed visualisations of conceptual structures for supporting self-regulated learning. Like De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke (2008), these studies focussed on predefined and pre-structured knowledge domains. Therefore, the design of these visualisations is linked to external learning objectives, which constrain the supported reflective processes. These studies addressed tagging or visualisation of concept structures in a formal learning environment. In these settings the learners could not extend the tagging vocabulary or the conceptual structures. In contrast to formal education, self-directed learning is defined by a high degree of learner control in weakly structured knowledge domains (Livingstone, 2001). This idea of learner control has already been implemented by many Web2.0 services that enable their users to create personal concept structures through tagging rather than replicating predefined ones (Smith, 2008) and has inspired the development of personal learning environments (Wilson, Liber, Johnson, Beauvoir, Sharples, & Milligan, 2006).

The concept structures in such environments can range from a few tags to a couple of hundreds and vary for each user. As a consequence of this freedom of the learners it is necessary that visualisations are designed independently from conceptual structures or knowledge domains. Related approaches (Erickson & Kellogg, 2003; Kreijns, 2004) visualise learner actions that were monitored by the supporting system – the "interaction footprints" (Wexelblat & Maes, 1999). These approaches are rooted in open-ended collaborative computer supported learning. This chapter analyses the phenomenon of tagging from the perspective of the individual learner. It combines and extends the prior research on visualisations of learner activity based on knowledge domain independent information (Chapter 5) as well as the research on using tags for identifying learner interests in open ended environments (Chapter 6).

#### Reflection

Self-directed or incidental learning, like it happens at workplaces or in online communities, depends on a person's ability to reflect on her or his actions. Therefore, reflection is a factor for this kind of learning (Schön, 1983, 1987; Ertmer & Newby, 1996). Schön (1983, 1987) distinguishes two variations of reflection that are relevant to learning: reflection on action and reflection in action. The main difference of the two kinds of reflections is the time when the reflection takes place in relation to the action.

*Reflection on action* refers to those activities in which the learner reflects on past actions. This implies that the action that is focused by the reflection has already been completed and cannot be changed by taking insights resulting from the reflection into account. In opposite, *reflection in action* refers to those cognitive processes that are involved in the application of knowledge and experiences for assessing and controlling an ongoing task. In this case, reflection is directly related to and intertwined with the action in progress.

Ertmer & Newby (1996) define reflection as an activity that links *meta-cognitive knowledge* and *meta-cognitive control* (self-regulation). The authors emphasise that "reflection is critical for transforming the knowledge gained *in* and *on* action into knowledge available *for* action" (Ertmer & Newby, 1996, p. 18, emphasis in the original). The related processes can be clustered into three stages: *planning, monitoring,* and *evaluating.* "Reflection uses previous knowledge to gain new knowledge. At each stage in the self-regulation process, expert learners utilize the meta-cognitive knowledge they have gained from previous learning experiences to identify what the current task requires in terms of cognitive, motivational, and environmental strategies and to determine if their personal resources are adequate to effectively accomplish the task." (Ertmer & Newby, 1996, p. 18)

## TENCompetence reflection use case

The TENCompetence project defined six core use cases for personal learning environments that support lifelong competence development. One of these use cases is called "reflect on competences" (Arjona, Lemmers, Glahn, & Sacristán, 2007). This use case describes the requirements for technical support of learners who reflect on their competences. The support is modelled as an interaction between a learner and a supporting system. This use case has six parts connected to reflecting on competence maps (Figure 7.1). A competence map contains information about the competences, proficiency levels (possible levels of a competence), and relations between competences that are required for a function or a job. From the learner's perspective, competence maps can be considered as visualisations of the underlying structure of competences, their relations among each other, and the possible proficiency levels.

In the first part of the use case the learner provides an estimation of the personal competence levels. This means that a learner enters the own perception of the levels of the selected competences. Alternatively, the learner can provide evidences about activities that are related to the competences in question. Based on the available information about a learner's activities and estimations the supporting system computes the levels and

relations for all competences within a learning network, including those competences that are not achieved by the learner. The learner can then select a competence map of all competences or set a focus on particular competences to reflect upon. The competence map then shows either all competences and their relations or only those competences that are in direct relation with a selected focus. The learner can reflect on the provided competence map. In order to support the reflection process, the learner gets access to the results of previous reflections on the selected competence map. In that way a learner has access to previous reflection activities. The learner can also choose to provide a new reflection report to the supporting system. The new reflection report is available the next time the learner reflects on the competence map.



Figure 7.1: Reflect on competences use case in UML2 notation

Tags have no direct relation to competences and tag clouds are not visualisations of competences, but tag clouds are visualisations of concepts and relations between concepts. Such visualisations are maps of a learner's associations of concepts with objects and resources. Tag clouds are similar to competence maps in the way that they both provide evidences of a learner's activities. In tag clouds as well as in competence maps the information that is present for a user is aggregated from external information. The main differences between tag clouds and competence maps are the levels complexity of the underlying information. While tag clouds are based on free form "keywords" that are easily generated by a learner, competence maps are based on complex competence descriptions that are often the result of a professional standardisation process

(Cheetham & Chivers, 2005). This reduced complexity of tag clouds over competence maps lowers the threshold for applications to integrate them.

## ReScope

The present study used the ReScope system. ReScope is a tag cloud visualisation of a learner's tags in the social bookmarking service delicious.com. This service offers its users a tag cloud for the tags that are used by the user. This tag cloud encodes the global use of a tag in font size; i.e., the bigger a tag is displayed in the tag cloud the more often it has been used by the user. ReScope enhances the officially provided tag cloud by highlighting the tags that were used with the last 20 bookmarks of a user in different colours (Figure 7.2). The more a tag has been recently used, the stronger and brighter the colour of the tag will be. The ReScope tag cloud visualises the following types of information.

- The user's tags
- The overall usage of the tags
- The recent use of the tags.

ReScope Tags [help]	Christian Glahn	
ajax ambientcomputing analysis <b>art</b> artist audio austria backup	Your Profile ReScope Tags	
barcelona blog call christmas coding comic competence computergames computersiones conferences contemporary creative critique culture database design dictonaries dutch education elearning email eu example fantasy flash framework friends fun	How are you reading your tag cloud? [help] Write down your thoughts about your tags and return to them later. Use <u>hast-tags</u> to label important bits, such as goals, tasks, or topics. 140	
futuretechnologies gamebaselearning gaming general google graffiti graphicdesign gui hardware hci history ideas identity illustration indicators informal infrastructure innovation instantmessaging interactive java javascript journals landart learningtechnology library light linux literature III isa mace macosx management maps microblogging mmorpg mobile mobilelearning modelling movies multimedia museum music networking news nf oer opensource optimization papertay performance perf personal	Reset To Current Tag Cloud Previous notes Belov are your previous notes. By dicking on one of them you gain also access to your tag cloud at the time while you were taking the note.	
personalisation philosophy photos policy project project-management	A note while demonstrating to wim 12.12.2008 14:19:04	
server shortmovie simulation sna socialeffects SOCIalSoftWare	XXX 05.12.2008 00:24:02	
society SOTWare softwarearchitecture Specifications ssc statistics steel streetart study svg system tagging teaching technology telephony	Another showcase 25.11.2008 20:05:36	
theory <b>COOIS</b> toys train training travel to unit usability versioning video virtualmuseum visualisation voip weather web web2.0 webabblications webdesion wij wiki wiki wiki windows work wow	fresh bookmarks make quite some changes with my cloud - #blogs are more important now. 02.10.2008 09:58:19	
xml youth	Hallo Wolf 24.09.2008 16:13:59	
	This is the #tag #cloud at the start of the #experiment ! 24.09.2008.01:35:42	

Figure 7.2: User interface of ReScope

The design of ReScope is based on the contextual dimensions *concept* and *process* of the contextualisation dimensions of situated learning. The tags and their overall usage indicate the relevance of a tag to the personal conceptual context of a learner. The

colour codes of the most recently used tags indicate a tag's relevance in the context of the recent learning processes.

The integration of the most recently used tags makes ReScope more dynamic than the original tag cloud at delicious.com. By adding new bookmarks to delicious.com, ReScope immediately reflects the used tags in the visualisation. That way a user gets an impression on how the focus of the topics changes while bookmarking online resources with delicious.com. This highlights different types of information about the "learning" activities on the Internet (Stefaner, 2007). Although this information is entirely based on what was generated by the users it can serve as an anchor for reflecting about the personal tagging habits and the related knowledge structures.

ReScope tag cloud displays the tags alphabetically ordered. The overall use of the tags is encoded in the font-size of the tags and the recent use of the tags is encoded in colours. The more often a tag is used for categorizing bookmarks, the bigger are the letters of the tag. The more often a tag is assigned to the recent bookmarks, the brighter is the colour of the tag. Each encoding of information in the tag cloud allows the users of ReScope to analyse how they use tags in reading the web. By encoding the global and the recent usage of tags in a single tag cloud it is possible for the users to relate their general interests with their current web-readings.

Following the considerations of Stefaner (2007), ReScope can infer and highlight different types of information. This information is entirely based on the meta-data that is generated by the users themselves. For example, it is possible to identify emerging topics through ReScope. These topics have bright colours and smaller font sizes. Another type of information results from the way how the meta-data is presented to the users: through the multiple encoding of global and current tag usage, users may see relations between the concepts that are currently relevant while reading on the web. If more tags have brighter colours they seem to have some relation to each other, regardless of their global relevance. These relations might not exist at the level of tagged information, but may also result from a user's mental concepts. By highlighting these relations in the tag cloud a user has the opportunity to reflect on this information, explicitly.

## Architecture and implementation

The underlying architecture contains a global tag aggregator, a recent tag aggregator, and a tag cloud visualisation that integrates both tagging information into a single view.

Both aggregators collect and combine the tagging information of a user from the user's information feeds. The global tag aggregator fetches all tags a user has used with the

aggregated services. The recent tag aggregator fetches only those tags that are related to the most recent contributions of a user at a service. Each aggregation results in a tag table, in which each row contains a tag name and the frequency of its use. The results of both aggregators serve as input for the tag cloud visualisation. First, the tag cloud visualisation component renders the global tag cloud from the data provided by the global tag aggregator, and then applies the data provided by the recent tag aggregator. The information flow is illustrated by Figure 7.3.

The ReScope implementation of this architecture uses only tagging information of a user's public delicious.com bookmarks. By limiting the tagging information to a single service, it is possible to utilize the aggregation facilities that are provided by the service, which is in this case the delicious.com JSON feed API (delicious.com, n.d.). The API provides a direct interface to all the tags of a user, which can be interpreted as a replacement for the global tag aggregator. The recent tag aggregation is based on the most recent bookmarks of the user. Each bookmark has a number of tags associated which are embedded in the user's bookmark feed. From the perspective of ReScope, recency is relative to the 20 most recent bookmarks. This means that the time frame that is covered by the "recent tags" can vary over time, depending on the bookmarking activity of the user. In other words, when the user bookmarks many resources in a short time, the notion of recency will cover a shorter time span than in periods when the user occasionally bookmarks a resource. This implementation implies that the visualisation will change with every new bookmark.



Figure 7.3: Interrelation of the ReScope components

The tag cloud visualisation is implemented as a JavaScript module, which is executed in the user's web browser. The formatting of the tag cloud is defined in a CSS file, in 114 which each encoding is associated to a CSS class. Figure 7.4 shows the logical structure of the tag cloud. As the entire widget is implemented as a JavaScript module, it can be immediately embedded into existing web pages. All dynamic data is gathered from the remote services of delicious, and requires therefore no additional server-side components. By using the del.icio.us JSON interface, it is possible to make use of cross-site RPC calls, which cannot be achieved by using the XML based APIs in current webbrowsers.

For very large numbers of tags, the tag cloud may exceed the available space on the screen. As a result, some tags might be off the screen and are easily ignored. Therefore, ReScope compresses large tag clouds in order to be fitted to the screen. For this purpose, ReScope analyses the number of tags and the number of times a tag has been used. If a tag cloud exceeds a given threshold of tags, the global tag list is ordered by the number of usages. In order to compress the tag cloud the usage of tag at the position of the threshold is checked. If more than ten tags with the same usage found below the threshold position, then the next bigger usage is used. In the latter case it is tested if the first tag of the tag list was used at least the number of times of the calculated use. This second test is needed to avoid that very scattered tag clouds are completely hidden. If both tests are positive, only the tags above the calculated usage threshold will be displayed to the user. In addition to the most popular tags of the user, ReScope injects all tags that were detected with the most recent bookmarks. Although this tag cloud "compression" is not optimal, it assures in most cases that the tag cloud will not exceed the available space on the screen.



Figure 7.4: Logical structure of the ReScope tag cloud

## Context dimensions

In Chapter 2 a context framework has been developed on the grounds of Lave and Wenger's work on situated learning (Lave & Wenger, 1991; Lave, 1993; Wenger, 1998; Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005). From the perspective of this framework context is constructed through social practice. The context of a learner can be defined along the six dimensions *concept, event, participation,* peers, *process,* and *world.* The dimensions *concept* and *process* were considered for the design of ReScope.

Each tag in a tag cloud can be seen as a concept representation of a learner. Therefore, the delicious.com's global tag list provides the conceptual range of the learner's bookmarks. Each tag in the list also comes with the count of bookmarks, to which the tag is assigned. In the previous chapter is has been argued, that this information allows to infer the explicit interests of a learner. With regard to the concept dimension, the global tag count can be interpreted as the intensity of the relation between the learner and a concept, or in other words, the level of interest a learner has in a concept. By coding the tag count as the font size of a tag, this relation becomes visible and explorable.

In addition to concepts for supporting reflection ReScope embeds the process dimension in the tag cloud by aligning the colour coding of the tags to a relative time scale. In Chapter 5 an absolute time scale has been used for visualising data in the activity indicator. Compared to an absolute time scale that measures in minutes, hours, or days, the relative time scale of ReScope is related to the sequence of a learner's actions. An indicator that is based on a relative time scale adapts automatically to the pace of the learners actions. The range of time depends on the occurrence of events or actions, independently from their absolute timing. Therefore, relative time scales reflect the rhythm of the differences in measurement and experience of time: a relative time scale defines an interval in relation to events rather than to some external measures.

#### ReScope and the TENCompetence reflection use case

With the limitation that ReScope visualises only the tags that were used by a learner, the system can be considered as an implementation of the TENCompetence "reflect on competences" use case. In terms of the parts of the underlying use case delicious.com serves as a portfolio system that provides competence related information. This satisfies the "provide competence levels for this actor" part with the restriction that delicious.com provides only information about a learner's tags. In order to take full advantage of ReScope, users have to register with the system. While registering the users provide their delicious.com user name, so ReScope is able to fetch the tagging information from delicious.com. This requires a valid delicious.com account for using ReScope. Further, ReScope provides only a tag cloud of the personal tags used with the provided user name, which satisfies the "select competence map" part of the use case.

Additionally to the tag cloud, ReScope offers a note function. This note function allows learners to write short comments about their thoughts while viewing the tag cloud (Figure 7.2). As soon as the users of ReScope submit a note, a snap shot of the current tag cloud is stored with the note. This function implements the "write reflection report" part of the TENCompetence use case. The old notes are displayed in a reverse chronological list to the users below the note keeping system. The user can see older notes immediately. When a user clicks at an older note, the attached tag cloud is loaded so the user can see the same tag cloud that was displayed while writing the note. This function implements the "read previous reflection reports" part of the TENCompetence use case.

## Research objectives and questions

For the personal learning process, the most critical part of the use case is "reflect on the information". This part refers to cognitive and meta-cognitive activity of the learner. In order to proof that a system fully satisfies the demands of the use case, it has to be confirmed that this activity is performed by the learners. This cannot be answered for tag clouds that visualise the results of tagging for a user. Therefore, this study has two main objectives: (1) identify if and how tag clouds can stimulate meta-cognition of learners regarding their self-directed and incidental learning on the Web2.0; and (2) identify design factors for the underlying use case for reflection support. Within this scope this study addresses the following three questions.

- Is ReScope a complete implementation of the TENCompetence reflection use case?
- Does the ReScope tag cloud stimulate meta-cognitive activity?
- Does the reflection on the tag cloud confirm contextual factors suggested by the contextual framework for situated learning?

This last question is necessary to understand the contextual use of tag clouds. According to the context framework that has been introduced above, it is expected that the notes can be linked to the context factors *rhythm, value,* and *connection*. Rhythm refers to all types of structuring a process. Value covers anything that is related to the added value of concepts and conceptual structures for the learner. The factor connection refers to the structure of the concepts as well as the relation of concepts to resources. The factors "integration" and "community building" are not expected to occur, because

the factors are directly related to connections between peers, which are not facilitated by the system.

## Method

In order to answer the last question, the participants were invited through advertisings on several mailing lists, web-logs, and web-sites of related research projects. Furthermore, ReScope has been announced at two European conferences in the domain of computer assisted learning. The participation was entirely voluntarily.

Interested users could visit a demo of ReScope that allows seeing the tag cloud visualisation for any known user account. For this demonstrator an example user name is provided as default. This allows visitors to get an impression of the tool without the need of having an account with delicious.com or to register with ReScope. In the demo version only the most recent tag cloud without the note taking function was available. Apart from having an account with delicious.com and ReScope, no further restrictions were made regarding the use of the system. After the registration all users were asked to fill a questionnaire about their use of the delicious.com service. This questionnaire included also basic demographic measures such as gender and age. This questionnaire was only available to the participants at their first visit.

The interface of the ReScope system included information texts that asked the participants to write down their thoughts about their reception of the tag cloud in the notes field and to label important aspects with a hash ('#'). This technique is called "hash tagging" and has been used with other social software systems that lacked of direct tagging. In addition to the short information on the main screen ReScope provides a set of longer help pages that explained the different parts of the system to the participants. These help pages contained a description of ReScope's note taking system as well as the meaning of the colour codes.

For monitoring the interactions of the participants with ReScope, the system is extended with user interaction sensors. These sensors track the visits to the different parts of the system, the note taking, and the accesses of the older notes that loaded a snap shot of the personal tag cloud.

Nine weeks after the initial announcement of the system a snap shot of the system's usage has been taken and analysed. This snap shot includes the tracking data from the user interaction sensors, the answered questionnaires, and the notes taken by the users. Notes that contained only "noisy" statements like "hello" or "xxx" were removed before starting the analysis. The remaining notes were labelled with the three types of meta-cognitive control of Ertmer & Newby (1996): evaluate, plan, and monitor. Additionally

to this model based labelling, all notes were clustered based on the contained information using content based labelling. The tracking data was analysed regarding the frequency of using the system in terms of returning visits, and regarding the use of the different features of ReScope. The results of the questionnaire were only used for the demographics of the participants of this study.

## Results

Over the period of nine weeks, 76 users have registered with ReScope. By checking the national domains of the registered e-mail addresses, participants from 13 countries were recognised. Most participants came from the UK, Germany, and the Netherlands (n=34), or registered via an email of a free-mail provider (n=26). 56 participants answered the initial questionnaire. 42 of the respondents were male and 14 were female. In average, the respondents were 36 years old; the youngest participant was 22 and the oldest was 58 years old. The majority looked at the personal tag cloud at delicious.com (91%), although 73.5% of the respondents stated that they look at their tag cloud on delicious.com only sometimes or rarely. Eleven participants returned to ReScope at least once after the initial visit. Nine of these participants left 43 notes about their tag cloud. Only one participant actually accessed an old note and loaded the associated tag cloud. After cleaning the noise from the notes, 35 notes remained that described reflective activity of their authors.

The first notes of five users reflected their surprise over the structure of their personal tag cloud and expressed the need to adjust the tags. An example for these notes is given by User A.

#### "I have too many occurrences of singleton tags #clean-up".

The note of User A also contains a hash tag. The hash tag feature has been used by six participants in 14 notes. As expected, the participants embedded the hash tags directly into the statement of the note. Some notes had several hash tags assigned. The following two examples illustrate the use of hash tags. In the first note, User F stated.

## "need to cut out #duplicate\_tags".

A more complex example of hash tags is given by the following statement of User D.

"Writing on my #blog (++space) I realised I hadn't used #tag podcast very consistently. #consistency important, so I #edited the post."

Given the small number of notes using hash tags and the lack of social exchange between the users, it was not expected that the participants shared hash tags among each

other. Nevertheless, the provided hash tags were helpful to label the notes during the analysis.

In a first step, all messages were labelled according the three types of reflection for meta-cognitive control: evaluate, plan, and monitor (Ertmer & Newby, 1996). All notes were categorised regarding the three types of reflection. One note was labelled with evaluation and planning because the note stated first the result of a self-evaluation and then defined an objective for future tagging. 17 notes are labelled as evaluative reflection, six notes as planning, and 13 notes as monitoring.

The results from the model centric labelling suggest that all three types of reflections were identified with the notes (Table 7.1). The majority of the notes were labelled as evaluative reflection. This was partly expected from the context framework that emphasised the concept related dimension. However, in this case the focus on the semantic structure is more likely because the system was not used frequently over a longer period. Therefore, the results are influenced by initial notes, in which the participants refer to the need of cleaning up the semantic structure of their tags. These notes make 20% of all notes and 41% of the notes that were tagged as evaluative reflection.

In a second step, all messages were categorized regarding the type of the note. After this procedure a note could have many labels assigned. This step brought up three key categories: 23 notes were reflections about the semantic structure of the tag cloud, six notes were reflections on organising the tagging process or on aligning it with other tasks, and nine notes were reflections on system features. Additionally, two notes were labelled as reflections on social interaction and one note was labelled as a personal remark. Four notes were classified as follow-ups to prior notes. These follow-up notes were not extensions of a preceding note because of the length constraint for the notes, but marked steps in a process. Within the notes on the semantic structure, three subcategories were identified. The participants reflected in seven notes on the need of cleaning up the tag structure, in eight notes about the consistency of how the tags were used, in two notes about emerging tags.

Within the three key categories of the second step the feature related reflections are interesting. First, no notes of the planning type were found in this category, which could be expected, because the participants could not change the system's behaviour. Second, the remaining notes appeared to be part of a self-assuring process, in which a participant relates personal impressions to the presented information. An example of this process was found in the notes of User D. A first note reports on a mismatch of the personal impression and the visualisation of the tags. "Looking at this tag cloud I'm surprised how small the tag "web2.0" is rendered. I thought this was one of the tags I used a lot #reflection"

In a follow up note six weeks later the participant states.

"Why does #rescope show "web2.0" in smaller font than "podcasts", I have 102 posts tagged "web2.0" and only 30 tagged "podcasts"?"

The effect described by the participant is an optical effect that occurred with more frequently used tags. The font size of the global tag usage is not based on a linear scale: with higher usage counts the tags do not grow as fast as for smaller counts. With the counts mentioned in the note, the smaller "podcasts" *appears* optically bigger than the tag "web2.0", because even with a smaller font the tag with more letters takes more space on the screen. However, given the notes the participant *expected* the "web2.0" tag to be visually bigger than the other tag. The notes show that the participant was first surprised by the visualisation and then monitored the visualisation in order to confirm the own impression about the tagging practice.

## Analysis of the findings

This study focused on the potential of tag clouds for supporting reflection on the personal tagging of self-directed learners. It combines and extends the prior research on visualisations of learner activity based on knowledge domain independent information (Chapter 4, Chapter 5) as well as the research on using tags for identifying learner interests in open ended environments (Chapter 6).

The use case on using competence maps for supporting reflection on learning experiences has been provided by the TENCompetence project. This use case is a concept study following a smart design approach. The use case for reflection support can only get partially validated by a technical implementation, because it includes the reasoning of the learner on the presented information as a non-functional requirement. Although the present ReScope system is based on different aggregations of tags rather than a competence map, the tag cloud can serve as prototype of a competence map visualisation. The results of the present study suggest that ReScope meets the nonfunctional requirements of the use case within the limitations of a keyword based tag cloud. This answers the first question of this study.

The second question was partly answered by the results of this study. The results indicate that already the rather simple visualisation of tags provided by the system stimulates reflection. This conforms to the concepts of meta-cognitive control (Schön, 1983, 1987, Ertmer & Newby, 1996). The notes of the content based labelling are

equally distributed across all types of reflection (Table 7.1). This suggests that the tag cloud supports meta-cognitive processes in self-directed learning at the levels of evaluating (reflection *on* action), monitoring (reflection *in* action), and planning (reflection *for* action).

	feature	process related	semantic structure	consistency	clean-up	emerging topics	general reasoning
evaluate	4	3	5	3	4	0	3
plan	2	2	3	3	2	0	0
monitor	1	2	6	3	1	2	0

Table 7.1: Relation between content and model based labelling

De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke (2008) argue that working with tags "offers tutors an efficient thinking tool that fostered an initial higher degree of active tutoring" (De Smet, Van Keer, & Valcke, 2008, p. 469). While the authors used a limited set of labels, self-directed learners may create much larger numbers of tags to organise their resources. Based on the present results it can be argued that tagging as a thinking tool can be enriched by the visualisation of the tagging information and that it supports self-directed learners. Moreover, the results of this study indicate that visualised tags are not only used for self-monitoring, but also for planning and evaluating actions.

Regarding the third question the results of the content labelling can be interpreted as instances of the context factors for situated learning. By mapping the identified labels on the context factors, it becomes possible to address the third research question. The design of the tag cloud focused on the context dimensions *process* and *concept*. Therefore, it is expected that the participants' notes are related to the context factors *rhythm, value,* and *connection* (Figure 2.2). Notes that were labelled only as *semantic structure* but not to any of the sub-categories were mapped to the connection factor, because these notes reflect the relations between the tags and the relations between tags and resources. Notes of the categories *process related* and *emerging topics* were mapped to the rhythm factor. Finally, the notes of the categories *clean-up* and *consistency* were mapped to the value factor, because these notes refer to the value of the tags for the personal information management.

By re-evaluating the content labelling data using this mapping, the relevance of each factor for the participants' reflection can be estimated. Taking the impact of the initial statements into account, the given distribution suggests that the reflections related to the three factors were equally stimulated by the tag cloud (Table 7.2). This finding supports

the initial expectations regarding the influence of contextual factors on the reflection of the participants.

	rhythm	value	connection
evaluate	3	7	5
plan	2	5	3
monitor	4	3	6
Total	9	15	14

Table 7.2: Relation between context factors and reflection types

Limitations of the interaction design

The findings of this study are constrained by the gap in the numbers of registered participants and those who used the system. An initial analysis of the user information in the system suggests two problem fields. Firstly, for participants with a few resources and a small number of tags, the tag cloud provides little valuable information. For these participants there was not much to see. Secondly, for more advanced delicious.com users a slightly different problem could be identified: the direct benefits are not immediately visible to the learner. These participants see a coloured tag cloud and an empty notes block, but it appears that the benefit of using the system was not directly visible to them.

The prior research has indicated that *playing a system* may help learners engaging with the system and learning its functions (Chapter 5). The setup of ReScope that displayed only the personal tag cloud and an empty note list, gives learners not much room for playing the system, because the system design is based entirely on the tagging data provided by delicious.com and on the notes taken by the participants. The participants were asked to take notes, so they *might* see changes in their tag cloud at their next visit. In addition to taking a note, visible changes also require that the participants tag new resources on delicious.com. This task may take some time and effort before something can be recognised by the learners, whereas *playing a system* refers to direct and immersive interactions with a system. The informative and instructive texts provided in the user interface and by the help system of ReScope were not a sufficient replacement for immersive interactions.

One way of allowing playful interaction with the personal tagging information would be *simulated* notes on prior tag clouds. This can be achieved by taking the tags of older resources into account for the visualisation. For example, previous views of the tag cloud could be simulated by visualising older intervals of tag usage. Through such simulated snap shots the system could offer pre-filled notes to the participants already at their first

visit. This would enable immediate interactions with the system and help users to learn about how they can benefit from using the system. In order to offer simulated notes, the participants need to have a tagging history at delicious.com. Such a history is not available for new or occasional users of delicious.com, who have only a few resources bookmarked at the service. These users are therefore disadvantaged for exploring the benefits of the system.

#### Limitations of the study

The present study analysed if a visualisation of free form tagging data can support metacognitive control of self-directed learners. The study focused only at the participants' *explicit reflections* that were present in their notes. This has a number of shortcomings that have to be addressed by further research.

The present research is limited at ways how self-directed learners reflect on their personal tagging actions. This neglects two critical aspects of self-directed learning processes in Web2.0 environments: social interaction and implicit learning actions. Although ReScope uses data of a social software service, the system uses only the personal information of a participant. Further research has to analyse if the findings of this study can be confirmed with a system that allows social interaction. A second shortcoming is that tagging is an explicit activity. Therefore, the tag cloud will display only information that has been previously used by the learner. The tags can therefore be considered as the result of a learner's earlier reflection.

The interpretation of the results indicates that visualisation of tagging information can be beneficial for meta-cognitive control. However, the data refers only to the notes provided by the participants and did not analyse how the visualisation influences the learners' beliefs, their concept awareness, or their self-regulation in self-directed learning.

## Conclusions

Reflection has been described as the learner's assessment and validation of experiences in problem solving and social interaction against conceptual structures and strategies. This process is part of developing consciousness about the relations between actions, beliefs, and concepts. Therefore, reflection is a relevant meta-cognitive process related to learning. This chapter analysed if a tag cloud visualisation of a learner's free form tags can stimulate such meta-cognitive processes. The study has two outcomes.

A personal tag cloud can stimulate reflection on the tagging activity of a learner. Using the highlighted tagging information supports the learners to evaluate and monitor the semantic structure of the resources that are found on the web. Additional tools such as note keeping or a track record of a learner's tagging history may support the learners analysing their actions and concepts, but these tools are not required for reflection.

The concepts of situated learning can be applied for developing technological support for self-directed learners. By focussing at the context factors that were identified for situated and collaborative learning it is possible to provide targeted solutions for supporting meta-cognitive control.

The findings of this qualitative study indicate that targeted solutions for supporting meta-cognition are not dependent on pre-structured domain knowledge or educational designs. This opens opportunities for developing new forms of supporting self-directed and incidental learning in learner controlled environments.

## Chapter 8 General Discussion<sup>1</sup>

Contextualisation is a new field in technology enhanced learning. While contextualisation is often considered in mobile and ubiquitous learning scenarios, mobile and ubiquitous learning commonly chooses a technology centred view on supporting learning processes. In this research area location is most commonly chosen as the central dimension for contextualisation. The choice for location as the central contextualisation dimension comes certainly not by accident: location based services have attracted a lot of commercial attention; and without doubt, these services hold great potential for applications in the educational field. The previous eight chapters, however, provided a different perspective on contextualisation. Starting from the background of self-directed and incidental learning of adults in web-based environments, the benefits of social software and the Web2.0 were of greater interest for this research than mobile and ambient computing devices. Nevertheless, this thesis shares some theoretical background with the research in mobile and ubiquitous learning: the theory of situated learning (Lave & Wenger, 1991).

While prior research in the domain of mobile and ubiquitous learning emphasises *situated learning* in terms of *located learning*, Chapter 2 outlined that the theory of Lave and Wenger (Lave & Wenger, 1991; Lave, 1993; Wenger, 1998; Wenger, White, John, & Rowe, 2005) is of greater complexity. By analyzing the work related to this theory, six contextual dimensions were identified. These dimensions were then mapped onto context factors that were reported by prior research (Wenger, 1998). This mapping spawns a conceptual framework for modelling and analysing context centred social interactions. The framework emphasises the relation of social practice and context for modelling and analysing technological support for contextualised learning – not only by mobile and ambient technologies, but also by web-based services.

The objective of this research was to develop approaches for supporting self-directed and incidental learning processes. This kind of learning is often related to weakly structured and emerging knowledge domains, in which the learning processes are not

<sup>1</sup> This chapter is partly based on:

Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2009b). Perspective and contrast, design principles for supporting self-directed and incidental learning. *Accepted for the 9<sup>th</sup> Internation Conference on Knowledge Management and Knowledge Technologies (I*-KNOW 2009), September, 2-4, 2009, Graz, Austria.

pre-structured and often unconscious to the learners. Supporting learning under these conditions faces specific challenges that are related to uncertainty at the levels of learning objectives, of a learner's competence levels, and the knowledge domain. Therefore, this research focused on solutions that are independent of these levels.

One way to support learners under these conditions is visualising information that allows learners to create meaningful relations of their learning endeavours and to the context of their learning activities. This thesis discusses the use of *indicators* of interaction footprints for supporting learners to analyse and to manage their learning processes. Indicators are simplified information visualisations that are valuable for the learner.

According to theoretical models of self-regulation and motivation (Butler & Winne, 1995; Garries, Ahlers, & Driskel, 2002) the value of the information refers to a learner's meta-cognitive processes that analyse the effects of an action in relation to intentions, knowledge, and strategies (Butler & Winne, 1995; Ertmer & Newby, 1996). Interaction footprints are traces of a user's interactions with a system. As such, interaction footprints are valuable resources for responding to learners. Moreover, interaction footprints are commonly used in context aware and adaptive systems for process control, adaptation, and personalisation.

Based on the models on self-regulation and motivation as well as the research in the context of situated learning, it was suggested that the value of the information presented by an indicator for self-regulation depends on the learners' context. This means that the information provided by indicators should respond meaningfully with respect to this context. This drew the attention to context aware systems (Dey, 2001; Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005), of which key concepts were adopted for designing a system for contextualising activity indicators. Based on a model based architecture (Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005), a review of existing visualisation approaches has been conducted (Chapter 3) and a strategy has been proposed for contextualising indicators in a social software environment (Chapter 4).

Part 2 of this thesis focussed at two areas for supporting self-directed and incidental learning: *social interaction* and *personal information management*. Within these areas two aspects of support were the major interest of this research: *engagement* and *reflection*. The structure outlined by these chapters can be linked to *learning-in-practice* as it has been defined by Lave (1993): *learning-in-practice* is the interplay of the two aspects *understanding* and *participation in ongoing activity* (Lave, 1993, p. 9).

Each chapter in the second part of this thesis addresses different aspects of context for the learning process. Chapter 5 focused on context dependency of visualisations of interaction footprints and analysed a *control strategy* for supporting engagement in social interaction. Chapter 6 studied different *sensor information* with regard to their context dependency in social interaction. The chapter analysed if the information obtained from active tagging is different from the information that is identified by the tags that are assigned to the resources a learner used. Chapter 7 concerns the use of a tag cloud as an indicator for personal reflection support. The design of such an indicator is discussed at the level of *aggregators* and information arrangement for *visualisation* for supporting reflection by integrating the two context dimensions *process* and *concept*. This design is then empirically analysed if the contextual design for reflection support influences for meta-cognitive processes accordingly to the proposed context framework for situated learning.

## Key findings

Chapter 3 provided a review of the prior research on indicators. Based on the findings of this review the chapter concluded by raising three main questions for further research. This section discusses these questions based on the findings of the design studies in Part II.

# What contextual information is relevant to support the learning process and does this information change throughout the individual learning process?

From the re-assessment of the earlier research of Lave and Wenger, context dimensions and context factors were identified and combined into a context framework in Chapter 2. According to the work of Lave and Wenger (Lave & Wenger, 1991; Lave, 1993; Wenger, 1998) learning is situated in context. Within this scope context is socially constructed. The results of the design studies that are discussed in Chapter 5 and Chapter 7 suggest that the selected dimensions and factors of the context framework were helpful in the design process of the indicators and for foreseeing the effects of the design. Including the findings of Chapter 6, the results suggest that the data from underlying sensors themselves are not providing contextual information for a learner, but that it is a result of aggregation and the visualisation of the data. Such aggregation can be designed according to the dimensions and factors of the context framework that has been defined in Chapter 2. Based on these factors and dimensions sensor sources can be selected and combined for data aggregations that support learning. Therefore, it is needed to distinguish clearly between activity data and aggregated information while designing learning support tools.

The findings of the qualitative studies in this thesis suggest two *design principles* for providing contextualised learning support:

- Perspective
- Contrast

Perspective describes the way how the sensor information is aggregated by the system. By adding perspective to the aggregation learners can create meaningful relations between their actions and the responses of a system.

Contrast describes the way how different aggregations of different perspectives are visualised. Through contrast the learners can assess the value of their actions in comparison to a reference dimension. The reference dimensions discussed in this thesis were *community* (Chapter 5) and *global tag usage* (Chapter 7).

## How can a system collect data and aggregate contextual information in a way that it can provide meaningful information at the different stages of a learning process?

The general architecture for context aware systems (Zimmermann, Specht, & Lorenz, 2005) has been successfully implemented for providing indicators for supporting learning by the systems that were used in the studies. As mentioned above, the selection of the underlying sensors depends on what aggregators are used. The findings (Chapter 5, Chapter 7) indicate that the design of aggregators and of visualisations for indicators can be grounded on the dimensions and factors of the context framework of situated learning (Chapter 2). The results of Chapter 5 indicate that the same information visualisation can have very different effects for learners at different levels of participation. These findings partially support the initially proposed contextualisation strategy (Chapter 4).

The principle for designing the aggregation of sensor information for learning support is *perspective*. This means that the data of each sensor can be aggregated from different perspectives. In Chapter 5 and Chapter 7 *time* perspective on sensor data was chosen. This means, only parts of the available information is used for the aggregation. Chapter 5 compared visualisation of data from an *effort* perspective with the perspective of this data as action *events*. The performance indicator displayed the *personal* information with the data of the same sensors from a *community* perspective. These perspectives were aggregated of an *absolute time* interval of seven days. The tag cloud indicator in Chapter 7 contrasts tagging information over a *relative time* interval with information over the *entire period*, in which a learner contributed to a service. The study in Chapter 6 could not find differences in reading habits of tagged information in an online portal. This suggests that implicit learning activities can provide data on a learner's implicit interest. This implicit interest might be used to enrich the information on the learner's explicit interests. Because prior research (Claypool, Le, Wased, & Brown, 2001; Farzan & Brusilovsky, 2005) found that implicit interest expressions only provide weak evidence on a learner's interests or progress, it can be assumed that sensor aggregation should weight the different sensor information with respect to the context of a learner. After comparing the findings in Chapter 6 and Chapter 7 it appears that the weight of the sensors also depends on the perspective that has been chosen for the aggregation.

What is the effect of different aggregators, strategies and indicators on the learning process and how can they get effectively combined and applied for supporting the learning process?

Chapter 5 reported that the same underlying sensor information had very different effects on the participants of an online design study. Chapter 7 argued based on the example of a multi encoded tag cloud that embedding different aggregators on the same data supports the learners' reflection on their tagging activities. In both cases the indicators are stimulating the learners' meta-cognition at the levels of social awareness (Chapter 5), conceptual relations (Chapter 7), and process awareness (Chapter 5, Chapter 7). While the study of Chapter 5 reported that such stimulation depends on the indicator, the aggregated information, and the participation context of the learner; the results of Chapter 7 suggests that the stimulating effect can be designed on the foundation of the context framework that is proposed in Chapter 2.

Another aspect is an effect that can be called *playing the system*. Playing the system describes a learner's interaction in two ways: firstly, it describes the process of engaging activities that help a learner to learn about the facilities and features of a system; secondly, it describes a type of challenging engagement with a system during the normal use of a system. In Chapter 5 it is argued that the former way is relevant for learners to create a meaningful relation to a system and a group of peer users. Chapter 7 discusses that through the lack of this kind of challenging a system creates a barrier for potential learners for using a system. The findings of the design studies also suggest that some indicators can support this first type of playing a system (Chapter 5), but that this form of interaction is not an inherent feature of all indicators (Chapter 7).

## Design principles

The objective of a design research project is to identify design principles that can support theory development and that can serve as anchors for further research. This thesis explored the design principles of information visualisation and contextualised adaptation for supporting self-directed and incidental learning. One of the challenges of design research projects is the generalisation of the findings. This section discusses the general design principles that were identified by this research.

This research started with a four layered architecture for context aware systems. Both systems of the design studies, team.sPace and ReScope, implement this architecture of sensors, aggregators, indicators, and controllers. Sensors refer to data that is directly related to the learners' actions. Every data that is collected at this level is an interaction footprint. Aggregators refer to semantically enriched information that is based on sensor data. An aggregator defines a rule set how the underlying sensor information has to be aggregated. Indicators describe the presentation mode of aggregated information. An indicator defines what information is highlighted or diffused in what way. Controllers refer to dynamic and adaptive processes. Each controller implements an adaptation strategy that arranges the interplay of aggregators and indicators.

This architecture also allows the abstraction of the information processing. The abstraction is helpful to distinguish between the types of data that is provided by systems and services or that is described in specifications. For example, the attention meta-data specification refers to one particular aggregator that integrates and represents a set of sensor data of a system. Although some sensor data is directly represented in specific fields, it does not provide ways to access all data that is collected by these sensors. Another example for an aggregator is the delicious.com feed API (delicious.com, n.d). This programming interface provides pre-aggregated sets of the data that is collected by the system. Although it is very likely that other aggregations of this data would be possible as well, there are no simple ways to implement alternative aggregators on delicious.com's sensor data that are beyond the predefined feeds. A similar distinction can be made for controllers. For example, IMS Learning Design (IMS LD) provides a specification for defining (specialised) control strategies. Although IMS LD level B also provides simple aggregation and data capturing functions, the scope of the specification is the orchestration of resources and actors with interfaces. In order to make design decisions for systems that support learning it is necessary to identify at what level the support is reflected. Examples for systems that are based on such reflection are team.sPace (Chapter 4, 5, and 6) and ReScope (Chapter 7).

Although the architecture for context aware systems can serve as a generalised framework for describing systems that can support self-directed and incidental learning, the findings of this research indicated that the architecture is not sufficient to make design decisions for such systems. The design principle for supporting self-directed and incidental learning is *contextual personalisation*. This design principle describes that learning can be technically supported by personalising the system to the needs of a learner. This type of supporting learning is personalised because it relies on the learner's activity rather than a predefined knowledge domain or learning design.

Contextual personalisation reflects that the needs of learners depend on the learners' context. The findings of the design studies suggest two subordinate principles for contextual personalisation: *perspective* and *contrast*. Together these principles reflect learning as a transformation process of a person in a context.

The objective of this type of learning support is to highlight different aspects of the learning process to the learner. The activity indicators that are described in Chapter 4 and 5 highlight the learner's activity and allow to see changes of the own activity over time. The ReScope tag cloud (Chapter 7) allows self-directed learners to experience conceptual changes in their web reading interests by visualising tags that are assigned to bookmarks. The highlighting of the selected aspects of the learner's activity relies on the principle of *contrast*. Through this principle it can be explained, why the action counter of team.sPace – which lacked of contrast – received such little attention in the design study (Chapter 5). The performance indicator in team.sPace (Chapter 4 and 5) and the ReScope tag cloud (Chapter 7) reflected this principle and were stimulating the learners' engagement and reflection more constantly.

The different perception of information that is presented in the indicators follows the principle of *perspective*. The perspective corresponds to learners' attitude towards an environment. A design might integrate a set of perspectives. For example, team.sPace can be connected to a *community* perspective and the indicators extend this perspective through *effort* as a perspective, and ReScope is related to a *personal* perspective that is coupled to a *time* perspective. For team.sPace the perspective principle helps to explain the different perceptions of the action counter and the performance indicator (Chapter 5). The action indicator displayed only a learner's own actions it did not meet the needs of the collaborative perspective for all users. Therefore, it was then ignored by contributing and non-contributing participants. The underlying rule set of the performance indicator emphasized the activities of the contributing participants within the collaborative context, which can be used to explain why the perception of this indicator was different for contributing and non-contributing participants. In other words, the performance indicator reflects a "contributing collaboration" perspective.

In order to become relevant for further research, the design principles are combined with the reference architecture for context aware systems that serves as a design framework. The findings of Chapter 6 suggest that the single actions of a learner are independent from both design principles perspective and contrast at the level of sensors.

The perspective principle can be reflected at the level of aggregators and controllers. In the first design study the concept of perspective was only implicitly reflected in the design, but the findings suggest that the perspective principle correspondents to aggregators and to their arrangement in an adaptation strategy. This insight has been applied in the design of the ReScope tag cloud of the second design study.

The contrast principle can be associated to indicators and the arrangement of aggregators in an adaptation strategy. This suggests two types of contrast. The first type can be described as visual contrast. This type reflects the presentation mode of the information at the level of an indicator and allows a learner to compare and relate different aspects of contextual information. The second type can be described as information contrast. This contrast type is related to the arrangement of aggregators and depends on the type of information that is provided by the contrasting aggregators.

While contrast at the level of indicators mainly addresses the visualisation of information in terms of usability, is contrast at the level of controllers focused on the arrangement of potentially meaningful information. At this level the aspects of perspective and contrast are tightly coupled in the design decisions. In this thesis the designs for supporting self-directed learning processes were based on the contextual framework that was developed from the literature on situated learning (Chapter 2). This framework defines relations between contextual dimensions and context factors and has been used a guide for defining, selecting, and arranging aggregators for supporting self-directed learning processes.

Whereas the design principle of contextual personalisation with the subordinate principles of perspective and contrast aims directly at the design of supporting functions, the findings of this research indicated another design principle for systems that support self-directed or incidental learning. This principle can be titled as *playful interaction* and reflects the responses of the participants of the design studies of team.sPace (Chapter 5) regarding "playing the system"; and ReScope's lack of a similar feature (Chapter 7). This design principle is relevant for systems that focus on supporting self-directed and incidental learning, because the learners in these settings need the opportunity to explore the benefits of a system for their personal learning activities. The playful interaction has therefore the primary objective to lower the barrier for beginning to use a system. Therefore, this principle demands that learners need to be able to explore the functions of an online system from the very beginning in order to understand how they can benefit

from using it. This means that the design of a system should consider that a learner needs direct responses while using the system the first time. Further in the process, this design principle guides the design decisions that help learners to externalise learning goals into achievable tasks.

## Lessons learned for research and practice

The findings of this research provide only initial answers on the three key questions. However, the findings suggest despite all their limitations that the concepts of situated learning can be applied for developing technological support for self-directed learners. By focussing at the context factors that were identified for situated and collaborative learning it is possible to provide targeted solutions for supporting meta-cognitive control. This implies that situated learning can be technologically supported beyond providing and arranging tools for learners and communities. This has consequences for the development of personal learning environments (PLEs). PLEs are considered as tools for self-directed learning. So far, the focus lies on coordinating connections between the user and services for integrating experiences in a range of environments, including education, work, and leisure activity (Wilson, Liber, Johnson, Beauvoir, Sharples, & Milligan, 2006, pp. 176-177). With the help of indicators it becomes easier for the learners to recognise and reflect their learning experiences in these environments.

Indicators can provide valuable information that allows learners to create meaningful relations between their actions, their knowledge, and their environment. Both indicator related studies have indicated that the used indicators are beneficial for stimulating metacognition about the own learning activities and about the dynamics of the environment. This implies that indicators that use interaction footprints are not only system responses, but can be considered as a type of feedback (Mory, 2003). The results of this research suggest three underlying factors for this feedback type: first, the type of presentation; second, the available footprint data; and third, the social practices of the learner. By focussing at the factors and dimensions of the context framework that has been developed by this research it is possible to provide targeted solutions for different contexts and social practices.

Within the scope of this study only three of the six context dimensions of the framework were analysed. The findings suggest that information visualisation is relevant for self-directed learning, but it is constrained by the context and social practices of the learner. This raises questions in four directions that should be addressed by future research. Each of these future research directions should aim for more detailed answers on the three main research questions in relation to the design principles.

The first direction concerns the effects of activity indicators on the quality of learning in terms of self-efficacy, knowledge and concept elaboration, and task performance. The guiding questions of this direction address the relation of activity visualisation with the outcomes of the learning process.

The second direction covers the interplay of the dimensions and the related factors for contextualisation of learning experiences. This direction implies also the relation of dimensions that contextualised social practices with other theories of contextualisation.

The third direction concerns the transfer of the context framework to other areas of contextualised learning, such as mobile and ubiquitous learning. The research problem of this direction is related to the question, in what way the social practice related to the different technologies influence the learning processes.

Finally, it is needed to identify appropriate combinations of sensors, aggregators, and visualisations for the different factors and analyse the contextual conditions of these arrangements. This direction addresses the different kinds of learner support using visualisations of interaction footprints.

## Final remarks

The findings of this thesis indicate that it is possible to develop and provide targeted solutions for supporting self-directed and incidental learning. By using interaction footprints these solutions can be independent from pre-structured domain knowledge or educational designs. This opens opportunities for developing new forms of supporting self-directed and incidental learning in learner controlled environments.

- Adomavicius, G., & Tuzhilin, A. (2005). Towards the next generation of recommender systems: a survey of the state-of-the-art and possible extensions. *IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering, 17*, 734-749.
- Ahn, J., Brusilovsky, P., & Farzan, R. (2006). A two-level adaptive visualization for information access to open-corpus educational resources. In P. Brusilovsky, J. Dron & J. Kurhila (Eds.), *Social Navigation and Community-Based Adaptation Technologies* (pp. 497-505). Workshop at the 4th International Conference on Adaptive Hypermedia and Adaptive Web-Based Systems, Dublin, Ireland.
- Ajello, A.M., & Belardi, C. (2005) Making non-formal and informal learning visible through digital portfolios. In: L. Chisholm, B. Hoskins, & C. Glahn (Eds.), *Trading up, potential and performance in non-formal learning* (pp. 73-86). Strasbourg, France: Council of Europe.
- Arjona, M., Lemmers, R., Glahn, C., & Sarcristán, N. (2007). Elaborated use cases & domain model. Internal Project Report, TENCompetence Project, Open University of the Netherlands, Heerlen, the Netherlands. Retrieved December I, 2008, from http://hdl.handle.net/1820/1145
- Beenen, G., Ling, K., Wang, X., Chang, K., Frankowsky, D., Resnick, P., et al. (2004). Using social psychology to motivate contributions to online communities. In *Proceedings of the* 2004 ACM Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work (pp. 212-221). New York: ACM.
- Bjørnåvold, J. (2000). *Making learning visible; identification, assessment and recognition of nonformal learning in Europe*. Luxembourg: Office of Official Publications of the European Union.
- Bretzke, H., & Vassileva, J. (2003). Motivating cooperation on peer to peer networks. In P. Brusilovsky, A. Corbett, & F. De Rosis (Eds.), User Modeling 2003 (pp. 218-227). LNAI 2702, Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Brown, A.L. (1992). Design experiments: theoretical and methodological challenges in creating complex interventions in classroom settings. *Journal of the Learning Sciences, 2*(2), 141-178.
- Brusilovsky, P. (2001). Adaptive Hypermedia. User Modeling and User-Adapted Interaction, 11, 87-110.
- Brusilovsky, P., & Eklund, J. (1998). A Study of User Model Based Link Annotation in Educational Hypermedia. *Journal of Universal Computer Science*, *4*, 429-448.
- Brusilovsky, P., Karagiannidis, C., & Sampson, D. (2001). The benefits of layered evaluation of adaptive application and services. In S. Weibelzahl, D. Chin, & G. Weber (Eds.), Workshop on *Empirical Evaluation of Adaptive Systems* (pp. 1-8). Sonthofen, Germany: Pedagogical University of Freiburg.
- Butler, D. L., & Winne, P. H. (1995). Feedback and self-regulated learning: a theoretical synthesis. *Review of Educational Research*, 65(3), 245-281.
- Card, S.K., Mackinlay, J.D., & Shneiderman, B. (1999). *Readings in information visualization, using vision to think*. San Francisco, CA: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers.
- Cheetham, G. & Chivers, G. (2005). *Professions, Competence and informal Learning*. Northampton: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Cheng, R., & Vassileva, J. (2005a). Adaptive reward mechanism for sustainable online learning community. In C.K. Looi, G. McCalla, B. Bredeweg, J. Breuker (Eds.), Artificial Intelligence in Education, Supporting Learning through Intelligent and Socially Informed Technology (pp. 152-159). Amsterdam, the Netherlands: IOS Press.

- Cheng, R., & Vassileva, J. (2005b). User motivation and persuation strategy for peer-to-peer communities. System Sciences, Hawaii, United States, 193a. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/freeabs\_all.jsp?arnumber=1385629
- Cheng, R., Vassileva, J. (2006). Design and evaluation of an adaptive incentive mechanism for sustained educational online communities. *User Modelling and User-Adapted Interaction, 16,* 321-348.
- Chisholm, L.A., Spannring, R., & Mitterhofer, H. (2007). Competence development as workplace learning in German-speaking Europe. In L. Chisholm, H. Fennes, & R. Spannring (Eds.), *Competence development as workplace learning* (pp. 99-120). Innsbruck: Innsbruck University Press.
- Claypool, M. Gokhale, A., Miranda, T., Murnikov, P., Netes, D., & Sartin, M. (1999). Combining content-based and collaborative filters in an online newspaper. In I. Soboroff, C. Nicholas, M.J. Pazzani (Eds.), *ACM SIGIR'99 Workshop of Recommender Systems, Algorithms and Evaluation.* Workshop conducted at the 22nd International Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from http://www.cs.umbc.edu/~ian/sigir99-rec/papers/claypool\_m.ps.gz
- Claypool, M., Le, P., Wased, M., & Brown, D. (2001). Implicit Interest Indicators. *International Conference on Intelligent User Interfaces*, 2001, 33-40. Retrieved December 12, 2008, from http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/359784.359836
- Collins, A., Brown, J.S., & Newman, S.E. (1989). Cognitive apprenticeship: teaching the craft of reading, writing, and mathematics. In L. B. Resnick (Ed.), *Knowing, learning, and instruction: Essays in honor of Robert Glaser* (pp. 453-494). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Collins, A., Joseph, D., Bielaczyc, K. (2004). Design research: theoretical and methodological issues. *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, 13(1), 15-42.
- Cristea, A., & Calvi, L. (2003). The three layers of adaptation granularity. In P. Brusilovsky, A. Corbett, & F. De Rosis (Eds.), *User Modeling* 2003 (pp. 4-14). LNAI 2702, Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. (1991). *Flow: the psychology of optimal experience*. New York: Harper Collins.
- De Jong, T. & Van der Hulst, A. (2002). The effects of graphical overviews on knowledge acquisition in hypertext. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning, 18,* 219-231.
- De Smet, M., Van Keer, H., & Valcke, M. (2008). Cross-age peer tutors in asynchronous discussion groups: studying the impact of tutors labelling their interventions. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning, 24*, 462-473.
- delicious.com (n.d). *Delicious data feeds for news readers and third-party applications* [Computer software manual]. Retrieved December I, 2008, from http://delicious.com/help/feeds
- Dey, A. K. (2000). Enabling the use of context in interactive applications. *Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 2000, 79-80.
- Dey, A. K. (2001). Understanding and using context. *Personal and Ubiquitous Computing*, 5(1), 4-7.
- Dey, A. K., & Abowd, G. D. (1999). Towards a better understanding of context and contextawareness (GVU Technical Report GIT-GVU-99-22). College of Computing, Georgia Institute of Technology. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from ftp://ftp.cc.gatech.edu/pub/gvu/tr/1999/99-22.pdf
- Dey, A. K., Abowd, G. D., & Salber, D. (1999). A context-based infrastructure for smart environments. In P. Nixon, G. Lacey, & S. Dobson (Eds.) *Managing Interactions in Smart Environments* (pp. 114-128). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.

- Dieberger, A. (1997). Supporting social navigation on the World Wide Web. International Journal of Human-Computer Studies, 46(6), 805-825.
- Ding, X., Erickson, T., Kellogg, W. A., Levy, S., Christiensen, J. E., Sussmann, J., et al. (2007). An empirical study of the use of visually enhanced VoIP audio conferencing: the case of IEAC. *Conference on Human Factors in Computing System*, 2007, 1019-1-28.
- Drachsler, H., Hummel, H., Koper, R. (2009). Personal recommender systems for learners in lifelong learning: requirements, techniques and model. *International Journal of Learning Technology*.
- Dron, J., Boyne, C., & Mitchell, R. (2001). Footpaths in the stuff swamp. Paper presented at the World Conferences on the WWW and Internet, Orlando, FL, United States.
- Edelson, D.C. (2001). Design research: what we learn when we engage in design? *Journal on the Learning Sciences, II*(I), 105-121.
- El-Bishouty, M.M., Ogata, H., & Yano, Y. (2006). Personalized knowledge awareness map in computer supported ubiquitous learning. In Kinshuk, R. Koper, P. Kommers, P. Kirschner, D. Sampson, & W. Didderen (Eds.), *Sixth International Conference on Advanced Learning Technologies* (pp. 817-821). Kerkrade, The Netherlands.
- Elkær, B., Høyrup, S., & Pedersen, K.L. (2007). Contemporary Nordic research on workplace learning. In L. Chisholm, H. Fennes, & R. Spannring (Eds.), *Competence development as workplace learning* (pp. 19-42). Innsbruck: Innsbruck University Press.
- Ellis, G., & Dix, A. (2004). Visualizing web visitations: a probabilistic approach. *International Conference on Information Visualisation*, *8*, 599-604.
- Eraut, M. (1997). *Developing professional knowledge and competence*. London: The Falmer Press.
- Eraut, M., Steadman, S., Furner, J., Maillardet, F., Miller, C., Ali, A., et al. (2004). Learning in the professional workplace: relationships between learning factors and contextual factors. *Proceedings of the AERA Annual Meeting*, April 12-16, 2004. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from http://eprints.brighton.ac.uk/227/01/Blackman,\_C\_-\_San\_Diego\_Conference-\_\_(2004).pdf
- Erickson, T. (2009). 'Social' systems: designing digital systems that support social intelligence. AI & Society, 23(2), 147-166.
- Erickson, T., & Kellogg, W. A. (2003). Social translucence: using minimalist visualizations of social activity to support collective interaction. In K. Höök et al. (Eds.), *Designing information Spaces: the Social Navigation Approach* (pp. 17-41). Berlin: Springer.
- Erickson, T., Smith, D. N., Kellogg, W. A., Laff, M., Richards, J. T., & Brandner, E. (1999). Socially translucent systems: social proxies, persistent conversation, and the design of "Babble". *Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 17(CHI'99), 72-79.
- Ertmer, P.A., & Newby, T.J. (1996). The expert learner: strategic, self-regulated, and reflective. *Instructional Science*, 24(1), 1-24.
- Evans, K., Kersh, N., & Kontianen, S. (2004). Recognition of tacit skills: sustaining learning outcomes in adult learning and work re-entry. *International Journal of Training and Development*, 8(1), 54-72.
- Farzan, R., & Brusilovsky, P. (2005). Social navigation support in e-learning: what are the real footprints? In B. Mobasher & S.S. Anand (Eds.), *Intelligent Techniques for Web Personalisation* (pp. 49-80), Edinburgh, Scotland.
- Garries, R., Ahlers, R., & Driskel, J. E. (2002). Games, motivation, and learning: a research and practice model. *Simulation & Gaming*, *33*(4), 44I-467.
- Gatalsky, P., Andrienko, N., & Andrienko, G. (2004). Interactive analysis of event data using space-time cube. *International Conference on Information Visualisation*, *8*, 145-152.

- Gee, J.P. (2003). What video games have to teach us about learning and literacy? New York: Palgrave Macmillian.
- Gerzer-Sass, A. (2005) Family skills as a potential source of innovative human resources development. In L. Chisholm, B. Hoskins, & C. Glahn (Eds.), *Trading up; potential and performance in non-formal learning* (pp. 47-60). Strasbourg, France: Council of Europe.
- Gherardi, S. (2006). *Organizational knowledge: the texture of workplace learning*. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Glahn, C. (2008). *SIRS Source Bundle, Version I.0.0* [Computer Software and Manual]. Available at http://hdl.handle.net/1820/1543
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2007a). Smart indicators on learning interactions. In E. Duval, R. Klamma, & M. Wolpers (Eds.), *Creating new learning experiences on a global scale* (pp. 56-70): LNCS 4753; Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2007b). Processing learner profiles for smart indicators. Paper presented at the *ePortfolio 2007 Conference*. October, 18-19, 2007, Maastricht, The Netherlands.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008a). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities – results of first interviews. In M. Kalz, R. Koper, V. Hornung-Prähauser, & M. Luckmann (Eds.), *Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on Technology Support for Self-Organized Learners* (pp. 29-43). June, 2-3, 2008, Salzburg, Austria. Available at http://sunsite.informatik.rwth-aachen.de/Publications/CEUR-WS/Vol-349/glahn.pdf
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008b). Implications of writing, reading, and tagging on the web for reflection support in informal learning. In M. Specht, & P. Dillenbourg (Eds.), *Times* of convergence, technologies across learning contexts (pp. 110-121). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008c). Reflecting on web-readings with tag clouds. Paper presented at the *Computer-based Knowledge & Skill Assessment and Feedback in Learning Settings* (CAF). Special track at the 11th International Conference on Interactive Computer aided Learning (ICL 2008), Villach, Austria.
- Glahn, C. Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008d). Smart indicators to support the learning interaction cycle. *International Journal for Continuing Engineering Education and Life-Long Learning, 18*(1), 98-117.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2008e). Supporting reflection in informal learning. In Proceedings of the ECTEL Doctoral Consortium '08. September, 17, 2008, Maastricht, The Netherlands.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2009a). Visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement and motivation in online communities. Journal for Educational Technology and Society. (Accepted for publication)
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (2009b). Perspective and contrast, design principles for supporting self-directed and incidental learning. Accepted for the 9<sup>th</sup> Internation Conference on Knowledge Management and Knowledge Technologies (I-KNOW 2009), September, 2-4, 2009, Graz, Austria.
- Glahn, C., Specht, M., & Koper, R. (submitted). A tag cloud for the reflective self-directed learner. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*.
- Greer, J., McCalla, G., Collins, J., Kumar, V., Meagher, P., & Vassileva, J. (1998). Supporting peer help and collaboration in distributed workplace environments. *International Journal of Artificial Intelligence in Education, 9*, 159-177.

- Heymann, P., & Garcia-Molina, H. (2007). *Collaborative creation of communal hierarchical taxonomies in social tagging systems* (InfoLab Technical Report). Computer Science Department, Stanford University.
- Hsieh, W.T., Lai, W.S., & Chou S.C.T. (2006). A collaborative tagging system for learning resources sharing. In A. Méndez-Vilas, A. Solano Martín, J.A. Mesa González, & J. Mesa González (Eds.), *Current developments in technology-assisted education, vol. II: technological science education, collaborative learning, knowledge management* (pp. 1364-1368). Badajoz, Spain: Formatex.
- Illeris, K. (2003). Learning changes throughout life. Lifelong Learning in Europe, 8(1), 51-60.
- Ishikawa, T., Klaisubun, P., & Honma, M. (2007). Navigation Efficiency of Social Bookmarking Service. International Conference on Web-Intelligence and Intelligent Agent Technology – Workshops, WI-IATW2007, 280-283.
- Jamieson-Noel, D., Chu, S. T. L., & Winne, P. H. (2004). The effect of feedback on calibration of study tactics and performance. *Proceedings of the AERA Annual Meeting*, April 12-16, 2004. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from http://www.sfu.ca/~stephanc/artefacts/-AERA2004Calibration.pdf
- Kelly, A.E. (2004). Design research in education: yes, but is it methodological? *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, 13(1), 115-128.
- Klerkx, J., Duval, E., & Meire, M. (2004). Using information visualisation for accessing learning object repositories. *International Conference on Information Visualisation, 8*, 465-470.
- Knowles, M.S. (1975). *Self-directed learning. A guide for learners and teachers*. Cambridge: Prentice Hall.
- Kobsa, A. (2001). Generic User Modeling Systems. User Modeling and User-Adapted Interaction, 11, 49-63.
- Koper, R., Giesbers, B., Van Rosmalen, P., Sloep, P., Van Bruggen, J., Tattersall, C. et al. (2005). A design model for lifelong learning networks. *Interactive Learning Environments, 13*(1-2), 71-92.
- Koper, R., Olivier, B., & Anderson, T. (eds.) (2003) *IMS Learning Design Information Model*. IMS Global Learning Consortium.
- Koper, R., & Specht, M. (2007). TenCompetence: Lifelong Competence Development and Learning. In M.-A. Sicilia (Ed.), Competencies in Organizational E-Learning: Concepts and Tools (pp. 230-247). Hershey, PA: Idea Group Inc.
- Kreijns, K. (2004). Socialable CSCL Environments; Social Affordances, Sociability, and Social Presence. Doctoral dissertation, The Open University of the Netherlands.
- Kreijns, K., & Kirschner, P. A. (2002). Group Awareness Widgets for Enhancing Social Interaction in Computer-supported Collaborative Learning Environments: Design and Implementation. ASEE/IEEE Frontiers in Education Conference, 32 (T3E), 14-20.
- Lave, J., & Wenger, E. (1991). *Situated learning, legitimate peripheral participation*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lave, J. (1993). The practice of learning. In S. Chaikin, & J. Lave (Eds.), Understanding practice, perspectives on activity and context (pp. 3-33). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ley, K., & Young, D. B. (2001). Instructional principles for self-regulation. Educational Technology Research and Development, 49(2), 93-103.
- Ling, K., Beenen, G., Luford, P., Wang, X., Chang, K., Li, X., et al. (2005). Using social psychology to motivate contributions to online communities. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 10(4), article 10.
- Livingstone, D.W. (2001). Adults' informal learning: definitions, findings, gaps and future research (WALL Working paper, No. 21). Centre for the Study of Education and Work, Ontario Institute for Studies in Education of the University of Toronto, Canada.

- Marcos, J. A., Martinez, A., Dimitriadis, Y., & Anguita, R. (2006). Adapting interaction analysis to support evaluation and regulation: a case study. In Kinshuk, R. Koper, P. Kommers, P. Kirschner, D. Sampson, & W. Didderen (Eds.), *Sixth International Conference on Advanced Learning Technologies* (pp. 125-129). Kerkrade, the Netherlands.
- Marsick, V., & Watkins, K. (2001). Informal and incidental learning. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education, 2001* (89), 25-34.
- McTear, M.F. (1993) User modelling for adaptive computer systems: a survey of recent developments. *Artificial Intelligence Review*; 7, 157-184.
- Mealha, O., Sousa Santos, B., Nunes, J., & Zamfir, F. (2004). Integrated visualisation schemes for an information and communication web log based management system. *International Conference on Information Visualisation, 8*, 295-301.
- Michlmayr, E., & Cayzer, S. (2007) Learning user profiles from tagging data and leveraging them for personal(ized) information access. In S. Golder & F. Smadja (Chairs) *Tagging and Metadata for Social Information Organization*. Workshop held at the 16th International World Wide Web Conference. Retrieved December 12, 2008, from http://www2007.org/workshops/paper\_29.pdf
- Millen, D.R., & Feinberg, J. (2006). Using social tagging to improve social navigation. In Workshop on the Social Navigation and Community Based Adaptation Technologies. Dublin, Ireland, 2006. Retrieved on July 6, 2008 from http://www.sis.pitt.edu/~paws/-SNC\_BAT06/crc/millen.pdf
- Millen, D.R., Feinberg, J., & Kerr, B. (2006). Dogear: Social Bookmarking in the Enterprise. Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, *2006*, 111-120.
- Mory, E. H. (2003). Feedback Research Revisited. In D. H. Jonassen (Ed.), Handbook of research for educational communications and technology: A Project of the Association for Educational Communications and Technology (pp. 745-784). New York: Macmillan.
- Naismith, L., Lonsdale, P., Vavoula, G., & Sharples, M. (2004). *Literature Review in Mobile Technologies and Learning* (Literature Review No. 11). University of Birmingham.
- Najjar, J., Wolpers, M., & Duval, E. (2006). Attention Metadata, Collection and Management. Paper presented at the Workshop on Logging Traces of Web Activity, Edinburgh, U.K.
- Ng, C. U., & Martin, G. R. (2004). Automatic selection of attributes by importance in relevance feedback visualisation. *International Conference on Information Visualisation, 8*, 588-595.
- Nguyen, Q. V., Huang, M. L., & Hawryszkiewycz, I. (2004). A New Visualization Approach for Supporting Knowledge Management and Collaboration in E-Learning. *International Conference on Information Visualisation, 8*, 693-700.
- Nottingham, M., & Sayre, R. (Eds.) (2005). *The Atom Syndication Format. Proposed standard.* RFC4287, The Internet Society. Retrieved on I2 December, 2008 at http://tools.ietf.org/-html/rfc4287
- Nussbaumer, A., Steiner, C., & Albert, D. (2008). Visualisation tools for supporting selfregulated learning through exploiting competence structures. Paper presented at the *International Conference on Knowledge Management (IKNOW 2008),* 3-5 September 2008, Graz, Austria.
- Ogata, H., & Yano, Y. (1998). Knowledge awareness: bridging learners in a collaborative learning environment. *International Journal of Educational Telecommunications, 4*(2), 219-236.
- Orange, C. (1999). Using peer modelling to teach self-regulation. *Journal of Experimental Education, 68*(1), 21-40.
- O'Reilly, T. (2005). What is web 2.0, design patterns and business models for the next generation of software. Retrieved December I, 2008, from http://www.oreillynet.com/pub/a/oreilly/tim/news/2005/09/30/what-is-web-20.html

- Passier, H., & Jeuring, J. (2004). Ontology based feedback generation in design oriented elearning systems. *IADIS e-Society* 2004 (2), 992-996.
- Preißer, R. (2005) Portfolio-building as a tool for self-reflectivity on a micro and a macro level the german case. In: L. Chisholm, B. Hoskins, & C. Glahn (Eds.), *Trading up; potential and performance in non-formal learning* (pp. 87-98). Strasbourg, France: Council of Europe.
- Rashid, A. M., Ling, K., Tassone, R. D., Resnick, P., Kraut, R. E., & Riedl, J. (2006). Motivating participation by displaying the value of contribution. *Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 2006, 955-958.
- Rieber, L.P., Tzeng, S.-C., Tribble, K., & Chu, G. (1996) Feedback and elaboration within a computer-based simulation: a dual coding perspective. Paper presented at the 18th National Convention of the Association for Educational Communications and Technology, Indianapolis, IN.
- Rivadeneira, A.W., Gruen, D.M., Muller, M.J., & Millen, D.R. (2007). Getting our heads in the clouds: toward evaluation studies of tag clouds. *Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 2007, 995-998.
- Roos, J., Roos, G., Dragonetti, N.C., & Edvinsson, L. (1997). *Intellectual capital, navigating the new business landscape*. Houndmills and London: MacMillan Press.
- Schön, D. A. (1983). The Reflective Practitioner: How Professionals think in Action. London: Maurice Temple Smith.

Schön, D. A. (1987). Educating the Reflective Practitioner. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Smith, G. (2008). *Tagging, people-powered metadata for the social web.* Berkley, CA: Prentice Hall.
- Smythe, C., Tansey, F., Robson, R. (2001) IMS Learner Information Package, Information Model Specification (IMS LIP). IMS Global Learning Consortium. Retrieved on December 12, 2008 at http://www.imsproject.org/profiles/lipinfo01.html
- Specht, M., & Kobsa, A. (1999). Interaction of domain expertise and interface design in adaptive educational hypermedia. In P. Brusilovsky & P. De Bra (Eds.), Second Workshop on Adaptive Systems and User Modeling on the World Wide Web (pp. 89-93). Workshop conducted at the 7<sup>th</sup> International Conference on User Modeling (UM99), Banff, Canada. Retrieved on December I, 2008, from http://wwwis.win.tue.nl/asum99/specht/specht.html
- Stefaner, M. (2007) Visual Tools for the Socio-semantic Web. Master Thesis, Interface Design Programme, University of Applied Sciences Potsdam, Potsdam.
- Steward, T.A. (1997). *Intellectual capital, the new wealth of organisations*. London: Nicolas Breadley Publishing.
- Van Nimwegen, C., Van Oostendorp, H., Burgos, D., & Koper, R. (2006). Does an interface with less assistance provoke more thoughtful behavior? *International Conference of the Learning Sciences*, 7, 785-791.
- Vassileva, J. (2004). Harnessing p2p power in the classroom. In J.C. Lester, R.M. Vicari, & F. Paraguaçu (Eds.), *Intelligent tutoring systems* (pp. 305-314). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Von Glasersfeld, E. (1995). *Radical constructivism, a way of knowing and learning.* London, New York: RoutledgeFalmer.
- Weber, R. A. (2003). Learning and transfer of learning with no feedback: an experimental test across games (Carnegie Mellon Social & Decision Sciences Behavioral Decision Research Paper No. 348). Social and Decision Sciences, Carnegie Mellon University, Pittsburgh, PA. Retrieved on December 12, 2008, from http://ssrn.com/abstract=392180
- Wenger, E. (1998). *Communities of practice: learning, meaning, and identity*. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Wenger, E. (2007). Learning for a small planet: community, meaning and identity. In Open Universitet Nederland (Ed.), *Dies natalis* (pp. 7-12). September 23, 2007. Heerlen, The

Netherlands: Open University of the Netherlands. Retrieved on December 12, 2008 from http://hdl.handle.net/1820/1077

- Wenger, E., White, N., John, D., & Rowe, K. (2005). Technology for communities. In *Guide de mise en place et d'animation de communautés de pratique intentionelle*, CEFRIO, Québec. Also available from http://technologyforcommunities.com/CEFRIO\_Book\_Chapter\_v\_5.2.-pdf (accessed at 25.08.2008).
- Wexelblat, A., & Maes, P. (1999). Footprints: history-rich tools for information foraging. Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, *17*, 270-277.
- Winer, D. (2003). *RSS 2.0 Specification*. Version 2.0.1, Berkman Center for Internet & Society at Harvard Law School. Retrieved on 12 December, 2008 from http://blogs.law.harvard.edu/tech/rss
- Wilson, S., Liber, O., Johnson, M., Beauvoir, P., Sharples, P., & Milligan, C. (2006). Personal Learning Environments: Challenging the Dominant Design of Educational Systems. In E. Tomadaki & P. Scott (Eds.), *Innovative Approaches for Learning and Knowledge Sharing at the EC-TEL 2006* (pp. 173-182), Workshop, Proceedings.
- Zimmermann, A., Lorenz, A., & Oppermann, R. (2007). An operational definition of context. In B. Kokinov, D.C. Richardson, T.R. Roth-Berghofer, & L. Vieu (Eds.), *Modeling and using context* (pp. 558-571). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- Zimmermann, A., Specht, M., & Lorenz, A. (2005). Personalisation and context management. *User Modeling and User-Adapted Interaction*, 15(3-4), 275-302.
## Summary

This thesis analyses the role of context for supporting self-directed and self-organised learners on the web. The goal of the related project was to develop novel approaches to provide feedback on learning actions in knowledge domains and social environments that are not pre-structured for instruction. For this purpose simple visualizations of learner activity, so called indicators, were added to web-based information systems. The research question of this thesis is whether the perception of such indicators is context related.

The thesis reports on exploratory design research and consists of two parts. The first part covers the theoretical and conceptual research. The second part analyses effects of indicators that were observed in the design studies that were related to this thesis.

Part I has three chapters: "three pillars for research" (Chapter 2), "smart indicators to support the learning interaction cycle" (Chapter 3), and "smart indicators of learning interactions" (Chapter 4).

Chapter 2 discusses the theoretical background of this thesis. The chapter starts with situating the research in the larger context of lifelong competence development and learning in the professions. Within this scope the focus on self-directed and incidental learning is contrasted with other types of education and learning. Based on these foundations the chapter elaborates the three theoretical pillars for this research: situated learning, feedback, and information visualisation. These pillars contextualise the system design and the evaluation of the concepts of this work.

Chapter 3 focuses on the relevant information for collecting and presenting contextual information, its effects and impact on the learning interaction cycle, and mechanisms of controlling it. The core principle of the learning interaction cycle is the interaction of learners with their learning environment. Previous research highlights that such interaction is related to the experience and progress of learners. However, a conceptual gap between the learner actions within a learning environment and the responses that are provided to the learners is identified. To bridge this gap a layered model of context-aware systems that meets the requirements for supportive responses has been adopted. The model has four layers and describes the information processing of learners' interaction footprints in a learning environment: The sensor layer, the semantic layer, the control layer, and the indicator layer. This model has been applied to analyse the results that are reported in the literature. The chapter raises three main research questions for further research.

Indicators help actors to organise, orientate, and navigate through environments by providing contextual information that is relevant for performing learning tasks. Chapter 4 analyses the requirements, presenting a model and an initial prototype of a software system that uses smart indicators to support learners to be more engaged into the learning process. It is argued that indicators need adaptation as learners develop on their learning paths in order to support interactions throughout the learning process. The learning interaction cycle of self-regulated learning is used as a model for developing an architecture that supports the interaction between a learner and a learning environment. The technical feasibility of the architecture has been tested by an implementation that critically reflected the underlying technical and educational concepts for self-directed and incidental learning.

Part 2 has three chapters that cover three studies analysing interaction footprints and the effects of indicators on engagement and reflection of self-directed and self-organised learners. The chapters are: "visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement in online communities" (Chapter 5), "implications of writing, reading, and tagging on the web for reflection support of self-directed learning" (Chapter 6), and "a tag cloud for the reflective self-directed learner" (Chapter 7).

The majority of recent activities in contextualised and ubiquitous learning focus on mobile scenarios, with location as the primary contextual dimension for situated learning. However, the meaning of context aware learner support is not limited to location based solutions, as it is highlighted by the educational paradigms of situated learning and communities of practice. Chapter 5 analyses learner participation as a dimension for adapting graphical indicators for engaging and motivating learners in participating and contributing to an open community. The analysis is based on interaction data and interviews with participants in a nine weeks design study, during which the effect of two indicators on the engagement of the participants in the group activities has been compared. The trend of the results supports the presumption that the learners' perception of their activity visualisations is context dependent. The results suggest that more engaging visualisation also polarised the participants in a group of scientific knowledge workers. While contributing participants described the same visualisation as distracting.

The use of tags as user generated meta-data on the web as well as the visualisation of tags in tag clouds has recently received a lot of attention in research and practice. Tag clouds are a popular and simple visualisation of the usage of free form keywords (tags) on the Internet. The main focus of the related work lies on indexing and accessing

content for learning, but not how tags and tag clouds can be used for supporting the actual learning process.

Chapter 6 focuses on supporting reflection of learners by using different presentation approaches of user generated meta-data for reflection support. Previous research has suggested that implicit interest expression can be a valuable source for reflection support. Visualising implicit or "tacit" interest in tag clouds could help learners to understand the connections of their content-related activities to the tags that are assigned to the content. For grounding this potential in the social practice of using tags in teams and small communities, over three months the tagging habits of a small community has been observed. This study focused on the social practices of using tags explicitly and implicitly. This chapter analyses these observations with regard to social navigation of teams and small communities, relations of implicit and explicit interest in tags, and usages of tags on different participation levels. The findings on these dimensions of the social practice of using and sharing tags in groups help to develop a better view on the requirements of providing reflection support.

Chapter 7 reports on a qualitative study of the application of tag clouds to support meta-cognition in self-directed and incidental learning. The study in chapter 7 analyses the use of the ReScope system that provides a personal tag cloud visualisation of the tags that are used with the personal bookmarks of a learner in a public social bookmarking service. ReScope is based on a reflection support use case developed by the TENCompetence project. The study focuses at the types of meta-cognitive control based on reflection notes of the learners. These notes were analysed regarding the content of the reflections as well as regarding their meta-cognitive type. The study has two outcomes. Firstly, a personal tag cloud can stimulate reflection on the tagging activity of a learner. Secondly, reflecting on the tagging activity is not built into the design of a tag cloud.

The general discussion in Chapter 8 links the two parts of this thesis on the grounds of the three key questions that were raised in the conclusion of Chapter 3. The findings indicate that it is possible to develop and provide targeted solutions for supporting selfdirected, self-organised and incidental learning. The results suggest that the data from underlying sensors themselves are not providing contextual information for a learner, but that it is a result of aggregation of the data. Such aggregations can be designed according to the dimensions and factors of the context framework that has been defined in the first part of the thesis. Therefore, solutions that use interaction footprints can be designed independently from pre-structured domain knowledge or educational designs. This opens opportunities for developing new forms of supporting self-directed and incidental learning in learner controlled environments.

# Samenvatting

In deze dissertatie wordt de rol van context op het ondersteunen van zelfgestuurde en zelforganiserende leerlingen op het web geanalyseerd. Het doel van het gerelateerde project was het ontwikkelen van nieuwe benaderingen om terugkoppeling te geven op leeracties in kennisdomeinen en sociale omgevingen die niet vooraf gestructureerd waren voor instructie. Met dit doel voor ogen werden simpele visualisaties van leeractiviteiten (zogenaamde indicatoren) toegevoegd aan, op het web gebaseerde, informatie systemen. De onderzoeksvraag van deze dissertatie is of de perceptie van deze indicatoren contextgerelateerd is.

Deze dissertatie rapporteert over een verkennend onderzoeksontwerp en bestaat uit twee delen. Het eerste deel beschrijft het theoretische en conceptuele onderzoek. In het tweede deel wordt het effect van indicatoren onderzocht in experimentele systeemimplementaties.

Deel I heeft drie hoofdstukken: "three pillars for research" (hoofdstuk 2), "smart indicators to support the learning interaction cycle" (hoofdstuk 3) en "smart indicators of learning interactions" (hoofdstuk 4).

In hoofdstuk 2 wordt de theoretische achtergrond van deze dissertatie beschreven. Het hoofdstuk begint met het situeren van het onderzoek in de grotere context van de levenslange competentieontwikkeling en het leren in de professies. Binnen dit terrein wordt de focus op zelfgestuurd en incidenteel leren gecontrasteerd met andere typen van onderwijs en leren. Voortbouwend op deze fundering wordt in het hoofdstuk verder ingegaan op de drie theoretische pilaren voor dit onderzoek: gesitueerd leren, feedback en informatievisualisatie. Deze pilaren zetten het werk in deze dissertatie in context en geven een conceptueel kader dat gebruikt is voor het ontwikkelen van het systeem en de evaluatie van concepten.

In hoofdstuk 3 ligt de nadruk op de informatie die relevant is voor het verzamelen en aanbieden van contextuele informatie, de invloed hiervan op de leerinteractiecyclus en de mechanismen om het te sturen. Het kernprincipe van de leerinteractiecyclus is dat leerlingen interageren met hun leeromgeving. Eerder onderzoek liet zien dat een dergelijke interactie belangrijk is voor de ervaring en vooruitgang van de leerling. Echter, er is een conceptuele kloof geïdentificeerd tussen de acties van de leerling binnen de leeromgeving en de terugkoppeling die aan de leerlingen wordt gegeven. Om deze kloof te overbruggen is een gelaagd model van contextbewuste systemen toegepast dat voldoet aan de benodigdheden voor ondersteunde repliek. Dit model heeft vier lagen en beschrijft de informatieverwerkingen van leerlingen in de leeromgeving: de sensorische

### Samenvatting

laag, de semantische laag, de controlelaag en de indicatorlaag. Dit model werd toegepast om de resultaten in de literatuur te analyseren. Het hoofdstuk roept drie hoofdvragen op voor verder onderzoek.

Indicatoren helpen de actoren bij het organiseren van, oriënteren in en navigeren door een omgeving met ondersteuning van contextuele informatie die relevant is bij het uitvoeren van leertaken. In hoofdstuk 4 wordt een analyse gemaakt van de voorwaarden, een model en een initieel prototype. Dit prototype is in de vorm van een sofware systeem dat slimme indicatoren gebruikt om leerlingen te ondersteunen en meer te betrekken bij hun leerproces. Bepleit wordt dat deze indicatoren adaptief moeten zijn om de interacties gedurende het leerproces te blijven ondersteunen. Dit omdat leerlingen hun eigen leerpaden ontwikkelen. De leerinteractiecyclus van zelfgestuurd leren wordt gebruikt als model voor het ontwikkelen van een architectuur die de interactie tussen leerling en leeromgeving ondersteunt. De technische haalbaarheid van deze architectuur werd getest aan de hand van een implementatie die kritisch reflecteerde op de onderliggende technische en educatieve concepten van zelfgestuurd en incidenteel leren.

Deel 2 heeft drie hoofdstukken in welke studies worden beschreven die de interactiesporen alsmede de effecten van indicatoren op de betrokkenheid en reflectie van zelfgestuurde en zelforganiserende leerlingen onderzoeken. De hoofdstukken zijn 'visualisation of interaction footprints for engagement in online communities' (hoofdstuk 5), 'implications of writing, reading, and tagging on the web for reflection support of self-directed learning' (hoofdstuk 6) en 'a tag cloud for the reflective self-directed learner' (hoofdstuk 7).

Het merendeel van de meer recente activiteiten in contextgerelateerd en ubiquitair leren spitsen zich toe op het mobiele scenario met 'locatie' als de primaire contextuele dimensie voor gesitueerd leren. Echter, de betekenis van ondersteuning voor contextbewust leren is niet beperkt tot oplossingen die zich toeleggen op locatie, zoals het nu naar voren wordt gebracht in onderwijsparadigma's van gesitueerd leren en 'communities of practice'. In hoofdstuk 5 wordt de participatie van leerlingen als een dimensie voor adaptieve grafische indicatoren van interactiedata geanalyseerd met als doel om de deelnemers van een 'open community' te engaren en te motiveren om deel te nemen aan deze community. De analyse is gebaseerd op interactiedata en interviews met deelnemers in een negen weken durende design studie, gedurende welke de effecten werden vergeleken van twee indicatoren op de betrokkenheid van de deelnemers in groepsactiviteiten. De resultaten laten een trend zien welke de assumptie ondersteund dat de percepties van leerlingen in de visualisaties van activiteiten afhankelijk zijn van de context. Bevindingen laten zien dat een meer aantrekkelijke visualisatie er ook voor zorgde dat er een polarisatie ontstond voor de deelnemers in deze groep: hoewel deelnemers aangespoord werden meer bij te dragen aan de gemeenschap, werden deelnemers die niet veel bij droegen afgeleid door dezelfde visualisaties.

Het gebruik van 'tags' als door gebruikers gegenereerde metadata op het web, alsmede de visualisaties van deze tags in 'tag-wolken' heeft de laatste tijd veel aandacht gekregen in zowel onderzoek als praktijk. De nadruk ligt bij dit werk op de indexering en toegankelijkheid van de leerstof, maar niet hoe deze tags gebruikt kunnen worden in het ondersteunen van het leerproces.

Hoofdstuk 6 legt zich toe op het onderzoeken van de ondersteuning van reflectie bij leerlingen door gebruik te maken van verschillende presentatiebenaderingen voor de metadata, gegenereerd door gebruikers. Eerder onderzoek heeft laten zien dat de expressie van impliciete interesse een waardevolle bron kan zijn voor de ondersteuning van reflectie. Het visualiseren van impliciete interesse in tag-wolken kan leerlingen mogelijk helpen de connecties tussen hun inhoudgerelateerde activiteiten en de tags die aan die inhoud worden gehangen beter te begrijpen. Om dit potentieel voor het sociale gebruik van tags in kleine teams of gemeenschappen te ondersteunen, werd een drie maanden durend experiment uitgevoerd. Dit experiment verkende het expliciete en impliciete sociale gebruik van tags. Dit hoofdstuk analyseert de data van dit experiment met betrekking tot sociale navigatie van teams of kleine gemeenschappen, relaties in expliciete of impliciete interesse in tags en het gebruik van tags op verschillende niveaus van deelname. De bevindingen van deze dimensies van sociale praktijken in het gebruiken en delen van tags in groepen helpen bij het vormen van een beter begrip van de vereisten voor het aanbieden van ondersteuning voor reflectie.

In hoofdstuk 7 wordt een kwalitatieve studie gerapporteerd die ingaat op de toepassing van 'tag-wolken' als ondersteuning voor metacognitie in zelfgestuurd en incidenteel leren. Tag-wolken zijn een populair en simpele visualisatie van het gebruik van losse sleutelwoorden op het internet. In de studie in hoofdstuk 7 wordt een analyse gedaan met behulp van het ReScope systeem dat een persoonlijke tag-wolk weergeeft van die tags, die gebruikt worden in een publieke sociale 'bookmarking service'. ReScope is gebaseerd op een casus in het gebruik van reflectieondersteuning ontwikkeld binnen het TENCompetence project. De studie legt zich toe op de typen van metacognitieve controle gebaseerd op reflectieaantekeningen van leerlingen. Deze aantekeningen werden geanalyseerd op de inhoud wat betreft reflecties alsmede wat betreft het metacognitieve type. De studie heeft twee belangrijke bevindingen. Ten eerste kan een persoonlijke tag-wolk de tag-activiteit van de leerling bevorderen. Ten tweede is het reflecteren op de tag-activiteit niet in het ontwerp van de tag-wolk gebouwd.

De algemene discussie in hoofdstuk 8 verbindt de twee delen van deze dissertatie en beantwoordt de drie kernvragen die naar voren werden gebracht in hoofdstuk 3. De

### Samenvatting

bevindingen laten zien dat het mogelijk is om gerichte oplossingen te ontwikkelen en verzorgen voor het ondersteunen van zelfgestuurd, zelforganiserend en incidenteel leren. Het resultaat suggereert dat de data van de onderliggende sensoren niet zozeer zelf de contextuele informatie verschaffen aan de leerling, maar dat dit een resultaat is van de aggregatie van dergelijke data. Dergelijke aggregaties kan ontwikkeld worden aan de hand van de dimensies en factoren van het contextuele raamwerk dat in het eerste deel van deze dissertatie werd beschreven. Oplossingen die gebruik maken van de interactiesporen kunnen daarom onafhankelijk van voorgestructureerde domeinkennis of onderwijsontwerpen ontwikkeld worden. Dit opent mogelijkheden voor het ontwikkelen van nieuwe vormen voor het ondersteunen van zelfgestuurd en incidenteel leren in leerling-gestuurde omgevingen.

# Curriculum Vitae

Christian Glahn, born on 20<sup>th</sup> June 1972 in Berlin, Germany, has a long standing affinity to applied technical developments in the educational field. This already manifested in the development of a simple vocabulary trainer on the C64 in 1987. Later he studied educational and computer science, which he started at the Freie Universität Berlin. Early his interests in education focused on adult learning, community education, and educational philosophy. After finishing his studies in computer science, Christian moved to the University of Innsbruck in order to concentrate his studies on media education, particularly computer supported learning in order to link his competences in computer science with education. He achieved this goal with his master thesis on the analysis of the modelling of educational practice using the Educational Modelling Language (EML), which also brought him into contact with OUNL.

His professional development started in 1998 while working in developing ecommerce and interactive customer relationship services for different enterprises in Germany and in Greece. In 2000 his professional focus linked the research interests for the first time while being the technical lead in Austria's first campus-wide installation of a virtual learning environment (VLE) at the University of Innsbruck. This work brought him first into contact with active open source software development and from 2001 onwards he started contributing frequently to the community, most remarkably by developing and maintaining XML bindings for the Perl programming language, which now have become part of most major POSIX based operation systems, including Linux, MacOSX, and Solaris. However, Christian's professional interests were focused in research and development at the intersection of technology and education. He worked in the fields of mobile informal learning and applied standards of educational technologies at Seibersdorf research, Austrian Research Centers. Later he focused on non-formal learning and lifelong learning at the University of Innsbruck and contributed to the development of the European Knowledge Centre on Youth Policy of the European Commission and the Council of Europe.

In 2006 Christian joined the team of the Open University of the Netherlands in order to work on his Ph.D. and to participate in the TENCompetence project. In this project he contributed in the requirements engineering, the evaluation of the project results, and the organisation of international training events. Christian is also involved into other European research projects such as the GRAPPLE project and the STELLAR Network of Excellence.

# SIKS Dissertation Series

#### 1998

1998-I	Johan van den Akker (CWI)
	DEGAS - An Active, Temporal Database of Autonomous Objects
1998-2	Floris Wiesman (UM)
	Information Retrieval by Graphically Browsing Meta-Information

- 1998-3 Ans Steuten (TUD) A Contribution to the Linguistic Analysis of Business Conversations within the Language/Action Perspective
- 1998-4 Dennis Breuker (UM) Memory versus Search in Games
- 1998-5 E.W.Oskamp (RUL) Computerondersteuning bij Straftoemeting

### 1999

- 1999-I Mark Sloof (VU) Physiology of Quality Change Modelling; Automated modelling of Quality Change of Agricultural Products
- 1999-2 Rob Potharst (EUR) Classification using decision trees and neural nets
   1999-3 Don Beal (UM)
- The Nature of Minimax Search 1999-4 Jacques Penders (UM)
  - The practical Art of Moving Physical Objects

1999-5 Aldo de Moor (KUB) Empowering Communities: A Method for the Legitimate User-Driven Specification of Network Information Systems

1999-6 Niek J.E. Wijngaards (VU) Re-design of compositional systems

· 1 / T TT T

1999-7 David Spelt (UT) Verification support for object database design
1999-8 Jacques H.J. Lenting (UM)

Informed Gambling: Conception and Analysis of a Multi-Agent Mechanism for Discrete Reallocation.

#### 2000

2000-1	Frank Niessink (VU)
	Perspectives on Improving Software Maintenance
2000-2	Koen Holtman (TUE)
	Prototyping of CMS Storage Management

2000-3 Carolien M.T. Metselaar (UVA) Sociaal-organisatorische gevolgen van kennistechnologie; een procesbenadering en actorperspectief.

2000-4	Geert de Haan (VU)
	ETAG, A Formal Model of Competence Knowledge for User Interface Design
2000-5	Ruud van der Pol (UM)
	Knowledge-based Query Formulation in Information Retrieval.
2000-6	Rogier van Eijk (UU)
	Programming Languages for Agent Communication
2000-7N	liels Peek (UU)
	Decision-theoretic Planning of Clinical Patient Management
2000-8	Veerle Coup (EUR)
	Sensitivity Analyis of Decision-Theoretic Networks
2000-9	Florian Waas (CWI)
	Principles of Probabilistic Query Optimization
2000-10	Niels Nes (CWI)
	Image Database Management System Design Considerations, Algorithms and
	Architecture
2000-11	Jonas Karlsson (CWI)
	Scalable Distributed Data Structures for Database Management
	2001
2001-1	Silia Renooii (LILI)
	Qualitative Approaches to Quantifying Probabilistic Networks
2001-2	Koen Hindriks (UU)

- Agent Programming Languages: Programming with Mental Models 2001-3 Maarten van Someren (UvA)
- Learning as problem solving 2001-4 Evgueni Smirnov (UM) Conjunctive and Disjunctive Version Spaces with Instance-Based Boundary Sets
- 2001-5 Jacco van Ossenbruggen (VU) Processing Structured Hypermedia: A Matter of Style
- 2001-6 Martijn van Welie (VU) Task-based User Interface Design 2001-7 Bastiaan Schonhage (VU)
- Diva: Architectural Perspectives on Information Visualization  $D_{1} = D_{1} + D_{2} + D_{3}$
- 2001-8 Pascal van Eck (VU)
   A Compositional Semantic Structure for Multi-Agent Systems Dynamics.
   2001-9 Pieter Jan 't Hoen (RUL)

Towards Distributed Development of Large Object-Oriented Models, Views of Packages as Classes

2001-10 Maarten Sierhuis (UvA) Modeling and Simulating Work Practice, BRAHMS: a multiagent modeling and simulation language for work practice analysis and design

2001-11 Tom M. van Engers (VUA) Knowledge Management: The Role of Mental Models in Business Systems Design

### 2002

2002-01 Nico Lassing (VU) Architecture-Level Modifiability Analysis

2002-02	Roelof van Zwol (UT)
	Modelling and searching web-based document collections
2002-03	Henk Ernst Blok (UT)
	Database Optimization Aspects for Information Retrieval
2002-04	Juan Roberto Castelo Valdueza (UU)
	The Discrete Acyclic Digraph Markov Model in Data Mining
2002-05	Radu Serban (VU)
	The Private Cyberspace Modeling Electronic Environments inhabited by Privacy-
	concerned Agents
2002-06	Laurens Mommers (UL)
	Applied legal epistemology; Building a knowledge-based ontology of the legal domain
2002-07	Peter Boncz (CWI)
	Monet: A Next-Generation DBMS Kernel For Query-Intensive Applications
2002-08	Jaap Gordijn (VU)
	Value Based Requirements Engineering: Exploring Innovative E-Commerce Ideas
2002-09	Willem-Jan van den Heuvel(KUB)
	Integrating Modern Business Applications with Objectified Legacy Systems
2002-10	Brian Sheppard (UM)
	Towards Perfect Play of Scrabble
2002-11	Wouter C.A. Wijngaards (VU)
	Agent Based Modelling of Dynamics: Biological and Organisational Applications
2002-12	Albrecht Schmidt (Uva)
	Processing XML in Database Systems
2002-13	Hongjing Wu (TUE)
	A Reference Architecture for Adaptive Hypermedia Applications
2002-14	Wieke de Vries (UU)
	Agent Interaction: Abstract Approaches to Modelling, Programming and Verifying
	Multi-Agent Systems
2002-15	Rik Eshuis (UT)
	Semantics and Verification of UML Activity Diagrams for Workflow Modelling
2002-16	Pieter van Langen (VU)
	The Anatomy of Design: Foundations, Models and Applications
2002-17	Stefan Manegold (UVA)
	Understanding, Modeling, and Improving Main-Memory Database Performance
	2003

2003-01 Heiner Stuckenschmidt (VU)
Ontology-Based Information Sharing in Weakly Structured Environments
2003-02 Jan Broersen (VU)
Modal Action Logics for Reasoning About Reactive Systems
2003-03 Martijn Schuemie (TUD)
Human-Computer Interaction and Presence in Virtual Reality Exposure Therapy
2003-04 Milan Petkovic (UT)
Content-Based Video Retrieval Supported by Database Technology
2003-05 Jos Lehmann (UVA)
Causation in Artificial Intelligence and Law - A modelling approach
2003-06 Boris van Schooten (UT)
Development and specification of virtual environments

2003-07	Machiel Jansen (UvA)
	Formal Explorations of Knowledge Intensive Tasks
2003-08	Yongping Ran (UM)
	Repair Based Scheduling
2003-09	Rens Kortmann (UM)
	The resolution of visually guided behaviour
2003-10	Andreas Lincke (UvT)
	Electronic Business Negotiation: Some experimental studies on the interaction between
	medium, innovation context and culture
2003-11	Simon Keizer (UT)
	Reasoning under Úncertainty in Natural Language Dialogue using Bayesian Networks
2003-12	Roeland Ordelman (UT)
	Dutch speech recognition in multimedia information retrieval
2003-13	Jeroen Donkers (UM)
	Nosce Hostem - Searching with Opponent Models
2003-14	Stijn Hoppenbrouwers (KUN)
	Freezing Language: Conceptualisation Processes across ICT-Supported Organisations
2003-15	Mathijs de Weerdt (TUD)
	Plan Merging in Multi-Agent Systems
2003-16	Menzo Windhouwer (CWI)
	Feature Grammar Systems - Incremental Maintenance of Indexes to Digital Media
	Warehouses
2003-17	David Jansen (UT)
	Extensions of Statecharts with Probability, Time, and Stochastic Timing
2003-18	Levente Kocsis (UM)
	Learning Search Decisions
	2004
	2004
2004-01	Virginia Dignum (UU)
	A Model for Organizational Interaction: Based on Agents, Founded in Logic
2004-02	Lai Xu (UvT)
	Monitoring Multi-party Contracts for E-business

2004-03 Perry Groot (VU)

A Theoretical and Empirical Analysis of Approximation in Symbolic Problem Solving 2004-04 Chris van Aart (UVA)

Organizational Principles for Multi-Agent Architectures

2004-05 Viara Popova (EUR)

Knowledge discovery and monotonicity

2004-06 Bart-Jan Hommes (TUD)

The Evaluation of Business Process Modeling Techniques

- 2004-07 Elise Boltjes (UM) Voorbeeldig onderwijs; voorbeeldgestuurd onderwijs, een opstap naar abstract denken, vooral voor meisjes
- 2004-08 Joop Verbeek(UM) Politie en de Nieuwe Internationale Informatiemarkt, Grensregionale politiele gegevensuitwisseling en digitale expertise

2004-09 Martin Caminada (VU) For the Sake of the Argument; explorations into argument-based reasoning

2004-10	Suzanne Kabel (UVA)
	Knowledge-rich indexing of learning-objects
2004-11	Michel Klein (VU)
	Change Management for Distributed Ontologies
2004-12	The Duy Bui (UT)
	Creating emotions and facial expressions for embodied agents
2004-13	Wojciech Jamroga (UT)
	Using Multiple Models of Reality: On Agents who Know how to Play
2004-14	Paul Harrenstein (UU)
	Logic in Conflict. Logical Explorations in Strategic Equilibrium
2004-15	Arno Knobbe (UU)
	Multi-Relational Data Mining
2004-16	Federico Divina (VU)
	Hybrid Genetic Relational Search for Inductive Learning
2004-17	Mark Winands (UM)
	Informed Search in Complex Games
2004-18	Vania Bessa Machado (UvA)
	Supporting the Construction of Qualitative Knowledge Models
2004-19	Thijs Westerveld (UT)
	Using generative probabilistic models for multimedia retrieval
2004-20	Madelon Evers (Nyenrode)
	Learning from Design: facilitating multidisciplinary design teams
	2005

2005-01	Floor Verdenius (UVA)
	Methodological Aspects of Designing Induction-Based Applications
2005-02	Erik van der Werf (UM)
	AI techniques for the game of Go
2005-03	Franc Grootjen (RUN)
	A Pragmatic Approach to the Conceptualisation of Language
2005-04	Nirvana Meratnia (UT)
	Towards Database Support for Moving Object data
2005-05	Gabriel Infante-Lopez (UVA)
	Two-Level Probabilistic Grammars for Natural Language Parsing
2005-06	Pieter Spronck (UM)
	Adaptive Game AI
2005-07	Flavius Frasincar (TUE)
	Hypermedia Presentation Generation for Semantic Web Information Systems
2005-08	Richard Vdovjak (TUE)
	A Model-driven Approach for Building Distributed Ontology-based Web Applications
2005-09	Jeen Broekstra (VU)
	Storage, Querying and Inferencing for Semantic Web Languages
2005-10	Anders Bouwer (UVA)
	Explaining Behaviour: Using Qualitative Simulation in Interactive Learning
	Environments
2005-11	Elth Ogston (VU)
	Agent Based Matchmaking and Clustering - A Decentralized Approach to Search

2005-12	Csaba Boer (EUR)
	Distributed Simulation in Industry
2005-13	Fred Hamburg (UL)
	Een Computermodel voor het Ondersteunen van Euthanasiebeslissingen
2005-14	Borys Omelayenko (VU)
	Web-Service configuration on the Semantic Web; Exploring how semantics meets
	pragmatics
2005-15	Tibor Bosse (VU)
	Analysis of the Dynamics of Cognitive Processes
2005-16	Joris Graaumans (UU)
	Usability of XML Query Languages
2005-17	Boris Shishkov (TUD)
	Software Specification Based on Re-usable Business Components
2005-18	Danielle Sent (UU)
	Test-selection strategies for probabilistic networks
2005-19	Michel van Dartel (UM)
	Situated Representation
2005-20	Cristina Coteanu (UL)
	Cyber Consumer Law, State of the Art and Perspectives
2005-21	Wijnand Derks (UT)
	Improving Concurrency and Recovery in Database Systems by Exploiting Application
	Semantics
	2006
	2000
2006-01	Samuil Angelov (TUE)
	Foundations of B2B Electronic Contracting
3006 03	

2006-02 Cristina Chisalita (VU)

Contextual issues in the design and use of information technology in organizations

2006-03 Noor Christoph (UVA)

The role of metacognitive skills in learning to solve problems

2006-04 Marta Sabou (VU)

Building Web Service Ontologies

2006-05 Cees Pierik (UU)

Validation Techniques for Object-Oriented Proof Outlines

2006-06 Ziv Baida (VU)

Software-aided Service Bundling - Intelligent Methods & Tools for Graphical Service Modeling

2006-07 Marko Smiljanic (UT)

XML schema matching -- balancing efficiency and effectiveness by means of clustering 2006-08 Eelco Herder (UT)

Forward, Back and Home Again - Analyzing User Behavior on the Web

2006-09 Mohamed Wahdan (UM)

Automatic Formulation of the Auditor's Opinion

- 2006-10 Ronny Siebes (VU) Semantic Routing in Peer-to-Peer Systems
- 2006-11 Joeri van Ruth (UT) Flattening Queries over Nested Data Types

2006-12	Bert Bongers (VU)
	Interactivation - Towards an e-cology of people, our technological environment, and
	the arts
2006-13	Henk-Jan Lebbink (UU)
	Dialogue and Decision Games for Information Exchanging Agents
2006-14	Johan Hoorn (VU)
	Software Requirements: Update, Upgrade, Redesign - towards a Theory of
	Requirements Change
2006-15	Rainer Malik (UU)
	CONAN: Text Mining in the Biomedical Domain
2006-16	Carsten Riggelsen (UU)
	Approximation Methods for Efficient Learning of Bayesian Networks
2006-17	Stacey Nagata (UU)
	User Assistance for Multitasking with Interruptions on a Mobile Device
2006-18	Valentin Zhizhkun (UVA)
	Graph transformation for Natural Language Processing
2006-19	Birna van Riemsdijk (UU)
	Cognitive Agent Programming: A Semantic Approach
2006-20	Marina Velikova (UvT)
	Monotone models for prediction in data mining
2006-21	Bas van Gils (RUN)
	Aptness on the Web
2006-22	Paul de Vrieze (RUN)
	Fundaments of Adaptive Personalisation
2006-23	Ion Juvina (UU)
	Development of Cognitive Model for Navigating on the Web
2006-24	Laura Hollink (VU)
	Semantic Annotation for Retrieval of Visual Resources
2006-25	Madalina Drugan (UU)
	Conditional log-likelihood MDL and Evolutionary MCMC
2006-26	Vojkan Mihajlovic (UT)
	Score Region Algebra: A Flexible Framework for Structured Information Retrieval
2006-27	Stefano Bocconi (CWI)
	Vox Populi: generating video documentaries from semantically annotated media
	repositories
2006-28	Borkur Sigurbjornsson (UVA)
	Focused Information Access using XML Element Retrieval
2007	
	2007
2007-01	Kees Leune (UvT)
	Access Control and Service-Oriented Architectures
2007-02	Wouter Teepe (RUG)

Reconciling Information Exchange and Confidentiality: A Formal Approach

2007-03 Peter Mika (VU)

Social Networks and the Semantic Web

2007-04 Jurriaan van Diggelen (UU) Achieving Semantic Interoperability in Multi-agent Systems: a dialogue-based approach

2007-05	Bart Schermer (UL)
	Software Agents, Surveillance, and the Right to Privacy: a Legislative Framework for
	Agent-enabled Surveillance
2007-06	Gilad Mishne (UVA)
	Applied Text Analytics for Blogs
2007-07	Natasa Jovanovic' (UT)
	To Whom It May Concern - Addressee Identification in Face-to-Face Meetings
2007-08	Mark Hoogendoorn (VU)
	Modeling of Change in Multi-Agent Organizations
2007-09	David Mobach (VU)
	Agent-Based Mediated Service Negotiation
2007-10	Huib Aldewereld (UU)
	Autonomy vs. Conformity: an Institutional Perspective on Norms and Protocols
2007-11	Natalia Stash (TUE)
	Incorporating Cognitive/Learning Styles in a General-Purpose Adaptive Hypermedia
	System
2007-12	Marcel van Gerven (RUN)
	Bayesian Networks for Clinical Decision Support: A Rational Approach to Dynamic
	Decision-Making under Uncertainty
2007-13	Rutger Rienks (UT)
	Meetings in Smart Environments; Implications of Progressing Technology
2007-14	Niek Bergboer (UM)
	Context-Based Image Analysis
2007-15	Joyca Lacroix (UM)
	NIM: a Situated Computational Memory Model
2007-16	Davide Grossi (UU)
	Designing Invisible Handcuffs. Formal investigations in Institutions and Organizations
	for Multi-agent Systems
2007-17	Theodore Charitos (UU)
	Reasoning with Dynamic Networks in Practice
2007-18	Bart Orriens (UvT)
	On the development an management of adaptive business collaborations
2007-19	David Levy (UM)
	Intimate relationships with artificial partners
2007-20	Slinger Jansen (UU)
	Customer Configuration Updating in a Software Supply Network
2007-21	Karianne Vermaas (UU)
	Fast diffusion and broadening use: A research on residential adoption and usage of
	broadband internet in the Netherlands between 2001 and 2005
2007-22	Zlatko Zlatev (UI)
	Goal-oriented design of value and process models from patterns
2007-23	Peter Barna (TUE)
2007.24	Specification of Application Logic in Web Information Systems
2007-24	Georgina Kamirez Camps (CWI)
2007 25	Structural Features in XML Ketrieval
2007-25	Joost Schalken (VU)
	Empirical investigations in Software Process Improvement

2008-01	Katalin Boer-Sorben (EUR)
	Agent-Based Simulation of Financial Markets: A modular, continuous-time approach
2008-02	Alexei Sharpanskykh (VU)
	On Computer-Aided Methods for Modeling and Analysis of Organizations
2008-03	Vera Hollink (UVA)
	Optimizing hierarchical menus: a usage-based approach
2008-04	Ander de Keijzer (UT)
	Management of Uncertain Data - towards unattended integration
2008-05	Bela Mutschler (UT)
2000 00	Modeling and simulating causal dependencies on process-aware information systems
	from a cost perspective
2008-06	Arien Hommersom (RUN)
2000 00	On the Application of Formal Methods to Clinical Guidelines an Artificial Intelligence
	Perspective
2008-07	Peter van Rosmalen (OLI)
2000-07	Supporting the tutor in the design and support of adaptive e-learning
2008-08	Janneke Bolt (LILI)
2000-00	Bayesian Networks: Aspects of Approximate Inference
2008.09	Christof van Nimwegen (LILI)
2000-07	The paradox of the guided user assistance can be counter effective
2008 10	Weyter Bosme (UT)
2008-10	Discourse oriented summarization
2009 11	
2006-11	Designing Controls for Network Organizations: A Value Based Approach
2008 12	Jorgen Earling Controls for Network Organizations: A Value-based Approach
2006-12	A Semiatically Oriented Compitive Model of Knowledge Penrecentation
2008 12	Contains Comparials (LIVA)
2006-15	Tartia Dairar A constanting Lingth a she
2000 14	Authorized Provide and LT
2008-14	Contract Array Querring Patter Annual viel Lass Effect
2000 15	Context-Aware Querying; better Answers with Less Effort
2008-13	The Logic of Adaptive Rehavior Knowledge Personnation and Algorithms for the
	Multis Desiries Desiries Examples in First Order Demoine
2000 16	Markov Decision Process Framework in First-Order Domains.
2008-16	$\mathbf{F} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$
2000 17	Embodied agents from a user's perspective
2008-17	Martin Op t Land $(10D)$
2000 10	Applying Architecture and Ontology to the Splitting and Allying of Enterprises
2008-18	Guido de Croon (UM)
2000 10	Adaptive Active Vision
2008-19	Henning Rode (U1)
	From Document to Entity Retrieval: Improving Precision and Performance of Focused
2000 20	l ext Search
2008-20	$\operatorname{Kex} \operatorname{Arendsen} \left( \bigcup \operatorname{VA} \right)$
	Geen bericht, goed bericht. Een onderzoek naar de effecten van de introductie van
	elektronisch berichtenverkeer met de overheid op de administratieve lasten van
	bedrijven.

2009-01	Rasa Jurgelenaite (RUN)			
2009				
	Dendritic morphologies: function shapes structure			
2008-35	Ben I orben Nielsen $(UvI)$			
2000 25	Studies in Frequent 1 ree Mining			
2008-34	Jeroen de Knijt (UU)			
	Scientific Workflow Design; theoretical and practical issues			
2008-33	Frank Terpstra (UVA)			
2000 22	Processes			
	Toward Affective Dialogue Management using Partially Observable Markov Decision			
2008-32	Trung H. Bui (UT)			
	Pro-Active Medical Information Retrieval			
2008-31	Loes Braun (UM)			
	Media Content			
	Semantic Network Analysis: Techniques for Extracting, Representing and Querying			
2008-30	Wouter van Atteveldt (VU)			
	Other Humans			
	Annotations and Subjective Machines - Of Annotators, Embodied Agents, Users, and			
2008-29	Dennis Reidsma (UT)			
	On the Use of Independence Relations in Bayesian Networks			
2008-28	Ildiko Flesch (RUN)			
	Design and Implementation Strategies for IMS Learning Design			
2008-27	Hubert Vogten (OU)			
	Segmentation, Diarization and Speech Transcription: Surprise Data Unraveled			
2008-26	Marijn Huijbregts (UT)			
	Spender-signed Currency			
4000-40	Efficient and Equitable Exchange in Air Traffic Management Plan Repair using			
2008-25	Geert Ionker (LILI)			
2000-21	Using background knowledge in ontology matching			
2008-24	Zharko Aleksovski (VII)			
2000-23	Bayesian network models for the management of ventilator-associated pneumonia			
2008 23	Stefan Visscher (IIII)			
2008-22	Communication of IT. Architecture			
2008 22	People Search in the Enterprise			
2008-21	Krisztian Balog (UVA)			

	Symmetric Causal	Independ	lence Models
2009-02	Willem Robert va	n Hage ('	VU)

Evaluating Ontology-Alignment Techniques

2009-03 Hans Stol (UvT) A Framework for Evidence-based Policy Making Using IT

- 2009-04 Josephine Nabukenya (RUN) Improving the Quality of Organisational Policy Making using Collaboration Engineering
- 2009-05 Sietse Overbeek (RUN) Bridging Supply and Demand for Knowledge Intensive Tasks - Based on Knowledge, Cognition, and Quality

2009-06	Muhammad Subianto (UU)
	Understanding Classification
2009-07	Ronald Poppe (UT)
	Discriminative Vision-Based Recovery and Recognition of Human Motion
2009-08	Volker Nannen (VU)
	Evolutionary Agent-Based Policy Analysis in Dynamic Environments
2009-09	Benjamin Kanagwa (RUN)
	Design, Discovery and Construction of Service-oriented Systems
2009-10	Jan Wielemaker (UVA)
	Logic programming for knowledge-intensive interactive applications
2009-11	Alexander Boer (UVA)
	Legal Theory, Sources of Law & the Semantic Web
2009-12	Peter Massuthe (TUE, Humboldt-Universitaet zu Berlin)
	Operating Guidelines for Services
2009-13	Steven de Jong (UM)
	Fairness in Multi-Agent Systems
2009-14	Maksym Korotkiy (VU)
	From ontology-enabled services to service-enabled ontologies (making ontologies work
	in e-science with ONTO-SOA)
009-15	Rinke Hoekstra (UVA)
	Ontology Representation - Design Patterns and Ontologies that Make Sense
2009-16	Fritz Reul (UvT)
	New Architectures in Computer Chess
2009-17	Laurens van der Maaten (UvT)
	Feature Extraction from Visual Data
2009-18	Fabian Groffen (CWI)
	Armada, An Evolving Database System
2009-19	Valentin Robu (CWI)
	Modeling Preferences, Strategic Reasoning and Collaboration in Agent-Mediated
	Electronic Markets
2009-20	Bob van der Vecht (UU)
	Adjustable Autonomy: Controling Influences on Decision Making
2009-21	Stijn Vanderlooy (UM)
	Ranking and Reliable Classification
2009-22	Pavel Serdyukov (UT)
	Search For Expertise: Going beyond direct evidence
2009-23	Peter Hofgesang (VU)
	Modelling Web Usage in a Changing Environment
2009-24	Annerieke Heuvelink (VUA)
	Cognitive Models for Training Simulations
2009-25	Alex van Ballegooij (CWI)
	RAM: Array Database Management through Relational Mapping
2009-26	Fernando Koch (UU)
	An Agent-Based Model for the Development of Intelligent Mobile Services
2009-27	Christian Glahn (OU)
	Contextual Support of Social Engagement and Reflection on the Web
2009-28	Sander Evers (UT)
	Sensor Data Management with Probabilistic Models